





Canada's source for HIV and hepatitis C information © 2018, CATIE (Canadian AIDS Treatment Information Exchange). All rights reserved. ISBN 978-1-927760-19-2

Contact: www.catie.ca • 1-800-263-1638



CATIE would like to thank the following people for working with us to help produce these guidelines. Their time and knowledge were invaluable and much appreciated.

Author

Logan Broeckaert

Editors

Jason Altenberg, South Riverdale Community Health Centre Glen Bradford, Positive Living BC Laurel Challacombe, CATIE Miranda Compton, Vancouver Coastal Health Holly Gauvin, Elevate NWO Amanda Giacomazzo, CATIE Scott Harrison, Providence Health Care Kira Haug, ASK Wellness Centre Shazia Islam, Alliance for South Asian AIDS Prevention Christie Johnston, CATIE Murray Jose-Boerbridge, Toronto People With AIDS Foundation Erica Lee, CATIE Marvelous Muchenje, Women's Health in Women's Hands Community Health Centre Susanne Nicolay, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region Mary Petty, Providence Health Care Sudin Sherchan, Alliance for South Asian AIDS Prevention Carol Strike, University of Toronto

Copy Editor

Zak Knowles

Translation

Alain Boutilier Alexandra Martin-Roche

Design and Layout

David Vereschagin/Quadrat Communications

Reviewers

Jamie Crossman, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region Samantha Francois, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region Nelson Hollinger, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region Alexandra King, Lu'Ma Medical Centre Elgin Lim, Positive Living BC Bernie Mathieson, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region Beth Rachlis, Ontario HIV Treatment Network Glyn Townson, Positive Living BC Gloria Tremblay, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region Danita Wahpoosewyan, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region

About CATIE

CATIE strengthens Canada's response to HIV and hepatitis C by bridging research and practice. We connect healthcare and community-based service providers with the latest science, and promote good practices for prevention and treatment programs. As Canada's official knowledge broker for HIV and hepatitis C, you can count on us for up-to-date, accurate and unbiased information.

Permission to Reproduce

This document is copyrighted. It may be reproduced and distributed in its entirety for non-commercial purposes without prior permission, but permission must be obtained to edit its content. The following credit must appear on any reprint: *This information was provided by CATIE (Canadian AIDS Treatment Information Exchange). For more information, contact CATIE at* 1-800-263-1638 or info@catie.ca.

Disclaimer

CATIE endeavours to provide the most up-to-date and accurate information at the time of publication. However, information changes and users are encouraged to ensure they have the most current information. Any opinions expressed herein or in any article or publication accessed or published or provided by CATIE may not reflect the policies or opinions of CATIE or any partners or funders.

Table of contents

- 5 Introduction
- 12 Glossary
- 14 Summary of recommendations
- 31 Chapter 1: Infrastructure assessment for peer health navigation programs
- 35 Chapter 2: Peer health navigator roles and responsibilities
- 36 The development of the peer health navigator role
- 37 Core peer health navigator roles
- 44 Core peer health navigator responsibilities
- 49 Chapter 3: Ethical considerations for peer health navigation programs
- 65 Chapter 4: Program management Recruitment and selection of peer health navigators
- 65 Peer health navigator competencies
- 72 Assessment of candidate readiness
- 78 Recruitment and selection
- 83 Chapter 5: Program management Compensation for peer health navigators
- 87 Chapter 6: Program management Supervision, support, and mentorship for peer health navigators
- 87 Peer health navigator supervision, support and mentorship
- *91* Peer health navigator and client matching
- 94 Peer health navigator self-care

99 Chapter 7: Program management – Training for peer health navigators

- 99 Peer health navigator training methods
- 104 Peer health navigator training content (initial and ongoing training)

- *117* Chapter 8: Program management Monitoring and evaluation for peer health navigation programs
- 123 Chapter 9: Integrating peer health navigators into a host agency
- 127 Chapter 10: Integrating peer health navigators into healthcare settings
- *131* Chapter 11: Community engagement and development for peer health navigation programs
- 135 Appendix 1: Guideline development process
- 136 Appendix 2: Methods
- 139 Appendix 3: Policies for peer health navigation programs
- 141 Appendix 4: Acknowledgements
- 142 References



Introduction

Health navigation programs are for people with HIV to improve health and wellness outcomes. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention in the U.S. recommends navigation as an effective intervention.

A number of <u>Canadian peer health navigation</u> programs have been established to improve the health and wellness of people with HIV. These programs have emerged because of a growing understanding of the importance of timely linkage to, and ongoing engagement in, essential and appropriate HIV-related medical and social services; and the complexity associated with navigating them.

In addition to existing programs, there is interest among other agencies and clinics in establishing peer health navigation programs for people living with HIV. Canadian practice guidelines on how to deliver these programs are needed to support agencies wanting to implement the most effective initiatives possible.

As a national working group, we strove to develop practice guidelines for communitybased organizations that outline the gold standard of peer health navigation for Canadian programs. Although adaptations may be necessary for particular contexts, we encourage programs to strive to implement these recommended practices.

What do we mean by peer and health navigation for people living with HIV?

Peer is defined as a person with HIV who also has lived experience and an intimate understanding of the circumstances in which many clients live their lives.

Health navigation for people with HIV is defined as a person-centred approach to guide, connect, refer, educate and accompany people with HIV through systems of care. The goals of health navigation are to support people with HIV in their self-determined goals; build the capacity of clients to self-manage their HIV care and navigate systems themselves; and, ultimately, improve their HIV health and overall wellness.

A peer health navigator can have varied roles within the healthcare system. For this document, **a peer health navigator** performs the functions of health navigation (defined above). Peer health navigators may function similarly to a peer support worker, outreach worker or community health worker, but are different in that they cross the threshold of the clinic and continue to provide support within clinical environments and circumstances; and their work is inextricably linked to, although not limited to, clinical health outcomes.

Why is peer health navigation for people with HIV important?

A person with HIV needs access to a continuum of services — HIV testing and diagnosis, linkage to appropriate medical care and other health services, support while in care, access to ART if and when they are ready, and support while on treatment — to ensure optimal health outcomes. Estimates from the Public Health Agency of Canada¹ show that there is still work to be done to achieve the <u>90-90-90 targets</u> by 2020. Set by UNAIDS, the 90-90-90 targets are:

- 90% of all people with HIV know their status
- 90% of people diagnosed with HIV are on treatment
- 90% of people on treatment have an undetectable viral load

One of the greatest challenges in achieving these targets in Canada and globally will be ensuring that their reach is extended to *all* communities at risk.² Efforts to reach 90-90-90 and address HIV must prioritize equity across populations, with a specific focus on those most affected by HIV and those who face extensive barriers to health and wellness.

Research shows that navigation can have an impact on the health and wellness of people with HIV. When developed and delivered with and for specific communities within a local context, navigation programs may help to bridge some of these gaps. First, research shows that peer health navigation benefits clients. Working with a navigator significantly improves engagement in care,³⁻⁹ and crucially impacts treatment outcomes, including increased CD4 counts and decreased viral loads.^{4-8,10} Second, there are also significant benefits for people living with HIV who work as peer health navigators, including improved self-esteem,¹¹⁻²⁸ confidence,^{22,25,29,30} and a sense of empowerment;³¹⁻³⁶ reduced isolation^{31,33,35,37,38} and development of a sense of community;^{11,16,19,20,22,24,25,27,32,36,37,39-43} access to positive activities;^{16,40,44} improved health and wellness;^{12,19,26,45,46} insight into their own struggles when helping clients with theirs;^{14,32,43,45,47} increased knowledge and skills;^{14,16,25,27,29,32-34,36,37} and a potential re-entry into the work force.^{23-26,29,32-34,40,48}

Finally, there are also benefits to agencies that host peer health navigation programs. Peer health navigators can strengthen the agency's ability to provide appropriate and relevant services to clients.^{27,32-34,49-51} Peer health navigators have a unique ability to facilitate client engagement in care and support;³² educate staff and program supervisors on community trends and client needs;^{47,51} and support the agency to become more responsive to the needs of clients,^{27,34,51} all of which will strengthen agency programs and services.

What are practice guidelines in peer health navigation for people with HIV?

These practice guidelines provide recommendations on how to develop, implement and strengthen peer health navigation programs. They emerged from research-based and practice-based evidence.

These practice guidelines aim to:

- Improve the quality and consistency of peer health navigation programs
- Improve the effectiveness of peer health navigation programs to positively impact the health and wellness of people with HIV
- Build on existing local/regional models and materials, many of which were developed and informed by people with HIV

There are three main components to the practice guidelines:

- **1. Recommendations**. Provide general research-based and practice-based guidance on how to approach the development, implementation and strengthening of peer health navigation programs. Each recommendation is accompanied by a description indicating the type of evidence used to inform the recommendation.
- 2. Evidence reviews. Synthesize and analyze the best possible evidence from peerreviewed and grey literature, supplemented with the practice-based experience of experts in the field.
- **3. Vignettes**. Illustrate how the recommendations may be applied in practice, based on the practice-based knowledge of an expert working group.

Who are the practice guidelines for?

The practice guidelines are designed for community-based agencies interested in developing, implementing or strengthening peer health navigation services for people with HIV. The primary audiences are:

 Program planners and service providers in community health and communitybased organizations

The secondary audiences are:

- Public health program planners and service providers
- HIV clinical care providers and administrators

- Researchers interested in health navigation
- Program funders

Core values

These practice guidelines are grounded in six core values that provide a foundation for peer health navigation programs in HIV:

- Greater involvement/meaningful engagement of people living with HIV (GIPA/MEPA)
- Harm reduction
- Anti-oppression
- Self-determination
- Resiliency
- Trauma-informed practice

See *Glossary* for more information on these values.

How were the practice guidelines developed?

The guidelines were developed through a rigorous process adapted from the UK-based National Institute for Health and Care Excellence and the Canadian Harm Reduction Best Practice Recommendations process.

CATIE convened a 13-member national expert working group made up of peer health navigators, frontline service providers, program planners, public health practitioners, clinicians and researchers. All working group members were experts in peer health navigation program development, delivery and/or supervision; members brought experience working as navigators or HIV peer workers, establishing or managing health navigation programs in HIV, working as program planners, and/or developing practice guidelines. It was important that all members had experience with peer health navigation specifically, to ensure that the guidelines could be shaped by practice-based knowledge and experience. Thirty-five percent of working group members identified as people with HIV. While regional and population-specific diversity is a priority for CATIE, given the small number of peer health navigation programs in operation when the working group was convened, membership does not reflect all regions in Canada or communities affected by HIV; the working group composition favoured peer health navigation experience over regional diversity.

The working group informed and developed research-based and practice-based guidelines on peer health navigation for people with HIV through a structured participatory process over two years (2015–2017). An outline of the process is:

 CATIE gathered, synthesized and analyzed the peer-reviewed research and grey literature in peer health navigation and HIV-related peer work.

- CATIE developed extensive evidence reviews from the peer-reviewed and grey literature based on a pre-determined list of key topics, developed in consultation with the working group.
- CATIE developed draft recommendations for each topic, reflective of the evidence review of peer reviewed and grey literature.
- The working group reviewed and considered individual evidence reviews and recommendations related to key topics monthly.
- The working group met as a group to discuss the recommendations in the context of their practice-based experience.
- The working group suggested changes to existing recommendations and suggested new recommendations to be added, based on their practice.
- CATIE incorporated the practice-based evidence into the draft recommendations.
- The working group developed vignettes based on their practice to illustrate many of the recommendations.

This process was iterative. All recommendations were drafted and re-drafted until we achieved consensus.

Working group members

- Jason Altenberg, Director of Programs and Services, South Riverdale Community Health Centre, Toronto, ON
- Glen Bradford, Manager, Peer Navigation and Prison Outreach Programs, Positive Living BC, Vancouver, BC
- Miranda Compton, Manager, Regional HIV Services, Vancouver Coastal Health, Vancouver, BC
- Holly Gauvin, Executive Director, Elevate NWO, Thunder Bay, ON
- Scott Harrison, Director of Strategy & Transformation Urban Health, Mental Health and Substance Use, Providence Health Care, Vancouver, BC
- Kira Haug, Chronic Health Navigator/Blood Borne Infection Educator, ASK Wellness Centre, Kamloops, BC
- Shazia Islam, PHA Support Coordinator, Alliance for South Asian AIDS Prevention, Toronto, ON
- Murray Jose-Boerbridge, Executive Director, Toronto People With AIDS Foundation, Toronto, ON
- Marvelous Muchenje, Community Health Coordinator, Women's Health in Women's Hands Community Health Centre, Toronto, ON
- Susanne Nicolay, HIV Strategy Coordinator, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK (formerly)
- Mary Petty, Research, Education and Practice Coordinator, HIV Program Social Work, Providence Health Care, Vancouver, BC (formerly)
- Sudin Sherchan, Peer Navigator, Alliance for South Asian AIDS Prevention, Toronto, ON
- Carol Strike, Associate Professor, University of Toronto, Dalla Lana School of Public Health, Toronto, ON

CATIE project staff

Project manager: Christie Johnston, Manager, Special Projects
Writer: Logan Broeckaert, Researcher/Writer, Treatment and Prevention Programming
Librarian: Erica Lee, Information and Evaluation Specialist
Reviewers: Erica Lee, Information and Evaluation Specialist; Laurel Challacombe,
Associate Director, Research/Evaluation and Prevention Science; Christie Johnston,
Manager, Special Projects

External reviewers

- Jamie Crossman, Coordinator, Peer-to-Peer Program, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK
- Samantha Francois, Peer Mentor, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK
- Nelson Hollinger, Peer Mentor, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK
- Alexandra King, Physician and Researcher, Lu'Ma Medical Centre, Vancouver, BC
- Elgin Lim, Director of Programs and Services, Positive Living BC, Vancouver, BC
- Bernie Mathieson, Peer Mentor, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK
- Beth Rachlis, Research Scientist, Ontario HIV Treatment Network, Toronto, ON
- Glyn Townson, Peer Navigator, Positive Living BC, Vancouver, BC
- Gloria Tremblay, Peer Mentor, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK
- Danita Wahpoosewyan, Peer Mentor, Regina Qu'Appelle Health Region, Regina, SK

Adapting agency structures to accommodate peer workers

These practice guidelines are based on the principles of GIPA/MEPA. They presume that agencies implementing peer health navigation programs are deeply committed to ensuring that programs are directed or guided by people with HIV and demonstrate their commitment to putting people with HIV at the centre of their work.

Agencies interested in developing, implementing or strengthening peer health navigation programs should recognize that hiring people with HIV as peer workers, including as peer health navigators, may present an organizational challenge. Peer workers may not easily fit into traditional structures that exist in most agencies — structures that are based on three key roles: staff, volunteer and client.

Unlike the clearly defined roles in the traditional model, peer workers are often *both* staff or volunteers and clients (or *service providers* and *service users*). Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs — and peer programs more generally — will need more complex, adaptable systems that include a spectrum of staff, volunteer and peer roles that build on current GIPA/MEPA principles.

These new systems need to determine how peer health navigators are integrated into agency services and wider staff teams. Agencies must consider multiple factors such as how much responsibility and accountability peer health navigators will have; how they will be compensated (salary, stipend, wage, honorarium); whether peers will get benefits and if they do, what types; whether peer health navigators should be part of a union; and whether peer health navigators attend meetings or events traditionally held for staff or those traditionally held for volunteers.

Each agency will have to adapt its structures to accommodate peer health navigators, ensuring that their needs, and the needs of clients with HIV, are taken into account in the design, implementation and evaluation of the program. This will lead to a variety of programs that reflect the needs and constraints of local contexts. We recognize and embrace this diversity, understanding that, by using these guidelines, agencies are striving toward the highest possible standard of operation for the program.

Adapting the practice guidelines for other chronic illnesses and specific populations

These practice guidelines were developed to be used for peer health navigation programs in HIV. However, they may be adapted to health navigation programs in other chronic illnesses such as hepatitis C or to other types of peer programs in HIV by individuals and organizations who are experienced in those areas. When adapting the practice guidelines, service providers need to understand and consider the specific needs of their clients, the local context that influences clients' ability to attain the best health outcomes, and whether the supporting evidence is applicable to the new use.

These practice guidelines are also developed to be used by service providers from and providing services to *all* populations affected by HIV. However, the specific cultural, historical, local community contexts and lived realities of clients and peer health navigators must be considered in how these guidelines are interpreted. The recommendations included in these guidelines should be considered and taken up within the unique cultural contexts of the programs using these guidelines. It will be important to understand and consider how certain recommendations relate to specific populations.

For more information

For more information on the practice guidelines, tools and resources, please see www.catie.ca/en/peernavigation-guidelines.



Glossary

Term	Definition
Anti-oppression	Anti-oppression is a way of naming oppression that happens against certain people based on their identities (e.g., ability, age, class, serostatus, ethnicity, gender expression or identity, Indigenous identity, immigration status, race, religion or sexual orientation). It is a way to work toward ending the mistreatment, oppression, and violence directed at that particular group. ⁵²
Culturally safe care	Within an Indigenous context, culturally safe care refers to the fact that the educator/practitioner/professional, whether Indigenous or not, can communicate competently with a client in that client's social, political, linguistic, economic, and spiritual realm. Culturally safe care (and cultural safety, see below) move beyond the concept of cultural sensitivity to analyzing power imbalances, institutional discrimination, colonization and colonial relationships as they apply to healthcare. ^{53,54}
Cultural safety	Cultural safety is an outcome based on respectful engagement that recognizes and strives to address power imbalances inherent in the healthcare system. It results in an environment free of racism and discrimination, where people feel safe when receiving healthcare. ⁵⁵
Cultural humility	Cultural humility is a process of self-reflection to understand personal and systemic biases and to develop and maintain respectful processes and relationships based on mutual trust. Cultural humility involves humbly acknowledging oneself as a learner when it comes to understanding another's experience. ⁵⁶
Dual role	A dual role describes a situation where multiple roles exist between the health navigator and the organization where they work, typically, as a colleague/staff person and a client/peer of the agency's client base.

Term	Definition
Greater involvement/ meaningful engagement of people living with HIV (GIPA/MEPA)	GIPA/MEPA refers to principles that aim to realize the rights and responsibilities of people with HIV, including their right to self- determination and participation in decision-making processes that affect their lives. In these efforts, GIPA/MEPA also aims to enhance the quality and effectiveness of the HIV response. ⁵⁷
Harm reduction	Harm reduction is a set of practical strategies and ideas aimed at reducing negative consequences associated with drug use. Harm reduction is also a movement for social justice built on a belief in, and respect for, the rights of people who use drugs. ⁵⁸
Health navigation	Health navigation is a person-centred approach to guide, connect, refer, educate and accompany people living with HIV through systems of care, to support people with HIV in their self-determined goals; to build the capacity of clients to self-manage their HIV care and to navigate systems themselves; and, ultimately, improve their HIV health and overall wellness.
Peer	A peer is defined as a person with HIV who also has lived experienced and an intimate understanding of the circumstances in which many clients live their lives.
Resiliency	Resiliency is the process through which individuals persevere and succeed despite dealing with significant life stress, trauma and other forms of adversity. ⁵⁹
Self-determination	Self-determination is an individual's right to make choices concerning the development and direction of their lives. ⁶⁰ This includes their right to choose their healthcare and their level of engagement in that healthcare, and their right to choose the level of risk with which they live.

Glossary **13**



Summary of recommendations

Chapter 1: Infrastructure assessment for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we identify the necessary components of an infrastructure assessment. Infrastructure assessments should assess the capacity of the peer health navigation program host agency to support a peer health navigation program, and the capacity of the agency to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Assess agency capacity to establish, sustain and fund a peer health navigation program using an assessment process (this may be done in conjunction with community members and funders). Through this assessment, an agency should consider whether a navigation program is appropriate for the agency; whether the agency has the necessary structures in place to incorporate a navigation program; and whether the agency can establish the necessary structures to support a navigation program, if gaps in agency structures have been identified. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Assess agency capacity to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework. (Type of evidence: research and practice).

RECOMMENDATION 2a: Assess agency commitment to working with a GIPA/MEPA framework (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Assess agency readiness to ensure agency culture is inclusive of peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: practice)

Chapter 2: Peer health navigator roles and responsibilities

In this chapter, we identify core peer health navigator roles and responsibilities, as well as the responsibilities of the agency in developing a clear peer navigator scope of practice that is based on the needs of the clients. **RECOMMENDATION 1:** Conduct a local needs assessment that includes input from people with HIV, clients and service providers to determine the breadth of client needs. A needs assessment will help agencies to tailor peer health navigation programs and determine which roles a peer health navigator can take on to meet the needs of clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Define a clear peer health navigator scope of practice and draft job descriptions that reflect the roles and responsibilities within the scope of practice. Job descriptions should also clearly outline the goals of the program and qualifications and experience that are necessary and preferred. Determine and communicate the roles and responsibilities that are outside the scope of practice of peer health navigators. Ensure job descriptions are clear and straight-forward. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Involve peer health navigators in the intake and assessment of clients' needs as part of an interdisciplinary team. Using their lived experience to build trust over time, the navigator's role is to help clients identify and assess their strengths and challenges and help them develop a plan to achieve their health and wellness goals. This assessment should take into account all aspects of clients' lives. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Peer health navigators use advocacy skills to ensure the client's voice is heard during healthcare appointments and in the community. Navigators also have a role in raising systemic issues that impact client care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Peer health navigators provide practical assistance to clients such as help with transportation, housing, financial assistance, child/elder care, and other services that can facilitate optimal engagement in healthcare and achievement of health and wellness goals. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Peer health navigators provide support to clients before and after appointments with healthcare providers, help clients to understand the purpose of a particular medical appointment or specialist, help prepare clients with questions, and provide an explanation of the visit in plain language. Peer navigators can also provide accompaniment to appointments and advocacy during appointments. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 7: Peer health navigators play a role in providing emotional, cultural and social support to clients and their families (as appropriate) based on a common understanding of the experience of living with HIV. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 8: Peer health navigators provide culturally safe and traumainformed education, information, care and support to clients and their families (as appropriate), based on a holistic model that includes the physical, emotional, spiritual and mental needs of clients and their families. Navigators share accurate information using language familiar to clients and their families, where appropriate. Health promotion information may include living well with HIV, safer sex and treatment adherence. Peer navigators are supported by supervisors to know their limitations and competencies and will seek out other referrals when necessary. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 9: Peer health navigators provide referrals to appropriate services when needed to facilitate optimal engagement in healthcare and achievement of the person's personal health and wellness goals. When referrals to other professional services are needed, navigators should be aware of services and programs that are culturally safe and appropriate. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 10: Peer health navigators help clients develop the skills necessary to self-manage their own care and make informed decisions about their health. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 11: Peer health navigators work in partnership with clients and the healthcare team. Peer health navigators bring gaps in client care and support to the attention of the care team. Effective and collaborative relationships with clients and the healthcare team facilitate this role. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 12: Peer health navigators play a role in developing, administering and analyzing the monitoring and evaluation of the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 13: Peer health navigators plan, coordinate, organize and make meaningful and concrete contributions to activities related to the navigation program, according to the principles of GIPA/MEPA. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 14: Navigators maintain and sustain effective and collaborative professional relationships with clients and healthcare teams with the support and facilitation of program supervisors. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 14a: Develop a process that supports relationship development between peer health navigators and external partners. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 15: Peer health navigators maintain up-to-date knowledge of available community and clinical services, with the support of program supervisors. Navigators share new knowledge with program supervisors and other members of the healthcare team. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 16: Peer health navigators maintain confidential and secure documentation of work with and for clients according to program policies. Documentation standards are determined by program supervisors in conjunction with peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 16a: Develop a new or adapt an existing documentation policy. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 17: Peer health navigators attend relevant meetings. This includes ongoing trainings, case conferences, mentoring, debriefing, support, team meetings and supervision meetings. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 18: Peer health navigators comply with all agency policies (e.g., communication and punctuality). (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 18a: Develop a new or adapt an existing communication policy that outlines how and how often peer health navigators are expected to communicate with their program supervisors. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 18b: Develop a new or adapt an existing punctuality policy for peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 19: Peer health navigators take a client-centred approach to the work that is consistent with program values, such as GIPA/MEPA, trauma-informed practice, harm reduction, anti-oppression, self-determination and resiliency. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 20: Peer health navigators proactively engage in preventative selfcare and are attentive and responsive to other self-care needs as they arise. This includes taking advantage of self-care options available through the peer health navigation program and other community services. Self-care needs are culturally based, and should be addressed through relevant self-care and health promotion actions. (Type of evidence: practice)

Chapter 3: Ethical considerations for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we identify the ethical considerations that may arise in peer health navigation programs.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Peer health navigation programs should adopt an ethical decision-making process to work through the ethical considerations that may come up in these programs. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to understand, respect and maintain healthy boundaries with clients, staff and volunteers through ongoing training and support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2a: Develop a new or adapt an existing policy that identifies appropriate boundaries between peer health navigators and clients, staff and volunteers. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of boundaries. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to maintain the confidentiality of clients, staff and volunteers through ongoing training and support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3a: Develop a new or adapt an existing confidentiality policy to maintain client confidentiality. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of confidentiality. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3b: Develop a new or adapt an existing confidentiality policy to maintain the confidentiality of peer health navigators, agency staff/volunteers, partner agency staff and the agency itself. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of confidentiality. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3c: Require all staff and volunteers, including peer health navigators, to sign a confidentiality agreement. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to understand and navigate the ethical and legal implications around client disclosure and the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure through ongoing training and support. Ensure peer navigators understand when to seek support from other professionals. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4a: Develop a new or adapt an existing disclosure policy that addresses the legal implications around client disclosure and the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Acknowledge the ethical implications that may arise because peer health navigators are both service providers and service users. Train and support peer health navigators, agency staff/volunteers and partner agency staff to understand, respect and adjust to the dual roles of peer health navigators as service providers and service users. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Ensure peer health navigators have the autonomy to choose how to navigate their dual roles as service provider and service user, including where they access services. Ensure they can either receive services from external agencies or from a colleague at the host agency who is not a direct supervisor, depending on their preference. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 7: Acknowledge the ethical implication that may arise when agency staff become colleagues with and care providers for peer health navigators. Train and support peer health navigators and agency staff/volunteers to understand, respect and adjust to the new dual roles of agency staff when this arises. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 8: Recognize and accommodate the health and wellness needs of peer health navigators and understand that these needs are contextual and culturally depended. Recognize that navigators may continue to have complex lives that can require agency flexibility to maintain their health and wellness. Help the peer health navigators to recognize that, at times, the program may need to be flexible and accommodating to the health and wellness needs of some peer navigators more than others; supporting peer navigators to understand the concept of 'equity' can be useful. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 9: Provide peer health navigators with ongoing training and support to address conflicts of interest. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 9a: Develop a new or adapt an existing conflict of interest policy. The policy should be fair and flexible and may need to be applied on a case-by-case basis. Policies may vary from agency to agency depending on local contexts and culturally relevant approaches to conflict resolution. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 10: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to understand the impact that culture and identity have on health and wellness. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 11: Support peer health navigators to understand the principles of cultural humility and to provide culturally safe environments. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 11a: Develop a new or adapt an existing policy to promote a culturally safe environment. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 12: Undertake a concrete and timely process to identify and address the ethical implications related to power imbalances. Power imbalances may arise amongst peer health navigators; between peer health navigators and agency staff/ volunteers; between peer health navigators and external agency staff; and between peer health navigators and clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 13: Address issues related to power imbalances through ongoing training and support for peer health navigators, agency staff/volunteers and external agency staff. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 14: Provide peer health navigators with ongoing training and support on conflict resolution. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 15: Offer support to peer health navigators that maximizes their ability to transition to other employment, should they want it. Building the capacity of peer health navigators to transition to other employment is in line with the principles of GIPA/MEPA and is one way to sustain the benefits of working as a peer health navigator over time. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 16: Develop a process to transition peer health navigators from the program in a supportive way in the rare instances that a peer navigator is not fit to continue their role as a navigator. This transition process should ensure that the peer navigator is able to continue to access their own HIV services at the host agency or elsewhere, as appropriate. (Type of evidence: practice)

Chapter 4: Program management – Recruitment and selection of peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify host agency responsibilities related to recruitment and selection of peer health navigators. These include: defining peer health navigator competencies, developing a strategy to support candidates to assess their readiness to be navigators, and defining a recruitment and selection process.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Seek candidates who demonstrate an interest in peer support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Seek candidates who have the lived experience and understanding of the local context and culture of clients; if this is not possible, seek candidates who have the ability and interest to learn about the local context and culture. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Seek candidates who demonstrate commitment and reliability. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Seek candidates who model meaningful engagement in their own HIV care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Seek candidates who have achieved a measure of stability in their lives that allows them to carry out the functions of their position. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Seek candidates who possess the ability to gain the skills and knowledge necessary to be peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 7: Seek candidates who possess leadership skills or the ability to develop leadership skills. As peer navigators gain knowledge and confidence, and feel empowered through their engagement in the program, leadership can develop. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 8: Seek candidates who understand how to set boundaries or have the ability to learn how to set them. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 9: Seek candidates who can demonstrate work/life balance. (Type of evidence: practice).

RECOMMENDATION 10: Seek candidates who are able to identify the need for self-care and/or who have positive self-care practices. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 11: Seek candidates who possess good communication skills or the ability to develop communication skills, such as active listening. (Type of evidence: research and practice) **RECOMMENDATION 12:** Seek candidates who are able to create empathic relationships with clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 13: Seek candidates who demonstrate adaptability when addressing the needs of clients and in taking up new knowledge about HIV into their work. Also, seek those who can acknowledge, understand and overcome their biases and respond with compassion to the needs of clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 14: Seek candidates who demonstrate they can work within a trauma-informed framework to provide appropriate support and navigation services to clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 15: Seek candidates who demonstrate they can work within a harm reduction framework to provide appropriate support and navigation services to clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 16: Seek candidates who demonstrate they can work within a sexual health framework to provide appropriate support and navigation services to clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 17: Support and guide the self-assessment process of people with HIV who are considering an application for a peer health navigator position. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 18: Support and guide people with HIV to consider their ability to commit to a peer health navigator's roles and responsibilities. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 19: Support and guide people with HIV to consider their emotional readiness to work with clients facing similar challenges to their own. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 20: Support and guide people with HIV who use alcohol and/or other drugs to consider the impact use has on them, if any. Discuss whether current patterns of use are compatible with what the navigator needs to be successful in their role, and what the agency could do to facilitate success. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 20a: Develop a new or adapt an existing policy related to alcohol and drug use in the work place. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 21: Support and guide people with HIV to consider whether they are comfortable being open about their HIV status and other relevant personal experience. People with HIV should consider their comfort with their own HIV status becoming known to healthcare staff, their clients, their communities and other service providers. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 22: Support and guide people with HIV to understand the agency's disclosure policy. Discuss the potential for public disclosures, including on social media, to occur during work with clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 23: Develop a new or adapt an existing HIV-status disclosure policy for staff, including peer health navigators and volunteers. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 24: Support and guide people with HIV to consider and explore whether they are ready to navigate the complex boundary challenges they may face as both service providers and service users. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 25: Support and guide people with HIV to consider how they will manage work/life balance to reduce potential burnout. Assess and ensure that the person has a support system of their own (formal and/or informal supports). (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 26: Support and guide people with HIV to consider personal selfcare practices that could help them maintain their own health and wellness as navigators. (Type: of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 27: Support and guide people with HIV to consider whether the agency's structures, processes and policies are compatible with their values and ethics. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 27a: Develop a process that supports peer health navigators when incompatibilities arise between their values and ethics, and the agency's structures, processes and policies. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 28: Support and guide people with HIV to consider the impact (both positive and negative) that working as a peer health navigator will have on their health and wellness. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 29: Recruit peer health navigators through a transparent, flexible and accommodating process. Recruitment strategies, including targeted recruitment and general recruitment, may vary depending on the local context and the number of navigators needed. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 30: Develop a selection process to identify strong peer health navigator candidates. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 31: Convene a selection committee that includes people with lived experience similar to that of clients. If necessary, provide training and support to these individuals related to the interview, assessment and selection processes. Assess and address conflicts of interest in the review committee. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 32: Develop an interview guide that incorporates the peer health navigator competencies. This practice allows agencies to select navigators who have or can develop the competencies necessary to fulfill the position's roles and responsibilities. (Type of evidence: practice)

Chapter 5: Program management – Compensation for peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify the responsibilities of the host agency that are related to peer health navigation compensation.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Compensate peer health navigators equitably, providing a fair and reasonable living wage. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Determine how to structure compensation (salaries, stipends or honoraria) for peer health navigators in conjunction with the agency's financial expert to ensure the agency is not in violation of any employment standards. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Involve peer health navigators in the development of compensation policies that address their needs. Policies should reflect the limits on earnings of social assistance and disability programs. They should also clearly define the benefits to which navigators who receive salaries, stipends, wages or honoraria are entitled. Compensation policies need to comply with other agency policies and provincial and territorial legislation related to payment and benefits. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Develop an expense account policy for peer health navigators that ensures both that peer navigators are rarely expected to incur costs in association with their navigation role and reimbursement is provided in a very timely manner. Reimburse peer health navigators for pre-approved work-related expenses according to the policy. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Chapter 6: Program management – Supervision, support, and mentorship for peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify the responsibilities of the host agency related to program management.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Identify an appropriate supervisory structure for the peer health navigation program. Identify qualified and appropriate individuals who can provide administrative and clinical supervision support for peer health navigators. Determine if one or more supervisors should be responsible for providing this support. (Type of evidence: research and practice) **RECOMMENDATION 2:** Provide peer health navigators with a suite of consistent and ongoing individual and group supervision (where possible) and peer-to-peer supports. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Support peer health navigators to seek and/or connect them to adequate and appropriate external support services, when necessary, through a systematic approach that includes a regular debrief process. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Wherever possible, match peer health navigators with appropriate clients using an approach that prioritizes the needs and preferences the client has identified, the strengths of the navigator, and the identity (or identities) most relevant to each. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Assess peer health navigator and client matches in an ongoing way. A formal or informal process can be used for assessing matches. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: When a health navigator and client match is not working, try to determine why and assess whether the issue can be resolved before transitioning a client to another navigator. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 7: Develop a process to transition clients to another navigator, or a different support program, if appropriate, when a client needs different supports than those they are receiving from their current navigator, when the match isn't working for some reason, or when a navigator is no longer available to work with the client. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 8: Support peer health navigators to maintain a therapeutic alliance with clients once matched through close supervision and access to professional development. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 9: Create a supportive environment for peer health navigators to take time for self-care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 10: Discuss with peer health navigators their self-care practices, social networks and external support system. Demonstrating peer health navigators' connections to their own diverse personal networks can reduce the potential for burnout. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 11: Nurture an environment of safety to discuss alcohol, drug use and harm reduction with peer health navigators. Proactively develop a plan with individual peer health navigators if alcohol or drug use begins to impact the quality of support clients receive, to ensure that the client receives the best possible services from the program/agency and that the peer navigator is supported. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 12: Be flexible with time for self-care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Chapter 7: Program management – Training for peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify the responsibilities of the host agency related to peer health navigator training, which are specifically related to training methods and training content.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Develop a training program for peer health navigators that uses culturally safe and appropriate methods, materials, information, knowledge and skills relevant to the local context, and includes mandatory training such as health and safety training. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Consult peer health navigators about the learning materials that work best for them and take that into account when training them. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Use and share relevant and appropriate training materials. Materials should take into account varying levels of literacy, and different ways of learning. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Use a variety of methods to train new peer health navigators. Methods should take into consideration the different ways adults learn. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Conduct on-the-job training for peer health navigators. Shadowing experienced peers, agency staff and partner agency staff are appropriate on-the-job training techniques. Identify and facilitate mentorship opportunities. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Assess the knowledge and skills of new peer health navigators as part of the training process. Encourage training participants to reflect on what they have learned and assess whether being a peer health navigator is right for them. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 7: Evaluate the peer health navigator training. Use this feedback to improve the training program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 8: Identify and provide ongoing relevant training and professional development opportunities to peer health navigators based on peer navigator and client needs, and developments in HIV, hepatitis C and sexually transmitted infections (STI) knowledge. Navigators should also identify additional topics for further learning. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 9: Create an orientation or on-boarding checklist for each peer health navigator that identifies areas of strength and areas of improvement. After training, use the checklist to identify areas of further training that the navigator and supervisor both agree may be necessary. (Type of evidence: practice) **RECOMMENDATION 10:** Orient peer health navigators to the host agency and the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 11: Orient peer health navigators to the job description – the roles and responsibilities of the position (and what is not part of their roles and responsibilities) – to ensure they remain within their scope of practice. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 12: Introduce and orient peer health navigators to the host agency's organizational culture. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 13: Train peer health navigators on the GIPA/MEPA Principles and how these principles will be operationalized in program planning, delivery and evaluation. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 14: Train peer health navigators on the ethical issues and program policies related to service provision to people with HIV. Training on these issues should be tailored to the culture and community of the peer navigators, as much as possible. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 15: Include basic HIV information in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 16: Include basic information on sexually transmitted infections (STI) and hepatitis C in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 17: Include basic information on a range of evidence-based interventions related to alcohol and drug use and addiction, including harm reduction, in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 18: Include basic information on behavioural health, mental health, violence and trauma in peer health navigator training (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 19: Train peer health navigators to work with clients in a culturally safe way. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 20: Train peer health navigators on self-care techniques and provide information on burnout, compassion fatigue and vicarious trauma. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 21: Train peer health navigators on communication skills. This includes training on how to document work with, and on behalf of, clients; how to communicate with healthcare and service providers; and how peer health navigators should express themselves in meetings they attend. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 22: Train peer health navigators on leadership and advocacy skills. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 23: Train peer health navigators on the basics of active listening to support clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 24: Train peer health navigators to understand when and how to refer clients to other members of the healthcare team when necessary. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 25: Train peer health navigators on the principles of traumainformed practice. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 26: Train peer health navigators on the specific documentation and evaluation processes used by the program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 27: Train peer health navigators to identify potentially harmful situations and to use basic de-escalation techniques. (Type of evidence: practice).

Chapter 8: Program management – Monitoring and evaluation for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we identify a host agency's program monitoring and evaluation responsibilities.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Develop a culturally and organizationally appropriate and relevant evaluation strategy to assess the peer health navigation program and plan to integrate learnings back into the program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Ensure that GIPA/MEPA Principles are integrated into evaluation planning, execution and analysis, and in the integration of learnings from the program. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Identify the client outcomes to be collected to assess the peer health navigation program. Do this in consultation with relevant stakeholders, including the clients, the navigators, the program supervisors and the program funder. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Identify the peer health navigator outcomes to be collected to assess the peer health navigation program. Do this in consultation with relevant stakeholders, including the clients, the navigators, the program supervisors and the program, funder. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Capture descriptive information after every client encounter, including demographic information for new clients, and the peer health navigation services that were provided. This information should be captured using a client contact sheet developed by or adapted for the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Use a variety of evaluation methods to assess the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Chapter 9: Integrating peer health navigators into a host agency

In this chapter, we explore how to integrate peer health navigators into a host agency.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Provide all host agency staff with training on GIPA/MEPA. Practising GIPA/MEPA Principles increases the effectiveness of policies, programs and services for people with HIV. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Provide all host agency staff with an orientation on the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Provide all host agency staff with training on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Provide all host agency staff with a clear understanding of how peer health navigators are situated within an agency's structure to help guide respectful interactions between staff and peers and ensure appropriate boundaries are kept. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Provide peer health navigation program supervisors with specific training on supervision and support of navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Facilitate the introduction of individual peer health navigators to host agency staff. (Type of evidence: Practice)

Chapter 10: Integrating peer health navigators into healthcare settings

In this chapter, we explore issues related to integrating peer health navigators onto teams in healthcare settings such as hospitals and clinics.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Integrate peer health navigators into teams in healthcare settings and related environments as equal and engaged members of the healthcare team. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Create new or adapt existing memoranda of understanding with healthcare teams to establish an official relationship between the peer health navigation program and the healthcare setting, if the program is not part of a healthcare organization. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Orient social workers, nurses, pharmacists, doctors and other staff on the healthcare team who will work with peer health navigators. Before navigators join the team, discuss GIPA/MEPA and the importance of these principles; the specific roles and responsibilities of navigators; how their work can complement that of the rest of the healthcare team; how their work can improve the health and wellness of clients; and the potential for power imbalances to arise when service users become service

providers. Discuss the need for flexibility and adaptation on the part of the navigators and the rest of the healthcare team to ensure peers are integrated equitably. Provide ample time to address staff concerns. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Establish open communication channels between peer health navigators and other healthcare team members. Communication channels may develop over time or may need to be established using mechanisms such as guidelines for respectful communication or regular all-team meetings. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Chapter 11: Community engagement and development for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we explore the ongoing community engagement and development work needed to support peer health navigators to work with external community-based agencies; for example, agencies that provide housing, substance use, mental health, settlement and culturally specific services.

RECOMMENDATION 1: Consider the need to create a strategy to guide community engagement and development. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 2: Engage external community agencies to support the peer health navigation program before navigators work with clients in the community. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 3: Engage external community agencies to support the peer health navigation program in an ongoing way after navigators have started to work with clients in the community. In support of GIPA/MEPA, facilitate opportunities for peer health navigators to participate as advisors to this process, as ambassadors for the program, or in other appropriate and relevant ways. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 4: Create new or adapt existing memoranda of understanding with community partners to frame the work of peer health navigators in external community agencies. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

RECOMMENDATION 5: Support peer health navigators to acquire and maintain upto-date knowledge of available community and clinical services; provide access to information about external programs and services that may be relevant to clients to facilitate referrals from the peer navigator program. (Type of evidence: practice)

RECOMMENDATION 6: Facilitate the integration of peer health navigators into external community agencies. (Type of evidence: research and practice)



Infrastructure assessment for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we identify the necessary components of an infrastructure assessment. Infrastructure assessments should assess the capacity of the peer health navigation program host agency to support a peer health navigation program, and the capacity of the agency to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework.

The literature and working group identified three activities related to an infrastructure assessment for peer health navigation programs. The recommendations for the activities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The activities are:

- Assess agency capacity to support a peer health navigation program.
- Assess agency capacity to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework.
- Assess agency readiness to ensure agency culture is inclusive.

Assess agency capacity to support a peer health navigation program

RECOMMENDATION 1: Assess agency capacity to establish, sustain and fund a peer health navigation program using an assessment process (this may be done in conjunction with community members and funders). Through this assessment, an agency should consider whether a navigation program is appropriate for the agency; whether the agency has the necessary structures in place to incorporate a navigation program; and whether the agency can establish the necessary structures to support a navigation program, if gaps in agency structures have been identified. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

An agency considering a peer health navigation program should assess its capacity to establish and sustain a program,⁵¹ including identifying its goals for the program.^{34,51,61,62} Identifying program goals early can help the agency determine if it has the necessary infrastructure to support the program's proposed scope. Identifying goals for the program can help determine the roles peer health navigators will take on to support clients.⁶¹⁻⁶³

VIGNETTE A community-based agency has applied for funding to develop a peer health navigation program. Fran, the agency's program director, led an organizational readiness assessment guided by the toolkit Building Blocks to Peer Program Success to develop the funding proposal. After the agency proposal is submitted, their funder, Ben, meets with Fran to discuss how the agency has planned to successfully implement and support a peer health navigation program.

Ben and Fran's discussion focuses on the agency's vision for incorporating the work of peer navigators as collaborative partners in service delivery, both within the agency and with external partners. Fran describes the way in which the agency has updated their protocols and work flows to delineate the peer navigator's role in care planning, documentation, case conferencing and one-to-one client work. She also reports on an initial meeting the agency held with external partners, to provide an overview of the navigation program, and to identify ways to build collaborative practice to meet the needs of shared clients across programs and services.

Ben also asks about the agency's capacity to provide support and supervision to the peer navigator team. Fran outlines the agency's plan for training and orientation, as well as the resources they have put in place for weekly supervision, group debriefing sessions, and strategies to ensure one-to-one supervision is available when needed. Ben enquires about how the agency plans to structure the peer's remuneration and discusses equity in compensation for work done. Fran explains that the vision is for peer navigators to be compensated for work on an hourly basis, with a pay structure similar to that of the outreach workers who are also on staff. Finally, Ben asks about any structural shifts the agency has made to ensure adaptability regarding work schedules, to be responsive to navigators' unique needs with respect to length of the workday and week. Fran responds that the agency is in the process of updating their human resource policies and employee agreement to ensure they are able to incorporate the flexibility required to support the new navigator team.

Assess agency capacity to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework

RECOMMENDATION 2: Assess agency capacity to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework. (Type of evidence: research and practice).

Evidence

An agency should assess its capacity to ensure the greater involvement and meaningful engagement of people with HIV (GIPA/MEPA). The involvement and engagement of people with HIV in peer health navigation programs can have significant benefits for people who become navigators. Supportive leadership and a genuine commitment to the engagement of people with HIV in all aspects of program development and delivery, in various capacities, is extremely important.⁵⁰

Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs should assess whether they can create a space where:

- People with HIV inform all aspects of service delivery⁵¹ so that peer health navigators who reflect the clients served can be hired and supported in a flexible and inclusive manner.⁵⁰
- The agency seeks to understand, is flexible and responsive to the needs and realities of navigators' lives (periodic illness, substance use, mental health challenges, family emergencies, other work commitments, etc.).⁵⁰
- Peer health navigators are considered colleagues.⁶⁴
- There are opportunities for navigators to develop their skills further.²⁶
- All implications of peer involvement are recognized and addressed, including benefits and any drawbacks that can be experienced by the peer navigator.

RECOMMENDATION 2a: Assess agency commitment to working with a GIPA/MEPA framework (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

The recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE A local community-based agency currently provides case management for people with HIV. The agency is expanding to develop and deliver a peer health navigation program. In reviewing Practice Guidelines in Peer Health Navigation for People Living with HIV, a consultant working with the agency to develop the program recommends that they consider how GIPA/MEPA principles are currently incorporated into the agency's work, and how they will be integrated into a peer navigation program.

The agency's leadership reflects on how it has engaged people with HIV in its work so far.

The agency admits that it has not done enough to work within a GIPA/MEPA framework. They understand that the GIPA/MEPA principles aim to realize the rights and responsibilities of people with HIV, including the right to self-determination and participation in the decision-making process. Therefore, they engage people with HIV who are currently using services within their organization but they also reach out to other organizations to help actively link them to people with HIV from other organizations. A large group of diverse people with HIV from the community are brought together to help determine how they want their voices heard within the development of this program. Based on these consultations, multiple sessions are held to provide space for input into the development and delivery of the program and an ongoing committee is struck to ensure continued input into the delivery of the program. In the end, many of these people with HIV become peer health navigators within the newly developed program.

Assess agency readiness to ensure agency culture is inclusive

RECOMMENDATION 3: Assess agency readiness to ensure agency culture is inclusive of peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.



Peer health navigator roles and responsibilities

In this chapter, we identify core peer health navigator roles and responsibilities, as well as the responsibilities of the agency in developing a clear peer navigator scope of practice that is based on the needs of the clients.

Peer health navigators have roles in:

- Intake and assessment
- Advocacy
- Practical assistance
- Healthcare appointment support
- Emotional and social support
- Education
- Referrals
- Support to navigate the healthcare system independently
- Collaboration
- Evaluation

Peer health navigators also have responsibilities in:

- Program planning
- Relationship development with service providers
- Up-to-date knowledge maintenance
- Documentation
- Meeting attendance
- Policy compliance
- Client-centred service delivery
- Self-care maintenance

Combined, peer health navigator roles and responsibilities constitute a navigator's scope of practice.

The development of the peer health navigator role

The literature and working group identified two agency responsibilities related to navigator roles and responsibilities. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are:

- Conduct a local needs assessment
- Define a clear scope of practice

RECOMMENDATION 1: Conduct a local needs assessment that includes input from people with HIV, clients and service providers to determine the breadth of client needs. A needs assessment will help agencies to tailor peer health navigation programs and determine which roles a peer health navigator can take on to meet the needs of clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 2: Define a clear peer health navigator scope of practice and draft job descriptions that reflect the roles and responsibilities within the scope of practice. Job descriptions should also clearly outline the goals of the program and qualifications and experience that are necessary and preferred. Determine and communicate the roles and responsibilities that are outside the scope of practice of peer health navigators. Ensure job descriptions are clear and straight-forward. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Scope of practice refers to the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators in a specific program. For peer health navigators, the scope of practice can vary from narrow to broad. It is the agency's responsibility to develop a scope of practice before hiring peer navigators.^{65,66} Developing a scope of practice should help agencies understand how navigators will be integrated into the agency⁶⁶ and define roles for peer health navigators that complement the work of other staff such as social workers and/or outreach workers.^{65,67} Clarity in scope of practice can help agencies determine hiring criteria, which facilitates the recruitment and selection process.²⁸

A peer health navigator's scope of practice should be outlined in a clear job description.^{15,23,27,34,49,51,62,66,68-73} A clear job description helps peer health navigators⁷⁰ and other staff understand the parameters of navigator work, shapes their training,⁶² and recognizes them as members of the team.⁶⁸

Job descriptions should be detailed,⁶⁹ include the name of the program supervisor,⁶³ communicate clear performance expectations,^{15,51,66,71,72} and define the peer health navigator's roles and responsibilities.^{34,49,68,72,73}

Although a clear job description is crucial, the roles of a peer health navigator may evolve over time,⁶⁵ based on the interest and skills of the peer health navigator or the needs and challenges of clients or the program. Peer health navigators should be encouraged to discuss changes to their roles based on emerging issues.^{28,34,51,66} Doing so can bring attention to issues faced by people with HIV that program supervisors may not have considered, in addition to different ways those issues can be addressed.^{51,66} As with other staff, peer navigator job descriptions should be reviewed regularly and any changes to the roles and responsibilities of a peer health navigator should be reflected in an updated job description.

VIGNETTE Following their training, the peer health navigators felt quite confident that they understood their scope of practice. However, a few weeks after the training, the program supervisor, Kai, notices that one peer health navigator named Zoë is crossing boundaries with clients and doing work outside her scope. This includes babysitting one of her client's children. Kai likes that Zoe is using her great helping skills with her clients, but is worried that this is leading to inappropriate and unsustainable relationships with her clients. Over time, Kai works with Zoë to support her capacity to maintain required boundaries. Kai also starts to review the scope of practice regularly with all the navigators at team meetings to help them recognize when they are crossing boundaries. Within these meetings, the team also role plays talking to clients about the need to maintain appropriate boundaries. This helps them understand and work within their scope of practice and maintain good boundaries with clients.

Core peer health navigator roles

Peer health navigator roles are the specific functions a peer navigator performs as a service provider. The literature and working group identified nine core peer health navigator roles. The recommendations for the roles are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The core navigator roles are:

- Intake and assessment
- Advocacy
- Practical assistance
- Healthcare appointment support
- Emotional and social support
- Education
- Referrals

- Support to navigate the healthcare system independently
- Collaboration
- Evaluation

Intake and assessment

RECOMMENDATION 3: Involve peer health navigators in the intake and assessment of clients' needs as part of an interdisciplinary team. Using their lived experience to build trust over time, the navigator's role is to help clients identify and assess their strengths and challenges and help them develop a plan to achieve their health and wellness goals. This assessment should take into account all aspects of clients' lives. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators play a role in client intake and assessment.⁷⁴⁻⁸⁵ This starts with a preliminary meeting to build rapport with clients,⁷⁹ to identify the potential barriers to their successful engagement in care,^{74-78,80,81,83,85,86} and/or to set health and wellness goals.^{81,83} Some peer health navigation programs use a tool or a standardized assessment form to identify and prioritize potential client barriers to care.^{79,84} Having peer health navigators participate in intake and assessments builds client trust and confidence in the healthcare system and creates a rapport with clients.^{79,87}

Advocacy

RECOMMENDATION 4: Peer health navigators use advocacy skills to ensure the client's voice is heard during healthcare appointments and in the community. Navigators also have a role in raising systemic issues that impact client care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

There are a host of challenges clients may face when accessing care. Some barriers are related to the social determinants of health such as inadequate housing,^{75,78,80,88-90} food insecurity^{75,80,86,88,91} and lack of financial stability.^{78-80,82-84,86,88,89,92-102} and how complex the healthcare system can be for clients.^{111,112} Many barriers are logistical and include lack of transportation services,^{78,84,86,88,89,93-96,98,104,105,108,109,113,114} child/elder care,^{82,95} or a need for translation and interpretation services.^{75,82,86,93,96,98,103-105,109,115,116}

Peer health navigators can advocate to reduce the impact these barriers have on their clients. Advocacy occurs both at the system level and for individual clients as they navigate care.

Peer navigators are in a unique position to advocate for community-level change to reduce the structural underpinnings of health disparities; peers can advocate at a government level, as well as within their health and social service agencies.⁶⁴ As service users, they understand how clients experience the system. As service providers, they have an understanding of how healthcare is delivered. This provides them with a unique opportunity to use their personal experience to identify the need for change and advocate for changes that would improve services and benefit clients. 64,78,115,117-125 Organizations that support leadership training; provide a flexible work environment; provide opportunities for peers to engage with community leaders; and hire peers who bring self-perception that they are leaders in their community, and knowledge of who to talk to in the community to make change may increase the likelihood that peer navigators engage in advocacy at the system level.⁶⁴ Peer navigators advocate for individual clients as they move through the healthcare system. They do so by advocating for clients to receive needed services,¹²³ care that is sensitive to the needs of specific communities, such as diverse Indigenous communities and ethnoracial communities,¹¹⁵ and for benefits to be re-instated, for example.¹⁰¹

Practical assistance

RECOMMENDATION 5: Peer health navigators provide practical assistance to clients such as help with transportation, housing, financial assistance, child/elder care, and other services that can facilitate optimal engagement in healthcare and achievement of health and wellness goals. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Using practical assistance skills, peer health navigators can help to reduce the barriers that impact their clients' ability to access and stay in care. Practical assistance can include help with scheduling and reminding clients of upcoming appointments, ^{3,74,82,86,88,89,93,95,96,98,99,103-110,126} finding transportation^{78,84,86,88,89,93-96,98,104,105,108,109,113,114} securing child and elder care, ^{82,95} arranging translation and interpretation services, and acting as interpreters. ^{75,82,86,93,96,98,103-105,109,115,116}

Peer health navigators also help clients overcome barriers to care that are related to housing,^{75,78,80,88-90} food insecurity,^{75,80,86,88,91} and financial assistance.^{78-80,82-84,86,88,89,92-102} Financial assistance support includes creating awareness of assistance programs,⁷⁸ reviewing clients' current benefits,⁷⁹ establishing client eligibility for support programs,⁸⁶ linking clients to sources of financial assistance,^{88,107} and assisting clients with financial assistance applications.^{78,80,82-84,86,88,89,92-102,114}

Healthcare appointment support

RECOMMENDATION 6: Peer health navigators provide support to clients before and after appointments with healthcare providers, help clients to understand the purpose of a particular medical appointment or specialist, help prepare clients with questions, and provide an explanation of the visit in plain language. Peer navigators can also provide accompaniment to appointments and advocacy during appointments. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

The healthcare system is complex and organized in a way that may not make sense to clients.⁸³ Peer health navigators offer pre- and post-appointment support to clients and accompany them to healthcare appointments.^{3,74,75,80,82,83,86,88-90,93,95,99-101,103,107-110,114,116,118,127-129}

Peer health navigators provide three kinds of healthcare appointment support:

- 1. Before appointments
- 2. Accompaniment to appointments
- 3. After appointments

Support before appointments

Peer health navigators help clients prepare for medical appointments.^{3,74,86,89,93,101,107,108,114,118,127,129} Supports include encouraging clients to communicate with their doctors,^{74,127} helping identify and also suggesting some questions clients may want to ask during the appointment,^{74,89,107} and encouraging clients to ask questions if they are unclear about any answers they receive.⁷⁴

Navigators also help clients think through and rehearse answers to questions their doctors are likely to ask.^{3,108,127} Rehearsing responses is an effective way to model communication skills³ and coach clients to be assertive^{114,127} and open¹²⁹ with their doctors.

Other pre-appointment supports peer health navigators can provide to clients and their families include explanations of how the healthcare centre works^{89,93,101,118} and how to understand diagnostic test results.⁸⁹ Peer health navigators can also wait with clients before appointments.^{86,108}

Accompaniment to appointments

Peer health navigators can accompany clients to appointments,^{3,74,75,80,82,83,88,90,93,99,100,103,107,109,110,116,127,128} if requested. During appointments, navigators can assist in asking appropriate questions of the healthcare provider,^{74,75,107,110,127} taking notes,⁸⁸ and/or providing emotional support.¹⁰⁷

Support after appointments

Peer health navigators also provide support to clients after appointments.^{74,80,83,93,95,116,126} When the appointment is over, peer health navigators can re-explain what test results mean,⁹³ what treatment recommendations are,⁸⁰ go over the doctor's instructions,¹¹⁶ and support decision-making and adherence to treatment.⁹⁵ Navigators also identify and clarify potential areas of confusion that may arise as a result of the appointment with the doctor.⁷⁴ Navigators can also support clients by picking up their prescriptions.^{83,126}

Emotional and social support

RECOMMENDATION 7: Peer health navigators play a role in providing emotional, cultural and social support to clients and their families (as appropriate) based on a common understanding of the experience of living with HIV. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Some clients need emotional and social support^{88,130} and peer health navigators have a role in offering it.^{3,74,75,78–83,86,88–90,93–97,99–102,105–108,110,113,114,118–123,126–129,131–144} To provide support, navigators need to build trust and rapport with clients.^{83,90,97,127,133,134,137,140} Navigators can also provide emotional support to help reduce fear and mistrust of the healthcare system.¹¹⁸ Help to reduce client isolation^{126,128,139} can include facilitating support groups^{74,75,122} and social activities.^{121,136} Emotional support is offered face-to-face,^{74,107} over the phone^{74,107} and via email.⁷⁴

Peer health navigators offer different types of emotional support, including setting goals and planning for the future;^{81,101,135} sharing their own lived experience with illness, treatment and recovery;^{110,120-122,125,131,136,138-144} providing peer counselling and social support;^{75,101,119,145} addressing psychosocial issues;^{108,113} and celebrating successes.³

Navigators are also involved in providing support to help clients to disclose diagnoses and prognoses with families.^{80,101} Navigators can also offer direct emotional support to families.^{88,96,99}

VIGNETTE Savita, a peer health navigator, hosts monthly group support sessions for South Asian clients. Each month, time is set aside for those clients who would like to share and celebrate certain festivals and rituals associated with their culture and faith. This is one way that Savita and the peer health navigation program recognize the significance of spirituality in the diverse South Asian communities they are a part of and serve. The agency also ensures that the group and one-on-one spaces are inclusive, respectful and accepting of the multiple ways in which South Asian people choose to express their culture.

Education

RECOMMENDATION 8: Peer health navigators provide culturally safe and trauma-informed education, information, care and support to clients and their families (as appropriate), based on a holistic model that includes the physical, emotional, spiritual and mental needs of clients and their families. Navigators share accurate information using language familiar to clients and their families, where appropriate. Health promotion information may include living well with HIV, safer sex and treatment adherence. Peer navigators are supported by supervisors to know their limitations and competencies and will seek out other referrals when necessary. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Clients may need information about their illness and its treatment,¹⁴⁶ and peer health navigators play an important role educating them.^{74,75,80,86,88–90,92,93,95–97,99,105,107,109,110,117,123–127,129,132– ¹³⁴ While doing this work, peer health navigators take into account the cultural needs of clients^{75,134} and use plain language.^{89,92}}

Peer health navigators can share information with clients through trusted websites and printed materials that explain diagnosis, treatment, treatment adherence and treatment side effects.^{74,86,95-97,105,107,110,126} Health navigators may provide health promotion and disease prevention education that addresses behaviour change, safer sex, harm reduction and confidentiality.

Peer health navigators also share information about available community and financial resources^{131,132} with clients and their families.^{93,127,133}

Referrals

RECOMMENDATION 9: Peer health navigators provide referrals to appropriate services when needed to facilitate optimal engagement in healthcare and achievement of the person's personal health and wellness goals. When referrals to other professional services are needed, navigators should be aware of services and programs that are culturally safe and appropriate. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE *Kim, a Black peer health navigator, is staffing drop-in hours at the HIV clinic. Dave, an Indigenous client who is new to the city, tells her he wants support from an Indigenous organization. Kim remembers that her supervisor created a resource kit of local community agencies, groups and services that is kept up-to-date. Because navigators and other professionals are encouraged to update the resource kit as new services are developed, and because the program supervisor makes regular contact with local Indigenous health programs, support programs for newcomers, and other culturally specific services, Kim can find out easily where she can refer Dave for support. When making the referral, Kim provides Dave with a few options, including a local talking circle and drumming group at the Aboriginal Friendship Centre. Kim asks Dave if he wants her to accompany him to the Friendship Centre, and he accepts.*

Support to navigate the healthcare system independently

RECOMMENDATION 10: Peer health navigators help clients develop the skills necessary to self-manage their own care and make informed decisions about their health. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

One of the roles of a peer health navigator is to help clients learn how to navigate the healthcare system and manage their care.^{75,78,82,85,92-94,107,114,117,120,121,123,124,139,140,144,147}

Keeping their actions continually focused and centred on the self-determined health and wellness goals of clients, health navigators can help clients learn when and how to seek care,⁷⁵ including the specific steps to take to navigate the health system;⁹² support to make informed decisions about their health and treatment that reflect their cultural values;^{93,114,120} and/or support to keep their appointments^{107,121} and adhere to treatment.¹⁰⁷ Self-management support also includes building client confidence to navigate the system independently.⁸²

Collaboration

RECOMMENDATION 11: Peer health navigators work in partnership with clients and the healthcare team. Peer health navigators bring gaps in client care and support to the attention of the care team. Effective and collaborative relationships with clients and the healthcare team facilitate this role. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Wendy, a navigation client, is struggling with social isolation in her current apartment and her daily schedule is becoming more and more chaotic. The team's social worker, Quinn, starts to recognize this and speaks to Wendy about different options for stable supportive housing. They agree to speak again in a week and to invite Darla, her peer health navigator, to attend this meeting. Darla and Wendy have a very trusting relationship and within this meeting Darla is able to provide unique insight into Wendy's need for socialization. Because Wendy knows that Darla understands her, Darla's presence makes it easier for Wendy to attend the meeting and communicate her preference for a more stable and social living environment.

Evaluation

RECOMMENDATION 12: Peer health navigators play a role in developing, administering and analyzing the monitoring and evaluation of the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Core peer health navigator responsibilities

Peer health navigator responsibilities are the tasks peer health navigators perform as members of a broader team. The literature and working group identified eight core peer health navigator responsibilities. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The core navigator responsibilities are:

- Program planning
- Relationship development with service providers
- Knowledge maintenance
- Documentation
- Meeting attendance
- Policy compliance
- Client-centred service delivery
- Self-care maintenance

Program planning

RECOMMENDATION 13: Peer health navigators plan, coordinate, organize and make meaningful and concrete contributions to activities related to the navigation program, according to the principles of GIPA/MEPA. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators play a part in the development and implementation of navigation programs. Their personal experience as service users and their professional experience as service providers are invaluable to program planning.

Peer health navigators have a responsibility to support the planning, coordination and organization of navigation programs,¹⁰⁵ and to contribute to the development of new policies, procedures and services.¹²⁴

Relationship development with service providers

RECOMMENDATION 14: Navigators maintain and sustain effective and collaborative professional relationships with clients and healthcare teams with the support and facilitation of program supervisors. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators foster strong relationships with colleagues and other service providers. They maintain good relationships with other services providers^{86,97} including other navigators,⁹⁷ clinical staff ⁸⁶ and support service staff.⁸⁶

RECOMMENDATION 14a: Develop a process that supports relationship development between peer health navigators and external partners. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Knowledge maintenance

RECOMMENDATION 15: Peer health navigators maintain up-to-date knowledge of available community and clinical services, with the support of program supervisors. Navigators share new knowledge with program supervisors and other members of the healthcare team. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Documentation

RECOMMENDATION 16: Peer health navigators maintain confidential and secure documentation of work with and for clients according to program policies. Documentation standards are determined by program supervisors in conjunction with peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators document their interactions with, and actions on behalf of, clients.^{76,86,89,90,97,118} In addition to recording client encounters,^{76,86,89,97} navigators also document client barriers to care.^{89,118}

Peer health navigators use standard templates to record their work with, or on behalf of, clients.^{79,84,86,89} Some of these tools are used at intake so that navigators can identify and prioritize client needs.^{79,84} These tools may be used at other times as well.

VIGNETTE Based on discussions between the host agency and their clinical partner, there is an agreement that navigators have limited access to charting privileges at the HIV clinic. The agreement is that peer health navigators can enter case notes but do not have access to the patient's complete medical record. Protocols are developed for the peer health navigators to ensure security and confidentiality of the patient charts. Navigators are trained on how to use the electronic medical record (EMR) and security and confidentiality protocols. They are also trained on how to take minimal case notes that document each engagement with their clients into a brief summary. Training also includes how to use a "charting by exception" format, which allows for a summary of the overall discussions without documenting any potentially illegal activities shared by the client. For example, when Paola reports she is having unprotected sex without telling her partners she is HIV-positive, the peer health navigator, Hua, documents that she and Paola talked about ways to disclose and make sex safer.

RECOMMENDATION 16a: Develop a new or adapt an existing documentation policy. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Meeting attendance

RECOMMENDATION 17: Peer health navigators attend relevant meetings. This includes ongoing trainings, case conferences, mentoring, debriefing, support, team meetings and supervision meetings. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators are members of clients' healthcare teams and, as such, participate in team meetings.^{86,97,118,120,122,139,145} This can include staff meetings,^{97,122,139,145} meetings with program supervisors,^{118,145} and meetings with specific staff to discuss services and referral processes.⁸⁶

Policy compliance

RECOMMENDATION 18: Peer health navigators comply with all agency policies (e.g., communication and punctuality). (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 18a: Develop a new or adapt an existing communication policy that outlines how and how often peer health navigators are expected to communicate with their program supervisors. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 18b: Develop a new or adapt an existing punctuality policy for peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Client-centred service delivery

RECOMMENDATION 19: Peer health navigators take a client-centred approach to the work that is consistent with program values, such as GIPA/ MEPA, trauma-informed practice, harm reduction, anti-oppression, self-determination and resiliency. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Self-care maintenance

RECOMMENDATION 20: Peer health navigators proactively engage in preventative self-care and are attentive and responsive to other selfcare needs as they arise. This includes taking advantage of self-care options available through the peer health navigation program and other community services. Self-care needs are culturally based, and should be addressed through relevant self-care and health promotion actions. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Rima, the peer navigator at a local agency, can take personal time and sick leave like all staff in accordance with the agency's collective agreement when she needs it for self-care. The agency also acknowledges that equity and access to services are important factors in supporting the empowerment of all peers who work at the agency. Alia, the program supervisor, acknowledges the challenges Rima is currently facing as a peer health navigator and within her personal life. As her supervisor, Alia talks to Rima to ensure she is continuing to find time to access services at the host agency and other agencies to maintain her self-care. She also encourages Rima to use her personal time and sick leave for self-care if she needs to.



Ethical considerations for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we identify the ethical considerations that may arise in peer health navigation programs. The literature and working group identified 10 ethical considerations for peer health navigation programs.

The recommendations for the ethical considerations are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The ethical considerations relate to:

- Decision-making process
- Boundaries
- Confidentiality
- Disclosure
- Dual roles: A peer navigator and a service user
- Dual roles: A colleague and a care provider
- Health and wellness
- Conflicts of interest
- Cultural safety, power imbalances and conflict resolution
- Transition from the program

Decision-making process

RECOMMENDATION 1: Peer health navigation programs should adopt an ethical decision-making process to work through the ethical considerations that may come up in these programs. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE A peer health navigator, Tanis, was told by her client that he had not disclosed his HIV status to a sexual partner. Tanis was unsure of whether she had a duty to disclose this information to other people, such as her supervisor. However, Tanis also recognized that she had very strong opinions on this situation; her personal believe was that everyone should disclose their HIV status to their sex partners. She decided to discuss the dilemma with her supervisor, Jason, who provides a safe space for Tanis to express her views on the subject. At the same time Jason also reaffirms Tanis's role as a health navigator and a support to her client. Jason suggests that they use an ethical-decision-making tool called Difficult Decisions: A Tool for Care Workers: Managing Ethical Dilemmas When Caring for Children and Families of Key Populations. The agency has used this document in the past to help them make tough decisions. The tool helps them to review the situation, choices, requirements and possible impacts their decision could have on the client, Tanis and the agency. Using the tool helps Tanis to reduce the role her strong personal opinions play in the situation, and repositions this as an agency issue in a respectful way that leaves Tanis feeling supported and, importantly, the client supported around his own self-determined disclosure decision-making.

Boundaries

RECOMMENDATION 2: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to understand, respect and maintain healthy boundaries with clients, staff and volunteers through ongoing training and support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should develop the capacity of peer health navigators to respect boundaries between their personal and professional lives.^{66,148,149} Setting boundaries can be challenging for peer workers who can have both personal and professional relationships with their clients and service providers.^{70,148,150-152} This is especially true where the community of people living with HIV is small and peer health navigators and clients are likely to meet in social settings.^{32,47,148,151}

Peer health navigators may not initially understand the importance of clear boundaries between themselves and clients.^{32,152} However, it is possible for peer health navigators to maintain clear boundaries while using their personal lived experience to help clients⁴⁹ despite the emotional closeness they may have to issues.²² Maintaining boundaries can also increase peer health navigator effectiveness.^{67,70,153}

A number of ethical concerns can arise if clear boundaries are not maintained:

1. inappropriate intimate relationships between peer health navigators and clients can lead to breaches in confidentiality or power imbalances^{32,51,66,148}

- emotional entanglement in the lives of clients may destabilize the well-being of peer health navigators and lead to burnout^{21,71,151,153,154}
- 3. breaches in confidentiality by either the navigator or the client can damage trust.^{66,148,155}

Agencies can develop the capacity of peer health navigators to separate their personal and professional lives by encouraging them to set clear boundaries, especially in terms of the time and energy they have to give clients.^{51,66,156} Part of having good boundaries also means the peer navigators understanding the limits of their abilities, and when to refer clients to other services.¹⁵⁷ Ongoing training can increase peer health navigator understanding of, and their capacity to maintain, clear boundaries. For more information on training on boundaries for peer health navigators, see Chapter 7.

Peer health navigators should be supported to have strong emotional boundaries when working with clients. They may have experienced or continue to experience the same life stressors and challenges that their clients do—HIV stigma, mental health challenges, substance use, periods of illness. However, they should be able to develop an emotional distance from the lives of their clients while still offering the emotional support that can be crucial to successful peer navigation.^{21,47,51,71,151,154}

VIGNETTE Teddy, a navigation client approaches Linh, a peer health navigator, at a local community social gathering. While they didn't know each other until Teddy became Linh's client, they are from the same community, share a cultural background, and know some of the same people. At the gathering, Teddy asks Linh if he could borrow some money. Linh, like all peer health navigators, receives training and support related to boundaries, and knows it's against her agency's policy to lend money to clients. But she is concerned that Teddy will think she is being unreasonable if she doesn't lend him the money. Linh says she'll think about it and tells Teddy to come by the office the next afternoon.

In the morning, Linh talks to her program supervisor, Tien, about Teddy's request. They talk about some of the challenges that can arise in maintaining boundaries when there is a shared community connection between a client and a service provider, but also talk about why the agency policy exists. Tien also reminds Linh that the agency has an emergency fund for clients who may need cash. He suggests that when she lets Teddy know that she won't lend him the money, that she can support him to access some cash from the agency's emergency fund.

VIGNETTE Max is hired as a peer health navigator in the local primary care clinic. After his initial probation and training period, Max begins working as the sole peer navigator in the clinic on Mondays. Henry, one of the clients, begins paying regular visits to the clinic on Monday. He starts to meet with Max for extended periods for emotional support, as he is feeling isolated. Max uses all of his active listening skills and works toward helping Henry develop goals for increasing his social network. Henry is particularly down one morning and invites Max to go for a coffee. He says it will really help him get out of this bad time. Max is torn because he has developed a good working relationship with Henry and wants to help, but understands the request to be outside the boundaries of their relationship. He also has some concerns about how much time Henry is spending with him in the clinic. Later in the week, Max approaches the program supervisor to discuss the situation. The supervisor supports his feeling of wanting to help, affirms his listening skills, and discusses this situation as one of the potential boundary issues that they had identified early on in their training. With his supervisor's support and guidance, Max is able to set some practical boundaries with Henry while continuing to help him.

RECOMMENDATION 2a: Develop a new or adapt an existing policy that identifies appropriate boundaries between peer health navigators and clients, staff and volunteers. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of boundaries. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should have policies related to boundaries. Policies and related training that support peer health navigators to maintain boundaries should be clear, and include descriptions of unacceptable behaviour and the associated outcomes.²⁴ When policies are not followed, mitigating circumstances may be taken into consideration when navigators feel they took appropriate action for the situation even though it was contrary to agency policy.¹⁵⁸

Clear policies, training and open communication with supervisors about boundaries can help to prevent boundary issues from developing. Policies may outline expectations regarding whether or not peer health navigators can provide services to their friends,³² have intimate relationships with clients,⁵¹ and accept gifts and social invitations from clients.⁴⁷

Program supervisors are responsible for monitoring peer health navigators for signs that appropriate boundaries are not being kept with clients.^{51,69} This is an opportunity for program supervisors to provide one-on-one support for peer health navigators who are struggling with boundary issues.^{15,26,70} For more information on supervision for peer health navigation programs, see Chapter 6.

Confidentiality

RECOMMENDATION 3: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to maintain the confidentiality of clients, staff and volunteers through ongoing training and support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies that host peer health navigation programs have an ethical obligation to preserve the confidentiality of *clients* and define a clear confidentiality policy.^{24,44,51,69,159}

Client confidentiality is an essential component of any peer health navigation program.^{71,72,160,161} Clients who do not feel that their personal information is kept confidential may not be willing to open up to their peer health navigator and their healthcare team. This is important as it may affect the ability of the program to help the client improve their health and wellness.

Peer health navigator training should cover the ethical issues related to confidentiality and the agency's confidentiality policy.^{24,51,69,71,148,162} For more information on confidentiality training for peer health navigators, see Chapter 7.

VIGNETTE Melinda is a new peer health navigator. She lives in a small community where people often know one other. Melinda has just started working with Otto, a client, who has been newly diagnosed with HIV. Otto requires support to travel to HIV specialist appointments in the nearest urban centre. Melinda confirms Otto's next appointment over the phone in the agency reception area, spelling his name out for the medical secretary. The program supervisor, Steven, overhears this conversation and notices that Otto's cousin is waiting in reception for a counselling appointment. When Melinda is off the phone, Steven chats with her about the importance of confidentiality, drawing on the confidentiality training that Melinda received when she started working as a navigator, and talks to her about examples of how unintended disclosures can occur. They discuss the examples and problemsolve together; they decide that Melinda will use private office space to make calls from now on. Steven also adds a standing item to the monthly group supervision meetings so frontline staff can debrief about confidentiality, share new learnings, and use role play to build their skills.

RECOMMENDATION 3a: Develop a new or adapt an existing confidentiality policy to maintain client confidentiality. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of confidentiality. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Confidentiality policies should define who on the healthcare team has access to the information the client shares with the peer health navigator;³⁴ if materials that have identifying information on them can be carried offsite;¹⁴⁸ and the limits of the confidentiality policy (e.g., when navigators have a legal obligation to break confidentiality).²⁷

RECOMMENDATION 3b: Develop a new or adapt an existing confidentiality policy to maintain the confidentiality of peer health navigators, agency staff/volunteers, partner agency staff and the agency itself. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of confidentiality. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies have an ethical obligation to preserve the confidentiality of *peer health navigators*. The confidentiality of peer health navigators may be more difficult to manage if the peer is a client of the host agency and/or other agencies.^{15,23,151} Agencies must determine appropriate methods to maintain the confidentiality of peer health navigators.^{15,43,44,63}

Any information disclosed when a peer health navigator is at the agency as a client, including any personal struggles,¹⁵ mental health issues,¹⁵¹ substance use,⁴³ and any information disclosed during a support group¹⁵¹ and in their charts should be kept confidential. Any documents completed by a peer health navigator as part of their recruitment and selection (application, personal contact information, orientation checklist, confidentiality agreement),⁴⁴ and any evaluation materials⁴⁴ should also be kept confidential.

RECOMMENDATION 3c: Require all staff and volunteers, including peer health navigators, to sign a confidentiality agreement. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Once peer health navigators are aware of the confidentiality policy, they should sign a confidentiality agreement.²⁴

Disclosure

RECOMMENDATION 4: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to understand and navigate the ethical and legal implications around client disclosure and the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure through ongoing training and support. Ensure peer navigators understand when to seek support from other professionals. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE A client named Colby shares with his peer health navigator, Ivan, how successful his HIV disclosure to family has been. Colby was really concerned that it was going to be negative and explosive, but happily, it wasn't. Colby expressed that he felt appreciative of the support that Ivan provided to him in thinking through HIV disclosure. Looking back, Ivan recognizes how much his knowledge and skills around HIV disclosure have improved since becoming a navigator. When he started at the agency, Ivan attended one training session focused on HIV and the law. This made him feel pretty competent about HIV disclosure issues and he didn't think he needed any of the additional training offered by the agency. He attended those anyway, as it was mandatory as a part of his job. Listening to Colby now, he fully understands how training on the agency disclosure policy, understanding personal bias and power, personal boundaries, and self-care all contributed to what he was able to offer in supporting Colby.

VIGNETTE Ryley is a program supervisor for the peer health navigation program at a wellness organization for gay, bisexual and other men who have sex with men. During monthly supervision, Shane, one of the navigators, asks for advice to support a client who has said that he has condomless sex with casual partners without disclosing his HIV status. The peer health navigator wants to talk to the client about the potential legal consequences of condomless sex without disclosure.

Ryley, who is living with HIV as well, knows the potential stigma attached to an HIV disclosure to sex partners, especially casual ones. Ryley reminds the peer health navigator that his job is to provide non-judgmental support to his client. Ryley suggests several things for Shane to explore with the client when talking about condomless sex: Is Shane making informed decisions related to the sex he has? Does Shane know about and understand the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure? Does Shane want to talk about the role condoms or undetectable viral load could have in his own sex life? If so, what is he interesting in exploring?

A few other navigators say they are having similar discussions with their clients and some also felt conflicted between what they were hearing from clients and their personal opinions about disclosure or concerns about HIV and the law. Some are getting questions about the "duty to disclose" when a person has an undetectable viral load or their sex partners are on pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP). To better answer these questions and support clients in their self-determined goals and decision-making, the program supervisor plans an HIV non-disclosure training session and invites an HIV lawyer and a counsellor who works with people with HIV to help the navigators have sex-positive conversations with clients about the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure. **RECOMMENDATION 4a:** Develop a new or adapt an existing disclosure policy that addresses the legal implications around client disclosure and the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Dual roles: peer navigator and service user

RECOMMENDATION 5: Acknowledge the ethical implications that may arise because peer health navigators are both service providers and service users. Train and support peer health navigators, agency staff/volunteers and partner agency staff to understand, respect and adjust to the dual roles of peer health navigators as service providers and service users. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should consider the ethical issues for peer health navigators who have dual roles of service user and service provider.

Agencies hire people with HIV for their lived experience and knowledge of the local community. New roles may complicate social relationships within the community when the peer health navigator has real or perceived authority as a service provider.^{50,163} Peer health navigators may struggle with this new identity ^{38,46,69,154} and may not be prepared for the positive and negative changes their new position may have on their personal and professional lives.³⁸

RECOMMENDATION 6: Ensure peer health navigators have the autonomy to choose how to navigate their dual roles as service provider and service user, including where they access services. Ensure they can either receive services from external agencies or from a colleague at the host agency who is not a direct supervisor, depending on their preference. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should encourage peer health navigators to be realistic about their ongoing care and support needs. Peer health navigators may feel self-generated pressure to be good role models for clients.^{11,13,151} A higher standard of conduct and appearance – abstaining from substance use or maintaining a positive attitude in the face of struggle – may be hard to sustain or not desired for some peer health navigators.¹³ Peer health navigators may also feel they shouldn't access services when they need them, which can add to the pressure they feel.¹⁵¹ Maintaining such high standards may be difficult

for some peer health navigators and may contribute to a decline in their emotional and physical wellness.

When a person with HIV becomes a peer health navigator, it may become more difficult for them to access confidential services at the host agency. Peer health navigators may feel that their previous emotional support networks, which may now include their co-workers, are closed to them.^{15,69,150} When they continue to receive services in their host agency, they may feel uncomfortable about accessing services from colleagues, or fear being open and honest about their struggles. If they seek services elsewhere, it may take time for them to build trust with unfamiliar service providers.

One way to acknowledge and accommodate the ongoing care and support needs of navigators is to ensure their ability to access services in confidence. Agencies should develop agreements with external partners so peer health navigators can access confidential services outside the host agency.^{15,26,28,44,69,151,159,163-167} If they choose, navigators may continue to receive services in the agency where they work.^{26,167}

VIGNETTE Nupur has become a peer health navigator in the local AIDS service organization (ASO). She is also a long-standing client of the ASO and has strong ties with the case managers on staff. While they are excited to have Nupur as a new peer navigator, the program supervisor, Harpreet, is unsure whether Nupur should continue to receive services at the host agency. She is concerned that Nupur's relationship with the case managers as a client will impact her relationship with the case managers as a fellow staff person.

Harpreet does not want to limit Nupur's access to services. Instead, Harpreet and the agency commit to expanding their confidentiality and "dual roles" training for staff to support professional relationships among all staff, including peer navigators. Like all staff, Nupur is trained in and signs onto confidentiality, conflict of interest, communications and other policy agreements that help peer health navigators and their colleagues navigate professional and personal boundaries.

Dual roles: a colleague and a care provider

RECOMMENDATION 7: Acknowledge the ethical implication that may arise when agency staff become colleagues with and care providers for peer health navigators. Train and support peer health navigators and agency staff/ volunteers to understand, respect and adjust to the new dual roles of agency staff when this arises. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Health and wellness

RECOMMENDATION 8: Recognize and accommodate the health and wellness needs of peer health navigators and understand that these needs are contextual and culturally depended. Recognize that navigators may continue to have complex lives that can require agency flexibility to maintain their health and wellness. Help the peer health navigators to recognize that, at times, the program may need to be flexible and accommodating to the health and wellness needs of some peer navigators more than others; supporting peer navigators to understand the concept of 'equity' can be useful. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies have an ethical responsibility to acknowledge and accommodate the ongoing care and support needs of peer health navigators. Although the lives of peer health navigators may be as complex as those of their clients as they deal with bouts of illness, substance use issues and the effects of poverty and stigma,^{26,66} agencies may have unspoken expectations that peer health navigators present themselves as people who cope well with stressors.¹⁵ Program supervisors may falsely perceive peer health navigators as self-sufficient¹⁵¹ and may expect them to come to work²⁶ even as they address some of the same barriers to care that their clients face. These unspoken expectations may increase pressure on peer health navigators to meet a higher standard that they are unable to meet, and can potentially contribute to navigator burnout.^{15,26,151}

Conflicts of interest

RECOMMENDATION 9: Provide peer health navigators with ongoing training and support to address conflicts of interest. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies need to consider the ethical implications of conflicts of interest that arise in a peer health navigation program. Agencies are responsible for training and supporting peer health navigators to understand what conflicts of interest are and how to avoid them as much as possible.

A conflict of interest arises when a person cannot be objective in a situation. It may also arise when a peer health navigator has a personal involvement in a professional circumstance or when a power imbalance influences their judgment.

Peers should receive training on conflict of interest policies and how to address potential conflicts of interest.^{154,166} For more information on peer health navigator training on conflict of interest, see Chapter 7.

RECOMMENDATION 9a: Develop a new or adapt an existing conflict of interest policy. The policy should be fair and flexible and may need to be applied on a case-by-case basis. Policies may vary from agency to agency depending on local contexts and culturally relevant approaches to conflict resolution. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for developing a new or adapting an existing conflict of interest policy.^{24,154,160,166} Policies can be simple – declaring a conflict of interest and excusing oneself from the situation creating the conflict¹⁶⁰ – or can be more detailed and provide concrete examples of situations where conflicts of interest may arise; for example, peer health navigators cannot borrow from or lend money to clients.²⁴

Cultural safety, power imbalances and conflict resolution

RECOMMENDATION 10: Develop the capacity of peer health navigators to understand the impact that culture and identity have on health and wellness. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies have an ethical obligation to offer culturally safe support to clients and a culturally safe environment for both clients and peer health navigators.

Cultural safety – a concept that was originally developed among Indigenous communities in New Zealand – is more than acknowledging or recognizing difference.¹⁶⁷ A culturally safe space actively works to improve the ability of *all* people to bring their whole selves (e.g., pride in their identity) to the peer health navigation program, including and in recognition of: ability, age, class, ethnicity, gender expression or identity, immigration status, Indigenous identity, race, religion or sexual orientation.

Programs should train and support all staff, including peer health navigators, to use a trauma-informed lens, inclusive language,¹⁵⁷ embrace the gender identities and expressions of clients,¹⁹ and create a space where all identities, in the multiplicity of ways that they are constructed, are safe. This space should support and reflect the specific needs of ethnocultural, Indigenous and other communities. ^{18,27,48,71,73,168} For more information on peer health navigator training on how to provide culturally safe services to clients, see Chapter 7.

It is the responsibility of the agency and program supervisors to create and uphold the necessary framework for a culturally safe environment. It is everyone's responsibility to ensure culturally safe practice. Agencies should encourage staff to contribute their knowledge to program development and agencies should, as much as possible, use that knowledge to create a better program.^{73,169}

VIGNETTE A hospital clinic sees mostly First Nations Peoples as clients. The clinic provides education to all new staff, including peer health navigators, about culture, power and privilege, and how these relate to health. The program includes both First Nation and non-First Nation navigators so Alex, the program supervisor, must create an environment of learning that is open and safe. Navigators are supported to explore their own cultural heritage and beliefs and how these may affect interpersonal relationships. Alex ensures that education on First Nations, Inuit and Metis history and health, traditional ways of knowing, living and healing are regularly provided by a local Elder. Alex also provides navigators with culturally appropriate posters and materials that include the seven sacred teachings of love, respect, courage, honesty, wisdom, humility and truth. Materials are offered as a way to engage with clients in a way that promotes safety and inclusion.

VIGNETTE Christina, a straight, cisgender peer navigator finds that her client, Rogelio, a Latino gay man, is feeling triggered, emotional and unsafe due to a recent hate crime in the USA. Christina recognizes that some of her clients are marginalized on several fronts and from her cultural identity training knows that even distant events can trigger painful memories for people in marginalized communities. She talks to Rogelio about how he is feeling, validating why he feels his identity and safety feel threatened by this event. She makes sure that Rogelio has a safety plan and gives him space to talk about his feelings.

RECOMMENDATION 11: Support peer health navigators to understand the principles of cultural humility and to provide culturally safe environments. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Viv, an HIV-positive Caucasian woman in her mid-50s, is hired as a peer health navigator. She feels that her HIV diagnosis and long history of involvement in the HIV community has educated her about the needs of other people with HIV. She completed a cultural competency course focusing on Indigenous peoples' healthcare needs, historical barriers to accessing care, and how providers can practice with cultural humility.

Viv is paired with Tina, an Indigenous woman close to her age. After working with Tina for several weeks, Viv brings up with her supervisor that she's having some problems with her relationship with Tina. She feels that she is respectful of Tina's culture and Tina's fears about the healthcare system. Tina told Viv about her use of alcohol and other drugs, and Viv considers this use a problem that the two of them should focus on. Viv quit drinking a few years ago, and she told Tina about how hard that was for her, but that she felt proud that she could do it. Viv is trying to get Tina to set goals to reduce her drug use. When Tina does not reduce her substance use the way that Viv thinks she should, Viv finds herself increasingly reluctant to listen to Tina's concerns about how she is treated in the healthcare system. She notices that Tina is not showing up for their meetings.

The program supervisor, Mariko, listens to Viv's feelings about Tina and explores them in the context of cultural safety and cultural humility that they had discussed during training. Mariko points out some examples from Tina's experience that were illustrated in the course they took. They also review the principles of client autonomy and active, reflective listening that the peers learned in their training. With the real example from her practice and Mariko's support, Viv is able to change the way she works with her client and notices Tina engaging more with her.

RECOMMENDATION 11a: Develop a new or adapt an existing policy to promote a culturally safe environment. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 12: Undertake a concrete and timely process to identify and address the ethical implications related to power imbalances. Power imbalances may arise amongst peer health navigators; between peer health navigators and agency staff/volunteers; between peer health navigators and external agency staff; and between peer health navigators and clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies have a responsibility to consider the ethical implications of power imbalances that may arise in a peer health navigation program and address them through ongoing training and support. Power imbalances may emerge between program supervisors (and other agency staff) and peer health navigators;^{22,30,46,154,166} external partners and peer health navigators;²¹ and peer health navigators and their clients.^{32,51} Imbalances may make it difficult for peer health navigators to be honest or to advocate for themselves and their clients, and for clients to advocate for themselves or request a new peer health navigator.

Power imbalances may emerge when peer health navigators feel gratitude to the agency for the position or have pre-existing long-term relationships with their program supervisors (and other agency staff).^{46,154} Power imbalances may be exaggerated when program supervisors and other staff know confidential information about navigators, including potentially stigmatizing information about substance use and sexual behaviour.^{30,166}

Power imbalances may also emerge between navigators and external partners when external service providers do not recognize the role of navigators as service providers.^{21,65,170} Power imbalances may occur between peer health navigators and clients when intimate relationships develop^{32,51} or when confidential information is disclosed to the peer health navigator.

VIGNETTE Marie-Anne, the program supervisor, strives to minimize the impact of power imbalances on her peer health navigators. However, challenges with power imbalances inevitably come up between clients and navigators, and navigators and staff. Marie-Anne holds regular debriefing sessions with the staff team, including the navigators, which has helped mitigate and relieve tension. Marie-Anne also develops specific strategies and trainings to improve communication and implement antioppressive, non-punitive conflict resolution practices in the program. She works with other organizations in the city to provide navigators with training on peer counselling, and public speaking and communication, which empowers navigators with the skills needed to establish good relationships with people both internal and external to the agency.

RECOMMENDATION 13: Address issues related to power imbalances through ongoing training and support for peer health navigators, agency staff/ volunteers and external agency staff. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 14: Provide peer health navigators with ongoing training and support on conflict resolution. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigation programs may experience instances of conflict amongst peer health navigators, and between peer health navigators and clients, other staff and/or

external partners.^{30,50,62} Agencies are responsible for training and supporting peer health navigators to understand when and how conflict may arise and for helping to prevent or reduce conflict.

When initially responding to conflict related to the conduct of a peer health navigator, program supervisors should support the peer health navigator to meet the requirements of their position⁷² and discuss the behaviour displayed rather than the person.⁶⁶ A plan for improving conduct can be established with clear objectives and timelines.⁷² There may be exceptions to this when offences deemed serious (such as assault or theft) occur.¹⁶⁰

VIGNETTE During a team meeting, Warsan, a peer navigator, makes a statement about her frustration that not everyone is on time. She comments that, to her, this demonstrates a lack of respect for the rest of the team. Laura, another peer navigator disagrees; she does not feel that being late is a sign of disrespect. Laura talks about her own challenges being on time for meetings, which include her reliance on public transit to get to work and her unstable childcare, due to a lack of options that are affordable. Warsan and Laura end up arguing about the topic of lateness and respect in front of the rest of the team, which is followed by silence. The program supervisor acknowledges Warsan's frustration and reminds the team about the agency's punctuality policy, but also acknowledges that some team members may face circumstances that may make it more difficult for them to be on time.

The program supervisor follows up with Warsan and Laura separately. During these meetings they review the conflict resolution training the peer navigators received when they joined the navigator team. Through these conversations, Warsan acknowledges that her own children no longer require childcare as they once did, and recognizes that Laura felt judged by her. Both Warsan and Laura become aware of the need to be flexible and find a workable solution. The program supervisor suggests they take this opportunity to further debrief at the next team meeting to discuss the conflict, how they've been working through it, and use it as an opportunity for peer learning and capacity building around conflict resolution.

Transition from the program

RECOMMENDATION 15: Offer support to peer health navigators that maximizes their ability to transition to other employment, should they want it. Building the capacity of peer health navigators to transition to other employment is in line with the principles of GIPA/MEPA and is one way to sustain the benefits of working as a peer health navigator over time. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

There are significant benefits for peer health navigators engaging in meaningful community work. Agencies have an ethical responsibility to support peer health navigators with training, opportunities and supports that will maximize their ability to move to other employment, should they want to.

Navigators should have access to the tools that can help them find other positions if they are interested. Agencies can offer additional training and professional development opportunities that help peer health navigators build skills beyond their immediate set of roles and responsibilities.^{25,38,40,63,69,70,165,171} Where possible, agencies can also hire peer health navigators in other positions in the agency.^{15,27,172,173} Agencies can also help peer health navigators with references^{38,44} for new positions and they can refer peer health navigators to community partners who may be in need of staff.³⁸

VIGNETTE As program supervisor, Fern works to ensure the peer health navigation program supports capacity building and assists navigators looking to move into other employment. He facilitates access to and support for external training opportunities (e.g., letters of support for conference scholarships, distribution of available training sessions) and referrals to employment programs. He ensures that the agency does not see navigators transitioning to other roles as a failure – that a higher turnover rate is reflective of program issues – but as a success for both navigators and the program. He also offers to act as an employment reference for some of the peer navigators who have interviewed for other jobs.

RECOMMENDATION 16: Develop a process to transition peer health navigators from the program in a supportive way in the rare instances that a peer navigator is not fit to continue their role as a navigator. This transition process should ensure that the peer navigator is able to continue to access their own HIV services at the host agency or elsewhere, as appropriate. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.



Program management – Recruitment and selection of peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify host agency responsibilities related to recruitment and selection of peer health navigators. These include: defining peer health navigator competencies, developing a strategy to support candidates to assess their readiness to be navigators, and defining a recruitment and selection process.

Peer health navigator competencies

There are specific skills and knowledge people living with HIV should have to be peer health navigators. If they do not possess these competencies, they should be able to demonstrate an ability to learn them. The literature and working group identified 16 peer health navigator competencies. The recommendations for the competencies are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The competencies are:

- Interest in peer support
- Knowledge of local context and culture
- Commitment and reliability
- Engagement in HIV care
- Personal stability
- Ability to gain the skills and knowledge of a peer health navigator
- Leadership skills
- Ability to set boundaries
- Ability to demonstrate work/life balance
- Ability to identify need for self-care
- Communication skills

- Ability to demonstrate empathy toward others
- Adaptability
- Ability to work within a trauma-informed framework
- Ability to work within a harm reduction framework
- Ability to work within a sexual health framework

Interest in peer support

RECOMMENDATION 1: Seek candidates who demonstrate an interest in peer support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

It is important that candidates have an interest in peer work.^{13,66,158,169,174,175} Interest can be gauged in a number of ways, including a candidate's interest in working in the community,⁶⁶ providing information to their peers,^{13,175} or pursuing further training in peer work.¹⁷⁴ Candidate interest can also be assessed through previous experience working as an educator¹⁶⁹ or counsellor¹⁷⁴ (paid and volunteer) in the HIV community,³³

Knowledge of local context and culture

RECOMMENDATION 2: Seek candidates who have the lived experience and understanding of the local context and culture of clients; if this is not possible, seek candidates who have the ability and interest to learn about the local context and culture. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates applying to be peer health navigators should have knowledge of the communities served by the navigation program^{33,51,63,71} and be familiar with the culture of clients or have the ability to learn about the cultures of the local clients.^{34,44,66} Local knowledge can include knowledge of relevant languages^{33,66} or local services and issues in communities.^{33,51,66,71}

Commitment and reliability

RECOMMENDATION 3: Seek candidates who demonstrate commitment and reliability. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Commitment to the program, reliability and dependability are all important competencies peer health navigator candidates should possess. Candidates should be committed to the position, ^{51,67,157,160,176} the program's goals,¹⁵⁷ and working with others to improve HIV care.⁵¹

They should also demonstrate reliability^{160,174} which can be assessed by previous examples of how they followed through on the things they said they would do.¹⁶⁰

Engagement in HIV care

RECOMMENDATION 4: Seek candidates who model meaningful engagement in their own HIV care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators are expected to model meaningful engagement in their own holistic health and wellness, including HIV care, for their clients. Candidates for peer health navigator positions should receive regular and consistent care,^{71,174,177} attend appointments^{178,179} and adhere to HIV treatment.^{66,71,178-180}

Personal stability

RECOMMENDATION 5: Seek candidates who have achieved a measure of stability in their lives that allows them to carry out the functions of their position. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates need to have enough stability in their lives to ensure that they can guide, connect, refer, educate and accompany people with HIV through systems of care.^{26,28} Stability is difficult to measure and there is no set threshold.²⁶ The ability of peer navigator candidates to carry out their roles and responsibilities^{23,28,149} and take care of themselves^{152,181} when they experience challenges in their lives are key indicators to consider.²⁶

Candidates who use drugs can continue to do so if it does not interfere with their ability to fulfill the roles and responsibilities of a navigator.^{23,24,28,32,149}

VIGNETTE Skye has been living with HIV for five years. She has been getting treatment for her bipolar disorder and started attending a support group for trans people. She has been able to go to her appointments for HIV care on a regular basis and is now on HIV treatment. Today, she is meeting with the peer health navigation program supervisor about becoming a navigator. Skye's HIV specialist referred her. The program supervisor and Skye talk about her current plan of care, and how she is remaining engaged in her treatment. Together, they make a shared plan to support Skye should she need it. The program supervisor believes that Skye maintains enough stability to do peer health navigation work.

Ability to gain the skills and knowledge of a peer health navigator

RECOMMENDATION 6: Seek candidates who possess the ability to gain the skills and knowledge necessary to be peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates may have some of the necessary skills or knowledge to be peer health navigators before they apply. All candidates should, nevertheless, demonstrate they are able to gain the skills^{13,17,19,20,22,27,28,30,31,33,34,44,49,51,67,71,155,158,162,178,179,182-189} and knowledge^{17,19,20,27,28,67,71,158,162,183-186,189} necessary to work with clients in this role if they do not already have the skills or knowledge. For more information on peer health navigator training, see Chapter 7.

Candidates should have the ability to learn assessment techniques and peer counselling skills^{20,27,71,158} related to offering emotional support to clients, which is one of their roles. They also assist clients to access health and social services and should know about community resources^{27,71,183} and how the system of HIV care is set up in the area.⁷¹

In addition, peer health navigators have a role in educating their clients (either formally or informally) and should have the related skills to perform this role. They should have the ability to learn the factual information necessary for educating their clients.^{17,19,20,27,67,71,158,162,183-186,189} Navigators will need to know information on sexual health, HIV and sexually transmitted infections prevention and treatment,^{17,19,20,27,71,158,162,183-186} and risk reduction techniques.^{27,183,186} In the case of formal, group education, facilitation and presentation skills can be useful.^{27,30,185}

Peer health navigators gain the skills and knowledge required to be navigators through training and ongoing supervision. Candidates have to be able to attend peer health navigator training^{13,28,31,44,178,179,187,188} and supervision meetings to gain and improve on their skills and update their knowledge.^{31,178,179} See Chapter 6 for more information on peer health navigation supervision, and Chapter 7 for more information on training.

Leadership skills

RECOMMENDATION 7: Seek candidates who possess leadership skills or the ability to develop leadership skills. As peer navigators gain knowledge and confidence, and feel empowered through their engagement in the program, leadership can develop. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Leadership qualities or a desire to build leadership skills are important for candidates^{13,157,160,190,191} because they guide and motivate clients to manage their own care.

There are a variety of qualities that can point to leadership skills or the ability to develop these skills among candidates. Candidates could be role models or opinion leaders among their social networks^{157,190} or have credibility among their peers. ¹⁵⁷ Leadership qualities can also be demonstrated through an ability to motivate other people with HIV,¹⁶⁰ by being respectful of other people (including others with HIV, program staff and program supervisors),¹⁶⁰ and by showing insight into their own needs and limits.¹⁶⁰

In addition, candidates for peer health navigator positions could demonstrate a desire to gain leadership skills through an interest in learning, comfort when seeking input from others, comfort with constructive feedback, and by being adaptable.¹⁶⁰

Ability to set boundaries

RECOMMENDATION 8: Seek candidates who understand how to set boundaries or have the ability to learn how to set them. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates applying to be peer health navigators should demonstrate they can set boundaries or have an ability to learn how to set boundaries.^{49,71,174} Having good boundaries increases peer health navigator effectiveness.^{67,70}

Setting boundaries – appropriate limits between personal and professional relationships – can be challenging for peer health navigators because they can have both personal and professional relationships with their clients and service providers.^{70,148,150-152} Behaviours and actions that were normal and expected before they became peer health navigators may not be in line with the organizational policies and procedures that impact their role as navigators. Training navigators to identify and avoid inappropriately close relationships with clients is essential to prevent abuse of that relationship by the navigator or the client.^{66,148}

Peer health navigators may also appear more accessible to clients than other service providers, which may lead clients to ask peer health navigators for more than they are able to offer. Setting clear boundaries will help to manage expectations related to what peer health navigators can and cannot do for clients.^{28,51,66,149,156,157}

Given that navigators may have or continue to experience the same life stressors and challenges that their clients do – HIV stigma, financial concerns, periods of illness – it is important for navigators to have strong emotional boundaries when working with clients. Navigators need to develop an emotional distance from the lives of their clients while still offering the emotional support that can be crucial to successful peer health navigation.^{21,47,51,71,151,154} This can reduce client dependence on navigators and navigator burnout.

A display of good boundaries can include separating professional and personal lives. Peer health navigators should suspend judgment on the actions of clients that they may not agree with,^{34,67,170} and be clear about the time and energy they can devote to clients or their work.^{51,66,156} Part of having good boundaries also means peer health navigators need to have an understanding of the limits of their abilities and when to refer clients to others.¹⁵⁷

Ability to demonstrate work/life balance

RECOMMENDATION 9: Seek candidates who can demonstrate work/life balance. (Type of evidence: practice).

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Ability to identify need for self-care

RECOMMENDATION 10: Seek candidates who are able to identify the need for self-care and/or who have positive self-care practices. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Communication skills

RECOMMENDATION 11: Seek candidates who possess good communication skills or the ability to develop communication skills, such as active listening. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates applying to peer health navigator positions should be good communicators^{13,20,34,49,51,66,67,71,155,177,180,192} or have the ability to learn communication skills.^{27,169,182-186}

Good communication skills are crucial to the work of peer health navigators because part of their role is to share information with clients in a way that is understandable,^{34,66,182,185} during both one-on-one sessions^{48,157,158,169} and, to a lesser extent, presentations.^{17,175,184,185} Strong communication skills also include the ability to listen,^{34,67,175,183} a willingness to voice opinions,⁶⁶ and a willingness to share personal stories to help clients through their own struggles.^{34,71}

Ability to demonstrate empathy toward others

RECOMMENDATION 12: Seek candidates who are able to create empathic relationships with clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates applying for peer health navigator positions should have the necessary social skills, especially empathy toward others, to create relationships with clients.^{13,22,31,31,34,51,66,71,155,176,179,180,192}

Building rapport^{71,180,192} with clients is an essential step in supporting them to achieve their goals. Peer health navigators need to be credible,^{157,192} able to share their experience with HIV and other personal challenges and triumphs,^{22,51,66,71,176} demonstrate empathy and warmth,^{71,155} and respect other people's opinions.¹³

Adaptability

RECOMMENDATION 13: Seek candidates who demonstrate adaptability when addressing the needs of clients and in taking up new knowledge about HIV into their work. Also, seek those who can acknowledge, understand and overcome their biases and respond with compassion to the needs of clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates for peer health navigator positions should be adaptable. Peer health navigators work with clients who face unique challenges and possess specific strengths. Each client's needs are different and navigators have to adapt their approach to help clients access the information or services they need to be healthy.^{14,30,71}

Ability to work within a trauma-informed framework

RECOMMENDATION 14: Seek candidates who demonstrate they can work within a trauma-informed framework to provide appropriate support and navigation services to clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Ability to work within a harm reduction framework

RECOMMENDATION 15: Seek candidates who demonstrate they can work within a harm reduction framework to provide appropriate support and navigation services to clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Ability to work within a sexual health framework

RECOMMENDATION 16: Seek candidates who demonstrate they can work within a sexual health framework to provide appropriate support and navigation services to clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Assessment of candidate readiness

It is important that people with HIV determine whether they are emotionally, mentally, physically and spiritually ready to work as peer health navigators. Conducting a readiness assessment may reduce the potential for negative impacts on the health and wellness of navigators and, perhaps, also future clients. When considering whether to become a peer navigator, people with HIV need to think about job expectations, their ability to perform the tasks required, and emotional readiness.

The literature and working group identified 10 agency responsibilities related to candidate readiness assessment. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each The agency responsibilities are to support and guide:

- The self-assessment process
- The assessment of the ability to commit to the position
- The assessment of emotional readiness
- The assessment of alcohol and drug use
- The assessment of comfort with disclosure
- The assessment of the ability to maintain boundaries
- The assessment of work/life balance
- The assessment of self-care practices
- The assessment of the compatibility of the peer navigators and the agency
- The assessment of the impact of peer work on health and wellness

Support and guide the self-assessment process

RECOMMENDATION 17: Support and guide the self-assessment process of people with HIV who are considering an application for a peer health navigator position. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

People with HIV may need help from service providers to assess their readiness to take on the roles and responsibilities of a peer health navigator.^{32,63,168,193} Program supervisors who have established relationships with people interested in peer navigation may be in a good position to help these individuals determine their readiness, their ability to cope with the job, and the potential supports they may need to be a successful navigator.³²

Providing people with HIV with a thorough description of a navigator's roles and responsibilities will help in the readiness assessment. Allowing people with HIV to attend peer navigator training and/or shadowing a peer navigator without a prior commitment to become a navigator may also help in the assessment of readiness.^{161,194}

Agencies should encourage and support candidates to ask themselves the following questions to assess their readiness:

- What is behind my motivation in becoming a peer health navigator?
- Am I comfortable being identified as a person with HIV? Am I comfortable with the consequences of disclosure and how to handle them?^{161,195}
- Am I comfortable being identified as a member of a group that is at heightened risk for HIV?¹⁹⁵
- Do I know the latest information necessary to be a peer health navigator? Am I willing to learn?¹⁶¹
- How much time and energy am I willing and able to give?¹⁹⁵
- What do I enjoy doing? What issues are important to me?¹⁹⁵
- Is the organization the right fit for me?¹⁹⁵
- Does the organization offer incentives, supports or opportunities for personal and professional growth?¹⁹⁵

Support and guide the assessment of the ability to commit to the position

RECOMMENDATION 18: Support and guide people with HIV to consider their ability to commit to a peer health navigator's roles and responsibilities. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Candidates need to understand the requirements of the position of a navigator. People with HIV who choose to apply to be peer health navigators must be able to make a commitment to the position as outlined in a job description.^{27,196}

In addition to understanding the expectations of the work that navigators will do, people with HIV need to commit to the job and their clients. This means navigators must be ready to do what they say they will do for both the program and clients, being honest about when they do not understand something or need more information, being open to

the differing ideas and opinions of others, and following instructions offered for how to do the work.¹⁹⁶

Support and guide the assessment of emotional readiness

RECOMMENDATION 19: Support and guide people with HIV to consider their emotional readiness to work with clients facing similar challenges to their own. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Navigator candidates need to be emotionally ready. Emotional readiness involves being able to address mental health stressors as they arise.²¹ Personal stressors for navigators can include HIV disclosure to friends, family and others,¹⁶² experiences of stigma and discrimination,¹⁶² and parenting issues. ¹⁶² In addition, peer health navigators work with clients who face struggles similar to their own, which can have a negative impact on their mental health.¹⁵¹

VIGNETTE Samir is considering becoming a peer navigator with his local clinic. The program supervisor, Dani, has prepared a few written vignettes about typical and challenging situations that the clinic deals with. She sits with Samir and talks through how he would approach each situation. This helps Samir conceptualize some of the emotional and ethical realities of being a navigator. This experience helps Samir to consolidate his interest in being a peer navigator and helps Dani to confirm that Samir understands the kind of work he will be doing and that he is ready to take on this new challenge.

Support and guide the assessment of alcohol and drug use

RECOMMENDATION 20: Support and guide people with HIV who use alcohol and/or other drugs to consider the impact use has on them, if any. Discuss whether current patterns of use are compatible with what the navigator needs to be successful in their role, and what the agency could do to facilitate success. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Sébastien is a volunteer with a local community-based organization. He has expressed interest in becoming a peer health navigator, and the volunteer coordinator, Sylvia, agrees that he could be a great asset to the team. However, recently, Sylvia has noticed Sébastien's absences for volunteer shifts after weekends. Sylvia sets time up to talk to Sébastien privately and asks how things are going. She shares her observations with him in a supportive way. Sébastien acknowledges he has been using crystal meth on weekends. Together, they work out a plan so that Sébastien can take volunteer shifts on Tuesdays and Wednesdays, instead of on the weekend. Sylvia reassures Sébastien that the agency does not require abstinence from navigators, but does expect them to be reliable. Sylvia and Sébastien make a plan to see how his new volunteer schedule works and then re-evaluate whether he is ready to be a peer health navigator.

RECOMMENDATION 20a Develop a new or adapt an existing policy related to alcohol and drug use in the work place. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Support and guide the assessment of comfort with disclosure

RECOMMENDATION 21: Support and guide people with HIV to consider whether they are comfortable being open about their HIV status and other relevant personal experience. People with HIV should consider their comfort with their own HIV status becoming known to healthcare staff, their clients, their communities and other service providers. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Effective peer health navigation hinges on the shared experience of living with HIV and other complex challenges. Part of being a navigator involves discussing one's own experiences as a method to support clients. This includes disclosing their HIV status,^{15,48,161} drug use history,¹⁵⁶ and other personal experience.⁷¹

VIGNETTE Aniso is keen to be part of the peer navigation program. Her husband and close family in Canada know about her HIV status, but she has not yet shared this with her children or religious community for fear of discrimination. The program supervisor talks Aniso through the realities of being a navigator and explores with her the consequences of other community members finding out her status. Aniso decides that before becoming a peer herself she would first like to work with a peer on helping her plan for her own personal disclosure in her community and with her children.

RECOMMENDATION 22: Support and guide people with HIV to understand the agency's disclosure policy. Discuss the potential for public disclosures, including on social media, to occur during work with clients. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Margo has been living with HIV for three years and has applied to become a peer health navigator at the clinic where she receives care. The health navigators at this clinic provide support to clients at the clinic and through outreach services in the community. Nasir, the program supervisor, meets with Margo to discuss the navigator role, including the outreach component. Margo is taken through the agency's disclosure policy. Nasir talks to Margo about how the role involves disclosure of her HIV status both at the clinic and when performing outreach. Margo realizes that her disclosure will involve a wider audience than just the clinic patients, and she feels she needs to think about this and talk it over with her partner who may also be impacted by this wider disclosure.

RECOMMENDATION 23: Develop a new or adapt an existing HIV-status disclosure policy for staff, including peer health navigators and volunteers. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Support and guide the assessment of the ability to maintain boundaries

RECOMMENDATION 24: Support and guide people with HIV to consider and explore whether they are ready to navigate the complex boundary challenges they may face as both service providers and service users. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Becoming a peer health navigator creates new relationships between peers, the healthcare team and program staff, which have to be navigated.⁴⁰ Personal relationships can become challenging for peer navigators when their peers become clients and their service providers become colleagues.^{15,26,40,69,70,150,151,158} Peer navigators may lose the level of support they used to have from service providers^{15,150,151} and other people with HIV.^{150,151} New expectations related to boundaries may mean that navigators can no longer seek support from their traditional support system.^{69,70} Assessing the ability to set and maintain boundaries is important. Host agencies can develop or use existing tools that support and empower peer navigators to identify and successfully deal with issues related to their personal and professional boundaries.⁶⁹

Support and guide the assessment of work/life balance

RECOMMENDATION 25: Support and guide people with HIV to consider how they will manage work/life balance to reduce potential burnout. Assess and ensure that the person has a support system of their own (formal and/or informal supports). (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Support and guide the assessment of self-care practices

RECOMMENDATION 26: Support and guide people with HIV to consider personal self-care practices that could help them maintain their own health and wellness as navigators. (Type: of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Support and guide the assessment of the compatibility of the peer navigators and the agency

RECOMMENDATION 27: Support and guide people with HIV to consider whether the agency's structures, processes and policies are compatible with their values and ethics. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 27a: Develop a process that supports peer health navigators when incompatibilities arise between their values and ethics, and the agency's structures, processes and policies. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Support and guide the assessment of the impact of peer work on health and wellness

RECOMMENDATION 28: Support and guide people with HIV to consider the impact (both positive and negative) that working as a peer health navigator will have on their health and wellness. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Recruitment and selection

A successful recruitment and selection strategy based on the competencies needed to be a peer health navigator will help to identify the best candidates for the position. The literature and working group identified two agency responsibilities related to navigator recruitment and selection. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are

- Recruitment
- Selection

Recruitment

RECOMMENDATION 29: Recruit peer health navigators through a transparent, flexible and accommodating process. Recruitment strategies, including targeted recruitment and general recruitment, may vary depending on the local context and the number of navigators needed. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs are responsible for recruiting peer health navigators through a flexible and accommodating process that meets the needs of peer workers.⁵¹ Recruitment activities include establishing a recruitment and selection process, advertising vacant peer health navigator positions, and identifying potential candidates.

Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs can recruit navigators through referrals from other programs and services that work with people with HIV.^{17,28,32,40,47,51,66,70,164,165,183,193,197-199} Referrals can also come from healthcare providers.^{31,47,51,66,71,179,200} In addition, clients and other peer workers can refer or nominate their own peers to programs seeking navigators.^{28,164,165,174,182}

Agencies should develop recruitment materials to promote new positions. Materials should clearly state the nature of the work of a navigator and necessary qualifications⁶⁶ and use plain language and visual cues to account for varying degrees of literacy.¹⁷⁶ Advertisements in local publications,^{17,186,188,198} flyers^{17,27,51,201} and newsletter articles^{63,201} can all be used to recruit candidates. These materials can also be shared or posted through websites^{46,51,63,202} and on social media.^{28,202}

Recruitment materials can be posted where potential candidates are likely to congregate, such as community-based programs,^{24,27,28,46,63,66,158,184,195,201-205} clinical services,^{19,22,25,27,32,33,66,180,184} schools and universities,^{17,18,30,33,183,184,190,205} bars,²⁴ strip clubs,²⁴ housing projects,^{14,184} in courts and legal aid clinics,²⁴ and during street outreach.^{42,186}

Programs recruiting peer health navigators can host information sessions^{149,181} and tables at community events to promote the program,¹⁴ and make presentations²⁰¹ and announcements^{25,63} at support groups^{25,63} and other meetings.⁶³ Word of mouth can also be used to recruit candidates.^{14,17,18,27,33,47,63,164,186}

Selection

RECOMMENDATION 30: Develop a selection process to identify strong peer health navigator candidates. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for selecting peer health navigators. Peer health navigators can be selected from recruited candidates using applications^{28,40,149,181} and interviews.^{24,28,51,63,66,70,166,176,181,183,190,199,206}

Agencies should not expect candidates for peer health navigator positions to have the same skill level as other staff.^{24,51,176} Instead, agencies should consider candidates who have the relevant skills, interests and/or professional education or training related to the skills and knowledge needed to be a navigator. The application and selection process should be as simple as possible to account for differing levels of professional experience, literacy and ability.^{28,40,149}

Application forms should encourage applicants to describe their personal experience,^{40,149,181} their interest in becoming a peer health navigator,^{40,149,181} what they can contribute to the program,^{40,149} how much time they are able to commit,⁴⁰ and any previous work experience.

Interviews should be part of any selection process because they let agencies assess candidates' experience,^{66,183} confidence¹⁸³ and commitment.¹⁸³ which can all demonstrate a candidate's potential to fulfill the position. Interview questions should focus on the candidates' previous professional and personal experience,⁶⁶ their knowledge of the community,⁶⁶ and their ability to work with diverse clients.⁶⁶

VIGNETTE Mimi applies to be a peer health navigator, but she is not hired. She wants to know why she didn't get the job and contacts the agency for more information. Julio, the program supervisor, meets with Mimi and reviews the information package that all prospective peer health navigators receive. In the package is a copy of the job description, the process for applying, and a description of the skills and assets that the candidate needs to demonstrate to be eligible for the position. Through the conversation with Mimi, Julio is able to demonstrate how they arrived at the decision to hire someone else and helps Mimi develop a learning/skill development plan that will help her to improve her chance the next time she applies.

RECOMMENDATION 31: Convene a selection committee that includes people with lived experience similar to that of clients. If necessary, provide training and support to these individuals related to the interview, assessment and selection processes. Assess and address conflicts of interest in the review committee. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for convening a selection committee to interview candidates. Interviews should be conducted by both program supervisors and other peer workers.^{24,28,51,63,66,166,176,181} The presence of peer workers on an interview panel lets candidates know there are other peer workers at the agency, and also that the agency values the expertise of peer workers.²⁴ Peer workers, because of their lived experience, also have a unique perspective on the potential of candidates, which can be useful when selecting new navigators.⁶⁶

RECOMMENDATION 32: Develop an interview guide that incorporates the peer health navigator competencies. This practice allows agencies to select navigators who have or can develop the competencies necessary to fulfill the position's roles and responsibilities. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.



Program management – Compensation for peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify the responsibilities of the host agency that are related to peer health navigator compensation.

The literature and working group identified two agency responsibilities. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are:

- Compensate peer health navigators equitably
- Develop compensation policies and procedures to guide how compensation is determined

Compensate peer health navigators equitably

RECOMMENDATION 1: Compensate peer health navigators equitably, providing a fair and reasonable living wage. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for compensating peer health navigators for work performed and for work expenses *in a fair and equitable manner*.^{12,14,20,26,27,33-35,39-41,43,50,51,63,66,68,70-72,149,155,156,158,164-166,170,172,173,178-181,193,207-216} Compensation should be competitive.^{28,35,70,166} There are a number of ways that peer health navigators can be paid, depending on various circumstances (e.g., funding available to the agency; the social assistance status of the peer, which may impact ability of the peer to receive a salary; among others). In all cases, regardless of the method of payment, the amount should be fair and provide a reasonable living wage. Peers can be paid by:

- Salary navigators are agency staff and receive a regular pay cheque. This is considered the most fair and equitable method of peer navigator compensation.^{20,51,63,70,149,164,165,170,172,173,209,213,215}
- Stipend navigators receive a pre-set amount of money for their work on a regular basis.^{34,41,51,66,70,71,179,180,211,216}
- Honorarium navigators receive a pre-set amount of money for a specific activity.^{12,14,27,40,43,70,155,156,158,166,181,193,207,208,212}

In addition to monetary payment, peer health navigators can receive other benefits.^{14,20,24,25,33,51,63,183,185,189,217} This is especially true for navigators whose ability to earn financial compensation is limited by social assistance policies. These benefits are *not a substitute* for monetary compensation via salary, stipend or honoraria. Additional benefits can include conference attendance;²¹⁷ workshop attendance⁵¹ and other professional development opportunities, which allow peers to build their skills;⁶³ support for a job search^{28,217} and academic credit;^{185,189} social events;³³ vouchers, gift certificates, and discounts;⁶³ and food.^{25,156}

Peer health navigators should be compensated during their training period and when attending other professional development events. ^{20,37,175,182,205,208-211,216} This not only acknowledges the time and effort of navigators but is in keeping with how other staff may be compensated.

VIGNETTE During patient advisory meetings, the local HIV care clinic begins discussions about including HIV-positive people as peer health navigators in the work of the clinic. With the help of members of and staff from the local persons with HIV agency, the healthcare team begins planning a program in which trained peer health navigators work with staff to develop and run support groups. Despite the program being unfunded, the healthcare team feels that the peer navigators should be compensated. With no budget allocation and no means of paying salary to navigators, the healthcare team actively engage in efforts to secure funding to provide navigators with monetary compensation consistent with pay scales in the clinic. The healthcare team, working with the community agency, moves toward developing a formal proposal for a funded peer health navigation program in which peer navigators are compensated through a regular salary.

RECOMMENDATION 2: Determine how to structure compensation (salaries, stipends or honoraria) for peer health navigators in conjunction with the agency's financial expert to ensure the agency is not in violation of any employment standards. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Develop compensation policies and procedures to guide how compensation is determined

RECOMMENDATION 3: Involve peer health navigators in the development of compensation policies that address their needs. Policies should reflect the limits on earnings of social assistance and disability programs. They should also clearly define the benefits to which navigators who receive salaries, stipends, wages or honoraria are entitled. Compensation policies need to comply with other agency policies and provincial and territorial legislation related to payment and benefits. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs should have clear compensation policies and procedures.^{71,149,217} Compensation-related policies clarify peer navigator expectations around payment,²¹⁷ and let them know when and how they will be paid.¹⁴⁹ Compensation-related policies should be flexible enough that each peer health navigator can negotiate a package of monetary and non-monetary compensation that works for them.^{63,68,217}

Not all peer health navigators will be receiving social assistance but, for those who do, agencies should consider how their compensation policy may impact the social assistance benefits peer health navigators can receive.^{34,37,47,63,65,66,68,70,71,149,217} There may be restrictions on what a peer health navigator on social assistance can earn before benefits are reduced or eliminated.^{47,68}

There are strategies that agencies hosting peer health navigation programs can use to ensure that peer navigators retain their full benefits. This includes offering part-time or stipend positions, ^{63,65,68} hourly wages that are in line with the amount that social assistance programs allow, ^{63,149} and vouchers or gift certificates instead of cash. ⁶³

Agencies can support peer health navigators to make a decision about their compensation by raising the peer navigator's awareness of how compensation may impact their social assistance benefits if they are receiving them.^{34,51,217}

Agency compensation policies should also clearly define the benefits that peer health navigators may receive as part of their compensation package.^{63,70,151,159} Benefits can be part of the formal benefits packages that all salaried employees receive such as vacation days, personal days and sick days;⁶³ short-term and long-term disability insurance; life insurance;⁶³ and dental insurance.⁶³

VIGNETTE Yu is offered a part-time peer health navigator position that will give him 17 hours of work a week with an hourly wage. When he is offered the job Yu asked his supervisor Obim how this might affect his income support program. They determine that the money is not sufficient for him to leave his income support program because it will have an impact on the amount he pays for his housing and on the amount he receives from the program. Yu and Obim look into other options to pay him.

Obim understands that using gift cards will cause a number of legal and ethical complications so he reviews the agency's compensation policy. It states that agency members who are employed will receive a cheque commensurate with the hours worked and the pay scale associated with that position. Obim with and Yu have a discussion to determine the optimal number of hours for Yu to work to maximize his income between paid employment and income support.

RECOMMENDATION 4: Develop an expense account policy for peer health navigators that ensures both that peer navigators are rarely expected to incur costs in association with their navigation role and reimbursement is provided in a very timely manner. Reimburse peer health navigators for preapproved work-related expenses according to the policy. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for reimbursing the work-related expenses of peer health navigators^{20,34,44,50,51,66,71,180,205} such as transportation,^{20,34,44,50,51,66,180,205} food^{50,205} and any fees they incur.⁴⁴



Program management – Supervision, support, and mentorship for peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify the responsibilities of the host agency related to program management.

The literature and the working group identified three broad categories under which these responsibilities can be organized:

- Peer health navigator supervision, support and mentorship
- Navigator and client matching
- Peer health navigator self-care

Peer health navigator supervision, support and mentorship

Peer health navigators need ongoing supervision, support and mentorship to effectively provide services to clients. The literature and working group identified three agency responsibilities related to supervision, support, and mentorship for peer health navigation programs. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are:

- Identify an appropriate supervisory structure
- Provide a suite of supervision supports
- Refer peer health navigators to external services, when necessary

Identify an appropriate supervisory structure

RECOMMENDATION 1: Identify an appropriate supervisory structure for the peer health navigation program. Identify qualified and appropriate individuals who can provide administrative and clinical supervision support for peer health navigators. Determine if one or more supervisors should be responsible for providing this support. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Formal and informal supervision, support and mentorship should be provided by program supervisors. Supervisors may include health educators and trainers,²¹⁸ community team leaders,¹⁶⁴ project or program coordinators,^{30,164,201} healthcare professionals,^{40,45} and therapists³⁴ who are qualified to supervise peers.

Agencies should provide two types of supervision for peer health navigators: administrative^{51,68,71} and clinical. ^{34,51,62,63,67,71,177,193,194} Administrative supervision includes managing peer navigator work hours,⁵¹ monitoring client loads, ^{51,68} and supporting navigators to interact successfully with colleagues^{51,71} and clients.⁷¹

Clinical supervision is a collaborative process between the peer and the supervisor that aims to enhance peer health navigators' skills, competence and confidence; provide a reflective space and emotional support; provide assistance with professional development; ensure that services to clients are safe, ethical and competent; and ensure compliance with organisational standards and practices.²¹⁹ In the context of peer support work, clinical supervision often focuses on psychological support for the peer workers⁵¹ that helps them cope with the challenging nature of their work and allows them to discuss these challenges with someone.^{24,34,40,51} Regular and ongoing clinical supervision also gives peer health navigators an opportunity to address any challenges in their personal lives with which they may be struggling.^{38,51,66,194}

Agencies can choose to have one program supervisor that provides administrative and clinical supervision⁷¹ or they can have one administrative and one clinical supervisor.^{24,28,63,71} When two staff are involved in the supervision of navigators, the division of supervisory and staff development responsibilities should be clear.⁷¹ Separate supervisory structures allow peer health navigators to discuss issues or concerns openly with one supervisor that they may be uncomfortable sharing with the other (based on the supervisors' clinical vs. administrative expertise).²⁴ When separate supervisory structures are not possible, navigators should have access to counselling supports as needed so they can discuss issues they do not want to raise with their regular supervisor.^{24,68,152,172}

Regardless of the supervisory structure chosen, supervisors must have the skills and knowledge to meet the unique supervision needs of peer health navigators.^{28,63,66,69,70} Peer health navigators may experience boundary-related challenges, difficulty with being a service user and a service provider, and may live with mental or physical health issues. They may need more or different forms of supervision, support and mentorship than

other staff.^{23,38,50,62,70} Supervisors need to have good communication skills⁶³ to provide clear encouragement and constructive criticism to navigators. They have to understand the challenges that peer workers face⁶³ so they can build trust with navigators. Supervisors also need to understand the program's policies and procedures to offer appropriate guidance to navigators when they need it.⁶³

Provide a suite of supervision supports

RECOMMENDATION 2: Provide peer health navigators with a suite of consistent and ongoing individual and group supervision (where possible) and peer-to-peer supports. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies have a responsibility to provide a suite of supervision supports to peer health navigators. Supervision should include regular individual support,^{47,63,148,160,173,189,209,220} group support,^{14,16,28,32,40,47,50,51,63,66,69,148,156,157,160,164,165,173,179,188,194,201,209} and peer-to-peer support.^{16,25,26,28,41,51,63,66,69-71,150,159,166,188,190,194,220}

Frequency of formal supervision and support sessions can vary but should always be regular, ongoing and consistent.^{24,28,65,179,200} Depending on the type of supervision and support and the needs of peer health navigators, supervision and support can occur weekly,^{32,34,62,65,66,165,173,194,200,209,218,221} every two weeks^{34,51,66,178} or monthly.^{20,164,201} Program supervisors should also be prepared to provide informal supervision, support and mentorship to peer health navigators when they have questions or need to debrief about their work with a client between scheduled supervisory sessions. Many peer workers may need support to adjust to a workplace environment. They may have never had a conventional job or not had one in years,⁵⁰ and they may need extra support integrating into the agency.²⁸

One-on-one supervision and support can be used to provide positive and constructive feedback to individual peer health navigators.^{24,33,37,40,44,51,70-72,194,201} This type of supervision allows program supervisors to gauge how well peer health navigators are fulfilling their roles and responsibilities,^{34,40,194} and to coach peer health navigators so they can grow in their positions.^{51,71,72,194} It is also a time for peer health navigators to ask for feedback on their performance and integration into the workplace,^{14,26,34,47,51,68,194} to learn new information,^{34,189} and to identify any training opportunities.^{14,34,51,66,158}

Individual supervision can also be used to address challenges associated with difficult clients,³⁴ conflict with clients, colleagues and/or external partners,³⁴ or how to deal with ethical issues related to peer work, such as how to keep appropriate boundaries and navigate the dual roles of service users and service providers.^{15,26,34,70,153,193}

Individual supervision allows peer health navigators to get tailored support from program supervisors. Group supervision, where all peer health navigators meet with program supervisors at the same time, provides an efficient way to review future activities.^{40,165} It is also a way to relay any updates or other important information related to the workplace,^{188,201} such as upcoming staff meetings, conferences or vacation time. Program supervisors can also use the time to encourage navigators to discuss the work they have been doing since the last group meeting,¹⁶⁵ review client cases,⁴⁷ and share any challenges they encountered.^{40,194} This type of supervision is important because it can increase team cohesion.^{32,40,51,66,69,157,164,201} Group supervision can also be used to provide ongoing skills building and training to navigators,^{40,47,194} which may be provided by program supervisors or external experts.

Agencies are responsible for facilitating peer-to-peer support opportunities for peer health navigators separate from group supervision. Peer health navigators can derive significant benefit from the support of other peer workers who are either internal to the agency or work at other agencies in the area. Mentorship, where experienced peer workers support and guide new peer health navigators, is one way agencies can facilitate peer support for peer health navigators.^{16,25,26,28,41,51,63,66,69–71,150,159,166,188,190,194} Both new peer workers and experienced peer workers benefit from mentorship relationships. Mentorship enables new peer workers to gain additional knowledge^{16,41} that only other peer workers could share. Experienced peer workers further develop their capacity by adding mentorship to their skills.^{51,69,166}

Peer-to-peer support opportunities can also be facilitated by making time for peer workers to network with and support each other without the participation of program supervisors.^{33,39,40,65,66,70,165,166,170,181,193,201,222} During peer support sessions, which can take place between peer workers at the same agency or in the same city, peer workers can share their feelings about their work;^{66,70} ideas and strategies about how to improve their skills;^{66,165} and challenges they face as peer workers.^{70,165} Some peer workers may not feel comfortable sharing these feelings with other members of their team.

VIGNETTE The peer health navigation team at a local AIDS service organization holds monthly team meetings that include client case management updates and a discussion of challenges they are facing. During these meetings, the team provides one another with feedback and suggestions. The peer health navigation team is a collective, and is based on mutual understanding and awareness of the individual experience each member brings to the table and the areas in which each member can access capacity building from the team. Supervision occurs during team meetings with the program supervisor where each team member debriefs and the program supervisor offers team members feedback on wise practices. In addition to group supervision and support, the program supervisor also meets with team members individually biweekly, and more informally between supervision sessions if necessary.

Refer peer health navigators to external services, when necessary

RECOMMENDATION 3: Support peer health navigators to seek and/or connect them to adequate and appropriate external support services, when necessary, through a systematic approach that includes a regular debrief process. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Program supervisors should refer peer health navigators to adequate and appropriate external services, when necessary.^{28,69,151,163-165} External referrals allow peer navigators to discuss topics related to their work or personal lives that they are uncomfortable sharing with their program supervisors or colleagues. Referrals can be for support related to their work as peer health navigators^{69,151,165} and for any personal challenges they may be facing.^{163,164}

Peer health navigator and client matching

Rapport and connection between a navigator and client is facilitated when a good match is made between the two. A match is sustained over time, in part by the support that the program supervisor provides to navigators to develop and maintain strong therapeutic alliances with their clients.

The literature and working group identified four agency responsibilities related to the matching of navigators and clients. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are:

- Match peer health navigators and clients
- Continually assess the match between peer health navigators and clients
- Transition clients to other supports, when necessary
- Support peer health navigators to maintain a therapeutic alliance once matched

Match peer health navigators and clients

RECOMMENDATION 4: Wherever possible, match peer health navigators with appropriate clients using an approach that prioritizes the needs and preferences the client has identified, the strengths of the navigator, and the identity (or identities) most relevant to each. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators and clients can be matched according to a number of criteria.^{40,163,178,179} They can be matched according to the strengths and knowledge of the

peer health navigator⁴⁰ and the needs of the client. They can also be matched through common identity or identities such as gender, Indigeneity, race, ethnicity, sexual orientation^{163,178,179} and other relevant characteristics.¹⁶³

VIGNETTE Neil has recently been diagnosed with HIV and is keen to have peer health navigator support. He expresses a preference to work with another gay man, who he believes will understand him better. The agency does not have a navigator that matches Neil's preference right now. Carla, who identifies as a cisgender woman, asks if Neil will meet to talk about his needs. During their conversation, Carla expresses her personal comfort and experience with the LGBT community and Neil comments that he feels reassured. Carla asks if they could perhaps work together and see how things go and Neil agrees that he is comfortable with this.

Continually assess the match between peer health navigators and clients

RECOMMENDATION 5: Assess peer health navigator and client matches in an ongoing way. A formal or informal process can be used for assessing matches. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Effective peer health navigation relies on a productive and trusting relationship between a peer health navigator and their clients. Matches should be assessed periodically¹⁴⁸ by program supervisors to ensure both the peer health navigator and the client are comfortable with the match.

Both clients and peer health navigators should be able to express discomfort with a match.^{148,155} It is the program's responsibility to develop a process to transition clients to a new peer health navigator if a match is not successful.¹⁴⁸

VIGNETTE At an interdisciplinary clinic with peer health navigators, the navigator team holds a meeting once a month with the program supervisor and clinic social worker. This is an opportunity to check in with the navigators and see how relationships with clients and the wider team are going, identify any issues, and work collectively to solve them. Navigators are able to share their experience and make suggestions about how to manage any issues. This team meeting is also the main place where re-matching is discussed for navigator/client relationships that are not able to be resolved.

RECOMMENDATION 6: When a health navigator and client match is not working, try to determine why and assess whether the issue can be resolved before transitioning a client to another navigator. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE During regular supervision, Tammy, a peer health navigator, talks about her challenges with a client. Initially things had gone very well, but the client has recently relapsed to heavy alcohol use. During the last couple of meetings, the client has made several negative comments about Tammy's ongoing sobriety. Tammy discloses that the relationship is feeling unsafe for her. The program supervisor suggests that the client's team have a meeting about the situation to determine whether the client should be matched with another navigator, or if other approaches can help maintain the relationship during this period.

Transition clients to other supports, when necessary

RECOMMENDATION 7: Develop a process to transition clients to another navigator, or a different support program, if appropriate, when a client needs different supports than those they are receiving from their current navigator, when the match isn't working for some reason, or when a navigator is no longer available to work with the client. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Support peer health navigators to maintain a therapeutic alliance with clients once matched

RECOMMENDATION 8: Support peer health navigators to maintain a therapeutic alliance with clients once matched through close supervision and access to professional development. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Once matched to a client, program supervisors should support peer health navigators to maintain the match by training them on how to build their relationships with clients.²⁰⁶ A good relationship between a peer health navigator and client can help clients remain engaged in care.²⁰⁶

Program supervisors should transition a client to a new navigator when the relationship between the peer health navigator and the client has not developed or has been severed.¹⁴⁸ Clients should also be transitioned when a navigator or client expresses discomfort with the match.¹⁴⁸

VIGNETTE Ricky, a peer navigator, who is finding it difficult to engage a new client, approaches Nomsa, a community social worker, for help. He describes the client as dramatic, overly emotional and difficult to handle. Nomsa talks with Ricky about the client's personality disorder and gives him some tips on managing difficult situations and not personalizing the client's behaviour. She provides Ricky with some follow-up material to look at. A few weeks later, Ricky happily reports to Nomsa that the tips really worked and he feels much more confident and relaxed with his new client.

Peer health navigator self-care

Good self-care is critical for the health and wellness of peer health navigators. Self-care is about finding balance within and across all aspects of one's physical, mental, spiritual, emotional and social selves. Self-care is one way to adjust to life's constant change. Over time, good self-care supports peer health navigators to be more resilient.

Developing good self-care strategies and using them when needed can increase the sustainability of a peer health navigator's ongoing participation in the program,¹⁵² and improve the ability of peer health navigators to help their clients.¹⁵⁶

The literature and working group identified four agency responsibilities related to support for navigator self-care. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are:

- Create a supportive environment for self-care
- Discuss self-care practices
- Nurture a supportive environment to discuss alcohol and drug use
- Be flexible with time for self-care

Create a supportive environment for self-care

RECOMMENDATION 9: Create a supportive environment for peer health navigators to take time for self-care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Supervisors are responsible for encouraging peer health navigator self-care. Program supervisors, peer health navigators and other staff should be trained to identify the signs of burnout so that it can be addressed early.^{25,69} Training should also cover strategies that could be used to support peer health navigators to maintain a good balance between work and life, and to be realistic about the limits of what they can take on.²⁵

Training should also help peer health navigators take responsibility for their own selfcare^{21,25,28,153,155,196} by identifying coping strategies they already use and introducing new ones. Training and identifying the need to take time for self-care may normalize the challenge prioritizing one's own self-care can present – for all staff – and foster a more accepting environment for peer health navigators to take care of themselves when they need it. For additional information on peer health navigator training on self-care, see Chapter 7.

Ongoing support through supervision sessions can also be used to encourage peer health navigators to use self-care to manage the stress of their work.⁴⁷ Organizing staff retreats and outings may also give peer health navigators a break from their work.²⁴

VIGNETTE Sarah has been meeting with her clients after hours and on weekends and, as a result, has been missing her peer health navigation shifts during the day. Her colleagues note that she is absent from work more and approach her with care and concern. Sarah discloses that she has found it hard not to respond to client calls after hours, even though it means time away from her two children. She admits she is more tired, has been missing some of her HIV medications, and missed her last HIV care appointment.

Sarah's colleagues talk to her about self-care, and reinforce the fact that unless Sarah herself is well and engaged in care, she can't be as present as she wants for clients. Sarah and the team identify strategies to facilitate self-care. This includes first talking about Sarah's clients with her to review the boundaries of the relationship and problem solve how the clients can meet their own needs after hours by using partner agencies. As a way to improve self-care for everyone, the team schedules time to work on boundaries and self-care management.

Discuss self-care practices

RECOMMENDATION 10: Discuss with peer health navigators their self-care practices, social networks and external support system. Demonstrating peer health navigators' connections to their own diverse personal networks can reduce the potential for burnout. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Nurture a supportive environment to discuss alcohol and drug use

RECOMMENDATION 11: Nurture an environment of safety to discuss alcohol, drug use and harm reduction with peer health navigators. Proactively develop a plan with individual peer health navigators if alcohol or drug use begins to impact the quality of support clients receive, to ensure that the client receives the best possible services from the program/agency and that the peer navigator is supported. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Frida and Liam go to AJ, the peer health navigation program supervisor, and state that they are concerned with a staff member and her drug use. They indicate that Jamie, the peer health navigator, is withdrawn, sleeping during the day at work, and losing hair and weight. There have been reports that she has been using drugs at work, which is against agency policy. They are concerned for their colleague and friend. They are worried that her health and reputation in the community may be negatively impacted.

Before meeting with Jamie, AJ reviews the agency's current policies and resources. He also calls a colleague who is a substance use counsellor to see if she can see Jamie, if Jamie wants that kind of support. When AJ meets with Jamie, she is nervous. AJ assures Jamie that the meeting is not disciplinary and that the intent is to determine what support Jamie might need. AJ reviews the information he has been given, including his own observations around her attendance and performance. Jamie discloses that she has been using drugs more lately and that she feels like it has gotten out of hand. AJ advises her that the agency wants to provide her with the support she needs. AJ connects Jamie to a substance use counsellor, and suggests Jamie see her healthcare provider. Jamie decides to take a three-month leave of absence and take the steps she needs to manage her drug use. When Jamie returns to work, she receives weekly supervision meetings that focus on workload management, stress reduction, debriefing and general support.

Be flexible with time for self-care

RECOMMENDATION 12: Be flexible with time for self-care. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Supervisors should have flexible scheduling policies that allow peer health navigators to take time for self-care as needed. This may be as simple as building lengthy breaks into the work day so peer health navigators can recharge between clients.²⁴ When navigators show signs of needing self-care, such as signs of poor mental health or increased substance use,⁶⁶ program supervisors should offer peer health navigators the option of reducing their hours,⁶⁶ taking sick leave⁶⁶ or using their vacation time.^{24,28} Another strategy may be to encourage peer health navigators to prioritize their own health by giving them paid time off to attend to their own healthcare and counselling appointments.⁶⁸

VIGNETTE Steve has been a peer health navigator in the HIV clinic for two years. He has taken extra training courses, is an excellent group facilitator, and has now successfully run several support groups in the clinic. He has been stable in his recovery and maintains a robust self-care program including regular supervision. He attends a weekly recovery group on Wednesday nights.

The clinic program development committee plans a new support group for newly diagnosed patients. Steve is asked to run the group on Wednesday evenings. Steve approaches Mandy, his supervisor, because he is worried that he will be letting the clinic down by declining this assignment. Steve explains that his own support group is an important part of his self-care and recovery. Mandy meets with the clinic manager and is able to change the new group to another evening so that Steve can facilitate.



Program management – Training for peer health navigators

In this chapter, we identify the responsibilities of the host agency related to peer health navigator training, which are specifically related to: training methods and training content

Peer health navigator training methods

Agencies are responsible for developing appropriate training methods for their peer health navigators. The literature and working group identified seven agency responsibilities related to peer health navigator training methods. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each.

The agency responsibilities related to training methods are:

- Develop a training program
- Use relevant training materials and methods
- Conduct on-the-job training
- Assess peer health navigator knowledge and skills
- Evaluate peer health navigator training
- Provide ongoing training and professional development
- Create an orientation checklist for peer health navigators

Develop a training program

RECOMMENDATION 1: Develop a training program for peer health navigators that uses culturally safe and appropriate methods, materials, information, knowledge and skills relevant to the local context, and includes mandatory training such as health and safety training. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Use relevant training materials and methods

RECOMMENDATION 2: Consult peer health navigators about the learning materials that work best for them and take that into account when training them. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

RECOMMENDATION 3: Use and share relevant and appropriate training materials. Materials should take into account varying levels of literacy, and different ways of learning. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Both printed and multimedia training materials may be useful during peer health navigator training. Printed training materials can be as extensive as training manuals^{180,223} or as simple as handouts.²²⁴ Fact sheets,²²⁴ readings and homework assignments can also be used.^{186,206} Multimedia materials can also be a useful way to present training information. Presentations that can be used for training include^{18,201} audio recordings of experienced peer workers supporting clients,²⁰⁴ and videos^{189,225,226} that impart knowledge in a visual way, or that depict potential scenarios navigators may face during their work.

It is an agency's responsibility to supply relevant training materials to peer health navigators. Printed materials can be kept and used by peer health navigators as reference documents after any training. Agencies should provide navigators with a binder in which to keep any printed materials that are distributed.²⁴

RECOMMENDATION 4: Use a variety of methods to train new peer health navigators. Methods should take into consideration the different ways adults learn. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies that host peer health navigation programs should train their navigators using a variety of training methods to share knowledge and skil ls.^{14,17-20,24,28,33,46,47,51,66,67,165,169,174,180,189,199,201,202,206,209,221,224-227} This may ensure that participants remain engaged and allows different types of learners the opportunity to assimilate the material in the best way for them.

Agencies can choose a number of different training methods. Lecture-based learning,^{46,169} where participants listen to presentations or attend workshops may be the most

common method. Presentations may be best suited to sharing knowledge that peer health navigators need in their roles, such as HIV or hepatitis C basics.

Group discussion is another possible training method.^{14,17-19,24,47,225,228} During group discussions, peer health navigators can learn from each other and brainstorm strategies to overcome potential challenges in their work.¹⁴ When discussion groups are small, they can contribute to team building and a sense of community among participants.

Training sessions can also include interactive activities.^{17,19,24,63,224,226,227} Quizzes,^{224,226} games,^{224,226}, arts-based activities such as writing and cartooning,¹⁹ and demonstrations²²⁷ with props²⁴ are all interactive ways to help peer health navigators learn the knowledge and skills they need for their roles.

Practical learning – learning by doing – should be part of any peer health navigator training. Hands-on learning helps trainees practise the skills they have learned and is an effective way for adults to learn.⁶⁶ Practical learning is most often done through role pla ys.^{13,14,16-20,32,42,46,66,67,165,169,180,183,186,189,194,202,204,206,209,225,226,229} Role plays can be used to practise skills peer health navigators will need in their work, including peer counselling techniques, communication skills and facilitation methods. Role plays also allow peer health navigators to experience potential real-life scenarios¹⁶ and practise how they might deal with negative client reactions.⁴²

Experiential learning exercises like role plays can be followed by informal feedback^{47,180,201} from training facilitators and other training participants. Feedback helps peer health navigators know what they did well and how they can improve their technique.

Conduct on-the-job training

RECOMMENDATION 5: Conduct on-the-job training for peer health navigators. Shadowing experienced peers, agency staff and partner agency staff are appropriate on-the-job training techniques. Identify and facilitate mentorship opportunities. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

On-the-job training is another way that agencies can provide experiential learning to peer health navigators. Shadowing current peer health navigators^{44,51,66,67} gives trainees an opportunity to see how experienced peer health navigators work. Shadowing may also occur with staff at external partner agencies. Visiting other agencies and observing how their staff work with clients helps new navigators understand the role of other organizations in service provision and may facilitate relationship building between new navigators and staff of external partner agencies. Job shadowing should only occur with the consent of the client involved.

Having new peer health navigators provide services to clients under the observation of the program supervisor is another way for peer health navigators to use the knowledge and practise the skills they have learned.^{40,42,51,165,225} Observing the work of peer health

navigators as part of their training allows program supervisors to offer positive reinforcement and constructive feedback on how navigators work with clients.^{51,225}

As part of their training, agencies can choose to observe the work of new peer health navigators by audio recording¹⁷⁴ or videotaping^{47,221} navigator sessions with clients. Consent of both the navigator and the client must be given. Recording sessions with clients can be a useful way to provide feedback because it allows program supervisors and navigators to go over the session together to discuss what went well and how the navigator might have conducted the session differently. Client privacy is paramount and recordings should be securely stored, with restricted access.

Assess peer health navigator knowledge and skills

RECOMMENDATION 6: Assess the knowledge and skills of new peer health navigators as part of the training process. Encourage training participants to reflect on what they have learned and assess whether being a peer health navigator is right for them. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for assessing the knowledge and skills of new peer health navigators during their training period.^{28,33,40,70,174,178,179,194} Feedback on performance can help peers build on their strengths and identify areas for improvement.¹⁹⁴

There are several ways to assess the knowledge and skills of new peer health navigators. Program supervisors can use either formal methods ,where navigators are tested on the competencies necessary for their position,^{33,178,179} or informal methods. Agencies can also implement training as part of a probation period to determine who has grasped the knowledge and skills necessary to be a peer health navigator.⁷⁰

Evaluate peer health navigator training

RECOMMENDATION 7: Evaluate the peer health navigator training. Use this feedback to improve the training program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for allowing peer health navigators to evaluate the training they received.^{42,66,149} Evaluation can be anecdotal and informal^{66,149} or more structured⁶⁶ to assess training content, facilitation, activities and guest speakers. This feedback can be used to improve and adjust the training for future peer health navigators. For information on peer health navigation program evaluation, see Chapter 8.

Provide ongoing training and professional development

RECOMMENDATION 8: Identify and provide ongoing relevant training and professional development opportunities to peer health navigators based on peer navigator and client needs, and developments in HIV, hepatitis C and sexually transmitted infections (STI) knowledge. Navigators should also identify additional topics for further learning. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for identifying and providing ongoing training and professional development opportunities for peer health navigators.

Booster sessions can be used as an ongoing training method that helps peer health navigators to keep knowledge and skills up-to-date.^{47,165,230} Booster sessions can build navigator confidence by giving them an opportunity to practise the skills they learned through role plays,^{47,165} and for program supervisors to update any knowledge that may be out of date.

Ongoing training for peer health navigators can also include training and workshops that help them build new knowledge and develop new skills.^{20,28,38,44,51,66,68,69,71,155,157,158,190,194,201,210,215,218} Internal training opportunities can be scheduled regularly, and as often as once a month.^{71,201} Additional training should include topics identified by the peer health navigators.^{44,66,158,201} Ongoing training opportunities can be offered by program supervisors or external experts during group supervision.^{40,47,194} Agencies can also identify and support peer health navigators to attend external workshops and local conferences^{37,47,51,67,198} that are relevant to their work with clients. Agencies may want to identify commonalities in training needs with external organizations, so that partnering may be possible with respect to both core and ongoing training needs.⁶⁷

In addition to increasing the capacity of peer health navigators to perform their roles and responsibilities, additional training and professional development opportunities allow peer health navigators to build on their skill sets. This may help them advance in the agency, or find other employment opportunities outside peer health navigation programs. Ongoing skills training on how to identify the need for and have healthy approaches to self-care can also help peer health navigators cope with the challenges of being a navigator and reduce the potential for burnout. **VIGNETTE** Georgie supervises a peer health navigation program. She understands learning happens for people in different ways and at different paces. All new navigators receive a core training from Georgie, augmented with shadowing with more experienced navigators. Georgie also provides annual performance reviews where learning goals are jointly agreed upon with the navigators.

As part of ongoing professional development, navigators are encouraged and compensated to attend workshops and lunch and learn sessions provided by the host agency and external partners. In addition, the agency has set aside some money for professional development for the navigators. Georgie and the navigators use that money to attend external trainings, meetings and conferences that they identify as important to their development as navigators.

Create an orientation checklist for peer health navigators

RECOMMENDATION 9: Create an orientation or on-boarding checklist for each peer health navigator that identifies areas of strength and areas of improvement. After training, use the checklist to identify areas of further training that the navigator and supervisor both agree may be necessary. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Peer health navigator training content (initial and ongoing training)

The literature and working group identified 18 responsibilities the agency has in relation to peer health navigator training content (including both initial and ongoing training). The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities related to training content are to provide peer health navigators with:

- Orientation to the program and agency
- A review of roles and responsibilities
- Orientation to organizational culture
- Training on GIPA/MEPA Principles
- Training on program ethics and policies
- Basic HIV prevention and treatment training
- Training on other sexually transmitted infections and hepatitis C
- Substance use basics training
- Mental health and trauma basics training

- Cultural safety training
- Self-care training
- Communication skills training
- Leadership skills training
- Peer counselling techniques training
- Referral skills training
- Training on the principles of trauma-informed practice
- Documentation and evaluation skills training
- Basic de-escalation skills training

Orient peer health navigators to the program and agency

RECOMMENDATION 10: Orient peer health navigators to the host agency and the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should include orientation information about the host agency and the peer health navigation program in their peer health navigator training curriculum.^{28,34,63,71,149,165,175} Agencies can describe the host organization, its other programs, and its mission and values.^{34,71} Orientation information can also include program-specific information, such as the history of the peer health navigation program,^{28,63,165,175} the rationale for its development,²⁰⁹ and its current scope of activities. Sharing background information on the agency and the program with peer health navigators helps them situate their own work in a wider context and may foster a sense of belonging to a larger organization.

Review peer health navigator roles and responsibilities

RECOMMENDATION 11: Orient peer health navigators to the job description – the roles and responsibilities of the position (and what is not part of their roles and responsibilities) – to ensure they remain within their scope of practice. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should include consistent information on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators in their training curriculum.^{34,51,66,71,158,186,202,225,227,229} Although participants will learn the knowledge and skills to perform their roles over the course of the training, an introductory overview session can help participants better understand their scope of practice^{24,27} This session can help peer health navigators grasp how the roles and responsibilities play out on a day-to-day basis. For more information on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators, see Chapter 2. Training facilitators can outline what program supervisors expect from peer health navigators during an overview session on the peer health navigator roles.⁷¹ Facilitators can also help new peer health navigators differentiate their roles from the roles of other staff, and show how their work complements the work of the rest of the healthcare team.^{34,158}

VIGNETTE Before peer health navigators are hired, Ivy, the program supervisor, develops a scope of practice for the agency's navigators and bases the job description, including navigator roles and responsibilities, on that scope. Ivy uses the scope of practice to develop navigator training – ensuring that all the roles and responsibilities of a navigator are covered. During navigator training, she explains to new navigators that the scope of practice defines their roles and responsibilities. Ivy helps navigators understand their scope of practice by providing examples of what is in their scope and what is out of scope. She designs a game that describes a number of different activities and asks the navigators to explain why that activity is in their scope or not.

Ivy also helps navigators to build their confidence in their skills and their role so that they are able to say no to a client or decline a team member's request to do something that is outside their roles and responsibilities.

Orient peer health navigators to organizational culture

RECOMMENDATION 12: Introduce and orient peer health navigators to the host agency's organizational culture. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Although some peer navigators will have worked before and some peer health navigators may have worked or volunteered in the host agency in other capacities, host agencies should take the time to introduce all new peer health navigators to the host agency's culture and environment.

Training can touch on organizational culture as a way to support new navigators to develop the skills necessary to work in their agency's specific environment. The session can cover the organization's expectations about behaviour in the workplace,^{51,63,66,68-72,177} including dress code, if there is one,⁶³ and how to adequately represent the organization with external partners and other stakeholders.⁷⁰ The session can also introduce participants to the host organization's policy on punctuality⁶³ and time management.¹⁷⁷

Information about clinical environments and common expectations for how people interact in these environments (if they work in a clinic or when they accompany clients to their clinical appointments) should also be part of this training.^{68,71}

An orientation to organizational culture can also include information on the types of technology the agency uses and how to use them properly. Computer-based programs,^{63,68,158} social media^{202,203} and the telephone system^{63,65} can all be covered in this orientation.

Educate peer health navigators on GIPA/MEPA principles

RECOMMENDATION 13: Train peer health navigators on the GIPA/MEPA Principles and how these principles will be operationalized in program planning, delivery and evaluation. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Provide peer health navigators with training on program ethics and policies

RECOMMENDATION 14: Train peer health navigators on the ethical issues and program policies related to service provision to people with HIV. Training on these issues should be tailored to the culture and community of the peer navigators, as much as possible. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigator training should include information on ethical standards for peer health navigators.^{22,24,28,31,34,46,47,63,65-69,71-73,162,177,178,181,183,200,231} This may be especially important because of the ethical dilemmas related to being both a service provider and a service user. For more information on the ethical considerations for peer health navigation programs, see Chapter 3.

Training for peer health navigators should include clear information on confidentiality.^{24,28,40,46,63,66-69,69,71,158,162,177,181,183,200} As part of peer health navigator training, agencies should train them on what confidentiality is^{40,232} and the importance of confidentiality to the success of their work.^{40,232} Peer health navigators should know when confidentiality needs to be broken for legal reasons.^{27,158}

Setting boundaries – the ability to separate the personal and the professional – may be challenging for some peer workers who can have both personal and professional relationships with their clients and service providers.^{70,148,150-152} Training for peer health navigators should include information on the importance of maintaining boundaries

with clients.^{31,34,47,63,65,69,71,72,162,178,231} Such training can include strategies for maintaining boundaries, ²³¹ how maintaining boundaries is a way to preserve confidentiality,⁴⁷ and the power imbalance between clients and peer health navigators⁶⁷ that puts the responsibility on navigators to maintain appropriate boundaries with clients.

Training should also include information on how to identify and report conflicts of interest.^{24,154,166} A conflict of interest arises when a situation creates challenges in remaining objective as a peer health navigator, or a situation arises when a navigator can derive personal benefit from their actions or decisions. Situations such as these may arise when a peer health navigator has a personal involvement in a professional circumstance or when an obvious power imbalance influences their judgement. Training on this topic should include situations when conflicts of interest may arise, strategies for avoiding conflicts of interest, and the agency's policies related to conflicts of interest.

Provide peer health navigators with basic HIV prevention and treatment training

RECOMMENDATION 15: Include basic HIV information in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators need to know about HIV prevention and treatment to be able to share that information with clients. Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs should include HIV basics in their training curriculum.^{17,20,32,34,70,149,158,162,164,165,181,183,205,209} This can include basic knowledge about the epidemiology of HIV in Canada,^{189,201,223,229} HIV prevention methods,^{19,23,27,47,51,63,175,185,186,188,189,193,201,202,210,213,221,229,230} HIV treatment^{17,51,65,67,71,175,178,206} and treatment adherence.^{34,65,66,71,71}

Although peer health navigators will have personal experience living well with HIV, agencies can complement this experience with additional knowledge about how clients can have a healthy life while living with HIV.^{65,68,213}

Provide peer health navigators with training on other sexually transmitted infections and hepatitis C

RECOMMENDATION 16: Include basic information on sexually transmitted infections (STI) and hepatitis C in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigators may need to answer questions from clients about other STIs and hepatitis C. Agencies can prepare navigators for these questions by including information on STIs^{27,28,32,70,164,183,184,198} and hepatitis C basics in the training curriculum.^{63,156,165,175,198,209,229}

The epidemiology of other STIs,^{223,224} risk factors for acquiring STIs,^{225,227} and the characteristics and symptoms of the most common STIs²²⁷ can all be part of the curriculum. Peer health navigators should also know about STI prevention techniques and contraception^{11,12,17,193,224,227,230} and where clients can be tested for STIs if they do not want to be tested by their primary healthcare provider.²²⁴

Peer health navigators should also know the basics of hepatitis C,^{63,156,165,175,198,209,229} such as information on transmission through sex and drug use,²²⁹ hepatitis C testing, and hepatitis C treatment and cure.⁶³

Provide peer health navigators with drug use basics training

RECOMMENDATION 17: Include basic information on a range of evidencebased interventions related to alcohol and drug use and addiction, including harm reduction, in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs should include knowledge on harm reduction^{11,12,23,27,28,65,72,149,156,178,181,186,193,205,206,211,221,225,227} and drugs^{17,20,67,230} in their training. Peer health navigators may need this information to understand and communicate with their clients who use drugs about drug use (if this is a priority for the client), support them to continue to use drugs safely or consider ways to use them more safely, to reduce their drug use, or to abstain altogether if that is what they want, based on the client's self-determined goals.

Provide peer health navigators with mental health and trauma basics training

RECOMMENDATION 18: Include basic information on behavioural health, mental health, violence and trauma in peer health navigator training. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should include information on common mental health diagnoses,^{28,65-67} violence^{27,65} and trauma¹⁵⁶ in the training curriculum. Mental health training can include information on the signs and symptoms of common mental illnesses,⁶⁶ strategies to cope with mental health challenges,⁶⁷ and how HIV and depression can be interconnected.⁶⁵

Peer health navigators should also be trained to know when to refer clients for more indepth support related to mental health,^{66,68} violence^{27,65} and trauma.¹⁵⁶

Provide peer health navigators with cultural safety training

RECOMMENDATION 19: Train peer health navigators to work with clients in a culturally safe way. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Most agencies with peer health navigation programs serve a wide range of people with HIV. Such a diverse clientele means that service providers, including peer health navigators, must have some capacity to work with people of different abilities, ages, classes, Indigenous identities, other ethnicities, immigration statuses, races, religions, gender expressions or identities, and sexual orientations.

Agencies should train peer health navigators on how to work with diverse peoples in a culturally safe way.^{15,18,27,28,31,47,63,71,154,162,164,178,181,202} Culturally safe approaches to healthcare were first developed in Indigenous communities but have since been adapted to other populations and can be used to explore systemic oppression,^{27,162} racism, sexism and homophobia in service delivery.²⁷

This training can help peer health navigators to increase knowledge and enhance self-awareness about how their own culture, education and history might shape their health practice, especially with regard to stereotypes that impact Indigenous experiences of the health system, as well as the experiences of other racialized or marginalized communities. Peer navigators can learn about terminology, diversity, aspects of colonial history, and contexts for understanding social disparities and health inequities.^{233,234} This training provides an opportunity to explore the present-day realities of colonization that continue to shape Indigenous health and wellness.^{233,234} Training sessions can also provide peer health navigators with an opportunity to hear how cultural traditions may create barriers to HIV care for some clients,^{18,202} and learn how to provide peer counselling in a culturally safe way^{34,47} and approach topics sensitively.^{71,202}

VIGNETTE Paul runs an orientation program for peer health navigators. One activity he uses during orientation is to ask peers to reflect on their culture and heritage and their beliefs about 'others.' In a safe space, this activity helps the navigators to recognize the importance of culture in their own lives and how culture might be important in the lives of the people they support. Using these exercises, peer navigators begin to consider the impact of their own culture, intersectional identities and privilege on the clients that they serve, and begin to understand and empathize with clients from other cultures or who bring different intersectional identities. Paul talks about how trust and rapport are developed and the navigators are taught that cultural safety is about being open-minded and flexible in their attitudes toward people from cultures other than their own.

Provide peer health navigators with self-care training

RECOMMENDATION 20: Train peer health navigators on self-care techniques and provide information on burnout, compassion fatigue and vicarious trauma. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

The role of a peer health navigator is a challenging one. Peer health navigators are adapting to a new work environment and may be working with clients who have similar experiences to their own, which may challenge them emotionally.

Agencies should include training on self-care, in addition to providing other ongoing supports for self-care. This is one way that agencies can support peer health navigators to reduce the emotional toll that peer work may take on them.^{63,69-71,158,162,164} Training can include a discussion of self-care strategies,¹⁶⁴ how to manage stress,⁶³ and how to deal with grief and loss.⁶⁹

Provide peer health navigators with communication skills training

RECOMMENDATION 21: Train peer health navigators on communication skills. This includes training on how to document work with, and on behalf of, clients; how to communicate with healthcare and service providers; and how peer health navigators should express themselves in meetings they attend. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Much of the work of peer health navigators centres on strong communication between them and their clients. Training should include sessions that develop peer health navigators' communication^{12,18,23,27,28,32,40,46,51,66,68,70,73,149,154,156,175,177,181,183,185,186,189,193,200,202,203,205,210,227,235} and facilitation skills.^{13,18,34,40,47,48,63,156,184,186,201,221,229}

Peer health navigators may be working with people who have not traditionally been well-served by the healthcare and social service systems. This may create mistrust and may prevent clients from having open discussions with peer navigators or other service providers. Navigators may have to rely on non-verbal communication cues^{46,181} to understand the kind of support clients need. Navigators should attempt to validate their interpretations with their program supervisor, to ensure that they are making accurate assessments when relying on non-verbal cues.

Peer health navigators also need to be active listeners.^{23,71,149,183,189} This skill is important for clients to feel like their peer health navigator understands their challenges and is helping them work toward their goals. Both an understanding of non-verbal communication and active listening skills will help peer health navigators know when to introduce and talk

about sensitive topics^{189,202} without judgement,²⁰⁰ such as sex, drug use, mental health, trauma and family issues.

Training for peer health navigators can also include sessions on how to share their personal experience effectively to support client-identified needs.^{12,28,66,69,71,197,201} Peer health navigators are hired to work with clients because of their personal experience living with HIV. However, it may not always be easy to know when or how to share personal history or experience in a way that helps clients address their needs. Communication training that centres on self-disclosure can help peer health navigators decide how much and what they are willing to share with clients^{197,201} to be effective role models.¹²

Peer health navigators may experience conflict with clients or may have to work with clients who are reluctant to take their support. Communication training for navigators can include strategies to overcome potential barriers clients face in accepting support,¹⁷⁸ and ways to deal with conflict.^{47,236}

Facilitation skills, including the ability to present information^{18,48,156,201,203,236} and promote discussion of a topic among group members,^{34,236} is important for peer health navigators who provide emotional support or educational support to groups.

It is important that agencies encourage peer health navigators to bring their own style to their work. Communication training should encourage new navigators to incorporate the new techniques they have learned into their natural way of communicating with others.²²⁷

Provide peer health navigators with leadership skills training

RECOMMENDATION 22: Train peer health navigators on leadership and advocacy skills. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Coco, the peer health navigation program supervisor, is planning training for two new peer health navigators. Based on the recruitment process, she knows that both the navigators are outspoken and confident but may need some support to become effective role models to other people with HIV. Coco also knows that leadership and advocacy skills are crucial for successful navigation, but that it is a challenging topic on which to train navigators. Her agency is not an expert in the subject, but she knows that a local external agency has led leadership trainings for people with HIV in the past. She contacts them to provide a half-day training session for new navigators. Coco also invites existing navigators to the training as a way to update their skills.

Provide peer health navigators with peer counselling techniques training

RECOMMENDATION 23: Train peer health navigators on the basics of active listening to support clients. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

It should be emphasized that peer health navigators are not counsellors; however, agencies should train peer health navigators on the basic techniques of peer counselling to enhance the emotional support they provide.^{20,28,31,34,63,66,67,158,164,165,178,179,183,187,200}

Clients may trust peer health navigators before they trust other service providers on a healthcare team. This may lead some clients to have discussions with their navigators about the struggles they face. Agencies should train peer health navigators in the basic principles of assessment so they can determine if these are challenges that they can address or if the client should be referred to another service provider.^{31,178,179} Peer health navigators should know how to refer clients to other service provides and resources, both internal to the healthcare team and in the community.^{31,63,66,164,165,183,187,200} Navigators should be trained on what resources are available to provide the most appropriate referral.^{31,63,165,178,183,200}

Peer health navigators should be prepared to offer basic peer counselling support to clients. Basic peer counselling techniques in motivational interviewing,^{47,65,67,71,200,206} cognitive behavioural therapy²⁰⁰ and crisis intervention⁶³ can make it easier for peer health navigators to provide emotional support to their clients, and if appropriate, their families or networks. Grief counselling⁶⁷ and counselling techniques for disclosure of HIV status^{11,65,162} can also be shared with peer health navigators.

Provide peer health navigators with referral skills training

RECOMMENDATION 24: Train peer health navigators to understand when and how to refer clients to other members of the healthcare team when necessary. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Provide peer health navigators with training on the principles of trauma-informed practice

RECOMMENDATION 25: Train peer health navigators on the principles of trauma-informed practice. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Ella is a peer health navigator who has been working with her client, Jess, for six months. During this time, Jess has been evicted from housing three times and is now living in a shelter. Jess states that she hates all the rules at the shelter and has asked for Ella's help finding new housing. Ella has worked with Jess and Jess's social worker to set up interviews with housing facilities several times, but each time Jess has not shown up for her appointment.

In her supervision meeting, Ella expresses that she is becoming frustrated in her work with Jess. Ella wonders if she really needs to keep working with Jess, as she feels that Jess just doesn't seem to want her help. Cam, Ella's supervisor, suggests that she draw upon some of the skills she developed in the workshop she recently attended on trauma-informed practice. Cam asks Ella to reflect on what might be some of the underlying reasons that Jess is finding it so difficult to get to housing appointments. Ella re-grounds herself in the understanding that Jess's past experiences with agencies and institutions impact the way in which she interacts with services in the present. Ella reminds herself that her work as a peer health navigator is to provide a safe, supportive and trusting space for Jess to access the resources she needs, but also to honour Jess's right to choose when and how to access services.

Provide peer health navigators with documentation and evaluation skills training

RECOMMENDATION 26: Train peer health navigators on the specific documentation and evaluation processes used by the program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

One of the responsibilities of a peer health navigator is to document their work with and on behalf of clients. Agencies should train peer health navigators on how they should document their work.^{66,68,156,164}

Documentation is also important for program evaluation. Peer health navigators should be trained on why collecting data is important^{28,166} and how to collect it.^{28,166}

Provide peer health navigators with basic de-escalation skills training

RECOMMENDATION 27: Train peer health navigators to identify potentially harmful situations and to use basic de-escalation techniques. (Type of evidence: practice).

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.



Program management – Monitoring and evaluation for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we identify a host agency's program monitoring and evaluation responsibilities.

The literature and working group identified four agency responsibilities related to peer health navigation program monitoring and evaluation. For information on assessments related to peer health navigator training, see Chapter 7. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The agency responsibilities are:

- Develop a program evaluation strategy
- Determine the outcomes to measure
- Collect program delivery statistics
- Use a variety of evaluation methods

Develop a program evaluation strategy

RECOMMENDATION 1: Develop a culturally and organizationally appropriate and relevant evaluation strategy to assess the peer health navigation program and plan to integrate learnings back into the program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies that have peer health navigation programs are responsible for articulating an evaluation strategy for the overall program. It is the agency's responsibility to determine the best evaluation methods and outcome measures for their program.

Agencies should use a simple system for documenting and evaluating their peer health navigation program.^{28,194} Agencies need to determine the impact they want the peer health navigation program to have,^{27,167} identify specific outcomes that can measure

its impact,^{27,34,167} and determine how they are going to carry out the evaluation. If an agency has existing evaluation systems, it should consider how these processes can be adapted to assess the peer health navigation program.^{51,166} An evaluation should include mechanisms that gather feedback from clients,^{23,27,65,171,174,191,214,217,220,223,228,236-238} peer health navigators^{27,49,51,69,198} and staff.^{23,49}

When both an evaluation strategy and the peer health navigators' evaluation-related responsibilities are determined, program supervisors should ensure that peer health navigators understand why collecting data is important^{28,166} and how to collect it.^{28,166}

VIGNETTE Iggy, the peer health navigation program supervisor, and Ama, the health authority manager responsible for funding the navigation program, meet to develop a program evaluation strategy. They agree to develop a logic model for the program that establishes what indicators will best reflect if the program is doing what it intended to do and what the impact of the program is for clients and health navigators. They also consider how this data can be collected and consult with a representative group of clients and health navigators for input through a focus group. Iggy identifies existing data-gathering activities at his agency that can be used, like client intake, which already records the demographic information of new clients. Iggy and Ama also agree on additional data collection activities that would be manageable for the program, such as a quarterly survey to assess client satisfaction. Taken altogether, the selected indicators and evaluation activities will help Iggy and Ama understand how the peer navigation program is doing, and provide data to improve the program and advocate for additional resources, if needed.

RECOMMENDATION 2: Ensure that GIPA/MEPA Principles are integrated into evaluation planning, execution and analysis, and in the integration of learnings from the program. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Determine the outcomes to measure

RECOMMENDATION 3: Identify the client outcomes to be collected to assess the peer health navigation program. Do this in consultation with relevant stakeholders, including the clients, the navigators, the program supervisors and the program funder. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Success, however defined, can be measured using a variety of outcomes. Agencies, alongside other stakeholders, are responsible for determining what those outcomes are for *clients*.^{27,148,172,192,218,221,224,229,237-239} Client outcomes can be assessed through culturally appropriate quantitative and qualitative methods directly with the client^{172,192,221,237} and through review of clinical records.²³⁹

Outcomes, such as frequency of primary care visits or connection to health and social services, can be measured for clients.^{148,172,239} Treatment adherence, viral load tests and CD4 counts can be outcome measures used for clients who are on treatment.²³⁹

Client outcomes can also measure the impact of the peer health navigation program on changes in client HIV knowledge,^{192,237} sexually transmitted infections testing,^{224,229} safer sex,^{192,218,221,224,237-239} and sexual negotiation skills.^{192,224,237} There are also a number of possible outcome measures related to harm reduction knowledge and practice, such as frequency of drug use (injection and inhalation) and use of new injection supplies.^{218,221,229,239}

Satisfaction with the program^{71,148,175,228,237} and with the peer health navigator,⁶⁶ and acceptability of peer support⁴² are all potential outcomes that agencies can use to measure the performance of the peer health navigation program in general.

VIGNETTE As part of a program evaluation strategy, Iggy, the program supervisor, and Ama, the program funder, agree that it is important to assess a number of outcomes to determine the impact of the program for clients. To determine which outcomes to measure, Iggy and Ama reflect on the goals of the program, and consult with peer health navigators and a representative group of clients (through a focus group) to determine what their priorities are. Through this process, they decide that they would like to know if the program has had an impact on clients' engagement in HIV treatment and care, as well as their general feelings of well-being, specifically related to their emotional health. To measure this, they select as their indicators:

- The number of clients attending clinic appointments and ready start treatment at intake
- The number of clients attending clinic appointments and ready to start treatment at reporting
- The number of clients on treatment
- The number of clients reporting positive emotional wellness at intake

• The number of clients reporting positive emotional wellness at reporting Iggy is also interested in evaluating clients' perception of the program and the impact the program has had on their knowledge. To gauge these outcomes, he chooses the following indicators:

- Percentage of clients satisfied with the peer navigator program
- Percentage of clients that report an increased knowledge of HIV following work with navigators

Iggy and Ama also agree on quality improvement targets, which will be assessed using the two indicators listed directly above. They determine that 80% of clients should be satisfied with the peer navigation program and 85% of clients should report an increased knowledge of HIV after working with navigators.

As part of an agency-wide initiative to be more transparent, Iggy creates a quality improvement board for the office, which is a visual display of their monthly data.

RECOMMENDATION 4: Identify the peer health navigator outcomes to be collected to assess the peer health navigation program. Do this in consultation with relevant stakeholders, including the clients, the navigators, the program supervisors and the program, funder. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies, along with other relevant stakeholders, are responsible for identifying outcomes that capture the impact of the program on *peer health navigators*.^{27,42,49,51,69,71,148,175,228,237}

Outcomes that measure the success of the program from the perspective of the peer health navigator should be developed as part of any program evaluation. Outcomes for peer health navigators can focus on how peer health navigators experience the program, such as job satisfaction. Peer health navigators can evaluate how they have applied their skills and knowledge,^{69,198} what parts of the program have been effective,⁴⁹ areas of the program that can be improved⁶⁹ and the effect of the program on their health and wellness.¹⁹⁸

Collect program delivery statistics

RECOMMENDATION 5: Capture descriptive information after every client encounter, including demographic information for new clients, and the peer health navigation services that were provided. This information should be captured using a client contact sheet developed by or adapted for the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should keep good statistics on the number and type of services offered to monitor the work of the peer health navigation program.^{23,27,42,148,172,194,205,215} Capturing quantitative information can be used by program supervisors to monitor trends⁴⁹ related to which clients are using the program and how they are using it. This quantitative information can also be useful to evaluate the program's impact.

Peer health navigators can record basic demographic information such as age, gender and ethnocultural information of new clients.^{205,215} They can also capture information related to their activities with clients. For example, navigators can record the number of people reached, the number of harm reduction and safe sex supplies shared with clients, and the number of educational sessions provided.²³

As a way to help peer health navigators capture this data, agencies can develop a simple contact sheet or an encounter log that navigators can use to quickly record their activities.^{42,148,194,205} Contact sheets can include sections on demographic information,^{23,215} a glossary of services (intake, relationship building, HIV education, etc.) that can be checked off,^{148,194} and information on unmet needs or requests for services.²³ These kinds of forms are easy for navigators to use, and help the agency track how peers spend time with clients. They can also be used when compiling reports to funders.¹⁹⁴

Use a variety of evaluation methods

RECOMMENDATION 6: Use a variety of evaluation methods to assess the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should use a variety of methods to evaluate the peer health navigation program. Using diverse and complementary evaluation methods can contribute to a more fulsome assessment of the program.

Evaluation methods can include tracking quantitative data related to services offered;^{23,42,148,172,194,205,215} hiring an external evaluator to observe the work of the program;^{30,199} analyzing documents;²⁷ and conducting surveys,^{30,167,172,175,192,198,218,221,224,229,238} interviews,^{22,30,49,66,192,199,215} and focus groups.^{23,66,167,215} Surveys, interviews and focus groups can be used to solicit feedback from clients, peer health navigators and staff.

The impact of the program on clients can be measured using pre- and post-test surveys.^{172,175,192,198,218,221,224,229,238} A pre-test survey establishes the baseline knowledge and skills of a client before working with a peer health navigator for a pre-determined amount of time. A post-test survey captures the change that occurs (if any) as a result of working with a peer health navigator.

General feedback surveys can also be used to identify specific peer health navigator needs and their satisfaction with the program.^{30,167} When peer health navigators exit the program, agencies can conduct an exit survey.⁴⁴ Exit evaluations allow the agency to solicit the peer health navigator's feedback on how to improve the position or the program.⁴⁴

Individual interviews with clients,²¹⁵ peer health navigators^{22,30,49,66,192,199} and staff^{23,49} are an additional method that agencies can use to evaluate their program. Interviews are useful if agencies want more in-depth information on how peer health navigation services have impacted a client's life over time. Interviews can also capture the experience of peer health navigators and their satisfaction with the program. They can also identify any positive or negative impacts the program has had in their lives. Interviews with staff can gauge their perceptions of how well the program operates.

Focus groups also provide more in-depth information on the impact of a peer health navigation program on clients^{23,215} and peer health navigators.^{66,167} Unlike interviews, focus groups are conducted with a small number of clients or navigators at the same time. Discussions are facilitated and can be designed to elicit information on whether clients or peer health navigators believe the program meets its objectives, what the program's strengths are, and areas of improvement, among other things.



Integrating peer health navigators into a host agency

In this chapter, we explore how to integrate peer health navigators into a host agency.

The literature and working group identified three agency responsibilities related to integrating peer health navigators into a host agency. The recommendations for the responsibilities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The host agency responsibilities are:

- Train staff on the greater involvement/meaningful engagement of people with HIV (GIPA/MEPA)
- Orient host agency staff on peer health navigators in the work place
- Provide specific training to peer health navigation program supervisors

Train staff on GIPA/MEPA

RECOMMENDATION 1: Provide all host agency staff with training on GIPA/ MEPA. Practising GIPA/MEPA Principles increases the effectiveness of policies, programs and services for people with HIV. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies hosting peer health navigation programs should provide GIPA/MEPA training to all agency staff. Staff training can underscore how a GIPA/MEPA framework creates a space where people with HIV inform all aspects of service delivery;⁵¹ how the agency is flexible to the needs and realities of navigators' lives (periodic illness, substance use, mental health challenges, family emergencies, other work commitments, etc.);⁵⁰ why peer health navigators are considered colleagues;⁵⁰ and how the agency facilitates opportunities for navigators to develop their skills further.²⁶

GIPA/MEPA training is the first step in promoting a culturally safe^{25,51} and respectful¹⁶⁷ work environment for people with HIV.^{25,51}

Orient host agency staff on peer health navigators in the work place

RECOMMENDATION 2: Provide all host agency staff with an orientation on the peer health navigation program. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for providing all agency staff with an orientation to the peer health navigation program and peer health navigators in the work place.^{51,72} This includes an orientation for all staff before a peer health navigation program is first introduced,^{51,220} and for all staff hired after a peer health navigation program has been established.^{51,72}

Host agency staff may not have experience working with peer workers as colleagues. It is important that staff receive orientation and training before peer health navigators start working.^{63,71,194} Training and orientation can help staff to understand the value of peer health navigators to the work of the wider team and support their integration into it.

RECOMMENDATION 3: Provide all host agency staff with training on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should also train staff on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators.^{34,43,50,51,71,156,194,220} For more information on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators, see Chapter 2.

Training can include an examination of the value of peer work^{43,50,51,71,156,194} and the goals of a peer health navigation program.⁵¹ It can also include an explanation of the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators^{34,51,194} and when and how to include peer health navigators in discussions about clients.⁷¹ Training should explain the unique challenges peer health navigators face as both service providers and service users,^{24,71} and make it clear that peer health navigators are colleagues rather than clients when they are in their role as service provider.^{71,73,220}

RECOMMENDATION 4: Provide all host agency staff with a clear understanding of how peer health navigators are situated within an agency's structure to help guide respectful interactions between staff and peers and ensure appropriate boundaries are kept. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE A local community-based organization is establishing a peer health navigation program in the new fiscal year. Ollie, the program supervisor hired to oversee the program, has been preparing to integrate peer health navigators into the host agency's services. Ollie sets up orientation sessions for all host agency staff. With two HIV-positive facilitators, Ollie hosts a series of sessions that help staff understand the unique role of navigators in the support of other people with HIV, the challenges they may face as service users and service providers, and guides them, through safe discussion, on how to work with navigators.

Provide specific training to peer health navigation program supervisors

RECOMMENDATION 5: Provide peer health navigation program supervisors with specific training on supervision and support of navigators. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies are responsible for providing additional training to peer health navigation program supervisors.^{51,63,67,194} For more information on peer health navigator supervision, see Chapter 6.

Both administrative and clinical supervisors should have the skills and knowledge to meet the unique supervision needs of peer navigators.^{28,63,66,69,70} This can include training on the program's policies and procedures,⁶³ and training on communication skills.⁶³ Strong communication skills can help supervisors build rapport with navigators so they can provide them with encouragement and constructive criticism.

VIGNETTE Hassan is the new peer health navigation program supervisor. For a week, as part of his orientation and training, Hassan shadows Magda, the director of client services, as she supervises the peer health navigators and the agency's other peer workers. During that week, Magda observes Hassan's work as he meets the peer health navigators during one-on-one supervision. After a session where Jasmine, a navigator, complains about the negative impact her job is having on her social life, Magda gives Hassan positive and constructive feedback about how he dealt with the situation. She affirms that he was right to tell Jasmine that what is happening in her social life is normal because she has multiple roles in the community, but tells Hassan he could have explored with Jasmine some strategies to create change. Magda reminds Hassan that many navigators will struggle with boundaries and their dual roles in an ongoing way, and that as their supervisor, it is his job to provide non-judgmental and consistent coaching and mentoring.

RECOMMENDATION 6: Facilitate the introduction of individual peer health navigators to host agency staff. (Type of evidence: Practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.



Integrating peer health navigators into healthcare settings

In this chapter, we explore issues related to integrating peer health navigators into teams in healthcare settings such as hospitals and clinics.

The literature and working group identified three activities related to integrating peer health navigators into a healthcare setting. The recommendations for the activities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The activities are:

- Negotiate the integration of peer health navigators onto healthcare teams
- Orient staff in healthcare settings on peer health navigators in the work place
- Establish open communication channels between peer health navigators and other healthcare team members

Negotiate the integration of peer health navigators onto healthcare teams

RECOMMENDATION 1: Integrate peer health navigators into teams in healthcare settings and related environments as equal and engaged members of the healthcare team. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Community agencies hosting peer health navigation programs should consider formally partnering with HIV care teams in healthcare settings, such as hospitals and clinics, to provide more integrated healthcare services for clients. This should include work to determine how navigators can be integrated into existing healthcare services.

One of the roles of a peer health navigator is to work closely with a client's healthcare team to bring attention to gaps in care. Effective and collaborative relationships with clients and the healthcare team facilitate this role. Agencies that can create a supportive environment in healthcare settings for navigators may be more successful at integrating navigators into healthcare settings.¹⁹⁴ For more information on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators, see Chapter 2.

Agencies should work with someone from the healthcare team who is committed to peer health navigation and can act as an internal champion among their colleagues.⁶⁸ Together with this internal champion, agencies can work with healthcare administrators and the healthcare team to develop a structure⁶⁸ for navigators to work in their setting. Guidelines⁶⁷ that outline how navigators will work with other staff, including social workers, nurses, pharmacists and doctors,^{51,194} is one way to provide structure to the integration of peers into healthcare settings.

Negotiation with healthcare administrators and the rest of the healthcare team should include extensive discussions that determine how peer health navigators will contribute to the team,⁵¹ based on the roles the agency has defined for its peer health navigators.

Discussions can include the level of integration of navigators on the team; each staff person's role and how that will be complemented by the work of a navigator; and the communication channels among team members, including peer health navigators.

RECOMMENDATION 2: Create new or adapt existing memoranda of understanding with healthcare teams to establish an official relationship between the peer health navigation program and the healthcare setting, if the program is not part of a healthcare organization. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Orient staff in healthcare settings on peer health navigators in the work place

RECOMMENDATION 3: Orient social workers, nurses, pharmacists, doctors and other staff on the healthcare team who will work with peer health navigators. Before navigators join the team, discuss GIPA/MEPA and the importance of these principles; the specific roles and responsibilities of navigators; how their work can complement that of the rest of the healthcare team; how their work can improve the health and wellness of clients; and the potential for power imbalances to arise when service users become service providers. Discuss the need for flexibility and adaptation on the part of the navigators and the rest of the healthcare team to ensure peers are integrated equitably. Provide ample time to address staff concerns. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Staff in healthcare settings may not be used to working with peer workers as colleagues. It is important that staff, such as social workers, nurses, pharmacists and doctors, receive adequate orientation before peer health navigators join the healthcare team.^{63,71,194} Orientation can help healthcare staff to understand the value of peer health navigators to the work of the wider team and support their integration into it.

Orientation for healthcare staff should create a safe environment in which all staff can discuss their concerns about adding peer health navigators to the healthcare team.^{63,68,194} Discussions can address staff concerns and support them to accept peer health navigators as colleagues.⁷³ Staff orientation should also draw attention to the power imbalance that can exist between peer health navigators and other healthcare staff that may make it difficult for peer health navigators to contribute to team discussions and advocate for their clients.¹⁶⁷

Orientation sessions with healthcare team members should cover GIPA/MEPA;¹⁶⁶ information on the unique work of peers;^{49,71,170,209,216} and other peer health navigation programs and models that have been implemented, including evaluations that demonstrate the health benefits to clients and the potential cost-savings to the healthcare system.⁷¹

Orientation can also include information about peer health navigator roles and responsibilities^{63,68,71,152} that outlines how navigators will complement the work of the team;⁶⁸ how they will work with clients and other staff members;^{51,63} and how to include peer health navigators in team discussions about clients.^{68,71} Outlining the roles and responsibilities of navigators should clearly distinguish their work from the work of other staff members.³⁴

Establish open communication channels between peer health navigators and other healthcare team members

RECOMMENDATION 4: Establish open communication channels between peer health navigators and other healthcare team members. Communication channels may develop over time or may need to be established using mechanisms such as guidelines for respectful communication or regular allteam meetings. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies that want to integrate peer health navigators into healthcare teams should work with their healthcare partners to establish clear and consistent communication channels between navigators and other healthcare staff.¹⁵² A lack of consistent communication can lead to the underuse or inappropriate use of peer health navigators.¹⁵²

Regular staff meetings are one way to create ongoing opportunities for the whole healthcare team to meet.^{32,49,51,63,66,68,152} If that is not feasible, peer health navigators can have regular meetings with one member of the healthcare team, such as a social worker or case manager,^{49,68} who then reports back to the rest of the healthcare team.

One-on-one mentoring is also a big part of how navigators and other healthcare team members communicate. When the clinic is slow, navigators ask healthcare staff about topics they feel they don't know enough about as a way to expand their knowledge and skills. In turn, healthcare staff often ask navigators about their personal experience as gay people, people who use drugs, or about other common experiences the navigators and their clients may share.

VIGNETTE In a local clinic-community partnership to deliver peer navigation services, multiple formal and informal communication channels exist between peer health navigators and other healthcare team members. For example, navigators attend the regular staff meetings to discuss the day-to-day operations of the clinic, and participate in patient advisory meetings to provide feedback from patients. The peer health navigation program supervisor meets regularly with a member of the healthcare team to hear any staff issues or concerns related to the program and to bring attention to navigator concerns.



Community engagement and development for peer health navigation programs

In this chapter, we explore the ongoing community engagement and development work needed to support peer health navigators to work with external communitybased agencies; for example, agencies that provide housing, substance use, mental health, settlement and culturally specific services.

The literature and working group identified five activities related to community engagement and development for peer health navigation programs. The recommendations for the activities are described below, along with a review of the evidence for each. The activities are:

- Consider a community engagement strategy
- Educate and engage other community agencies to support the peer health navigation program
- Create memoranda of understanding with community partners
- Support peer navigators to acquire and maintain up-to-date knowledge of community services
- Facilitate integration of peer health navigators into the community

Consider a community engagement strategy

RECOMMENDATION 1: Consider the need to create a strategy to guide community engagement and development. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

Educate and engage community agencies to support the peer health navigation program

RECOMMENDATION 2: Engage external community agencies to support the peer health navigation program before navigators work with clients in the community. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

As part of their role, peer health navigators interact with external community agencies, including making referrals on behalf of clients, accompanying clients to appointments, and attending community events. Extensive community development may be needed before introducing peer health navigators into external community agencies.⁶⁵ Community support for the peer health navigation program can facilitate referrals, the presence of peer health navigators in community agencies, and the work of navigators generally.⁷³

The first step in engaging external community agencies may be creating an inventory of available community services.¹⁴⁸ Such an inventory gives program supervisors a list of agencies that can be engaged. Later it can serve as an inventory of programs and services to which peer health navigators may refer clients.

There are a number of ways that program supervisors can prepare external community agencies for working with peer health navigators. Program supervisors can leverage existing professional relationships to educate other agencies about the purpose of the program and the work of the peers.^{27,71} Community agencies with which the host agency already has some relationships can also help identify other agencies where peer health navigators may need to refer or support clients.²⁷

Program supervisors can also solicit input on the peer health program from external service providers,^{27,65,168} and can attend community events to establish or strengthen relationships with potential partners.²⁴⁰

RECOMMENDATION 3: Engage external community agencies to support the peer health navigation program in an ongoing way after navigators have started to work with clients in the community. In support of GIPA/MEPA, facilitate opportunities for peer health navigators to participate as advisors to this process, as ambassadors for the program, or in other appropriate and relevant ways. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group.

VIGNETTE Ryan, the peer health navigation program supervisor, and his team of peer health navigators are excited to have received the Certificate of Community Contribution in Healthcare, which acknowledges their ongoing community engagement work of the last year. Ryan now wants to formalize his team's existing informal collaborations with community agencies and initiate new ones. With input from the navigators, Ryan standardizes the referral process from the local First Nations health centre, secures satellite space for regular shifts for navigators at HIV testing clinics around the city, and signs a memorandum of understanding so that navigators can shadow service providers at two harm reduction agencies as part of their training.

The high point in the team's community engagement efforts is a finalized agreement between the peer health navigation program and the local medical school. Starting in the fall, peer health navigators will be hired as patient instructors for medical students.

Create memoranda of understanding with community partners

RECOMMENDATION 4: Create new or adapt existing memoranda of understanding with community partners to frame the work of peer health navigators in external community agencies. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Peer health navigation programs should develop memoranda of understandings or partnership agreements with any external community agencies where peer health navigators may have a significant presence.^{27,71}

These agreements can include any information that facilitates a collaborative working relationship between the peer health navigation program and external community agencies. This can include information related to the roles and responsibilities of both the host agency and its partners,²⁷ the process for making policy and process decisions that impact the work of navigators,²⁷ any referral pathways from peer health navigators to other service providers,⁷¹ and the process for sharing information among navigators and program supervisors from the peer health navigation program and their community partners.⁷¹

Support peer health navigators to refer clients to external services

RECOMMENDATION 5: Support peer health navigators to acquire and maintain up-to-date knowledge of available community and clinical services; provide access to information about external programs and services that may be relevant to clients to facilitate referrals from the peer navigator program. (Type of evidence: practice)

Evidence

This recommendation emerged from the practice expertise of the working group

Facilitate integration of peer health navigators into the community

RECOMMENDATION 6: Facilitate the integration of peer health navigators into external community agencies. (Type of evidence: research and practice)

Evidence

Agencies should facilitate relationship building for peer health navigators. For example, agencies should facilitate networking between their peer health navigators and external community-based agencies and peer navigators from other health regions/organizations. Peers should not be expected to network on their own. Agencies can also support peer health navigators to meet with external agencies to mutually understand each other's mandate and start to develop a working relationship. Especially in the earlier phases of a peer health navigation program, any interaction between peer health navigators and external service providers will be an opportunity to build relationships.²⁴¹ One of the first ways to facilitate the integration of peer health navigators into external community agencies can be to invite staff from these agencies to lead training sessions for peer health navigators.¹⁵⁸ Participating in training for peer health navigators allows community agencies to share their expertise. It also allows staff from community agencies and the navigators to familiarize themselves with one another.

Peer health navigators should be given an inventory of community agencies with which the host agency has formal partnerships or with which the host agency often collaborates.³⁴ These community agencies should be encouraged to formally affiliate themselves with the health navigation program through a partnership agreement. This may ease peer navigator interactions with external service providers.²⁶

Once peer health navigators start working, program supervisors should also actively introduce peer health navigators to other service providers,^{28,71,194,241} such as intake staff in community agencies where peer health navigators may often refer or accompany clients.⁷¹ Navigators should be encouraged to attend relevant community events where they can establish their own contacts with community partners.¹⁴⁸

APPENUIX

Guideline development process

We searched Medline, Embase and CINAHL databases using pre-identified search terms. Search terms varied by chapter. Grey literature was searched using Google and by reviewing selected, relevant websites.

The process for each chapter was the same.

- Stage 1: Peer-reviewed and grey literature search conducted.
- Stage 2: All abstracts and grey literature were screened for eligibility. Ineligible abstracts and grey literature included duplicates, articles in languages other than French or English, articles based on research or programs outside of Canada and the United States, and articles that did not specifically examine the topic of interest for the chapter.
- Stage 3: All eligible abstracts were retrieved as full articles and then reviewed again to determine final eligibility. Eligible grey literature was further reviewed for final eligibility. Articles and grey literature that did not specifically examine the topic of interest for the chapter were deemed ineligible.
- Stage 4: Evidence reviews were written based on the eligible articles and grey literature.
- Stage 5: Recommendations were developed through a process of facilitated discussion and consensus-building among working group members at in-person meetings or monthly teleconferences. At this stage, practice-based evidence was also examined and incorporated into recommendations.
- Stage 6: Expert review. Final recommendations were reviewed by 10 external reviewers, including people with HIV, frontline service providers and program planners.

For more detailed information on the methodology used to develop specific evidence reviews and recommendations, please see Appendix 2.



Methods

We used two search strategies for the evidence reviews contained in these guidelines. The second search strategy, which focused on the roles and responsibilities of peer health navigators, was only used to inform Chapter 2: Peer health navigator roles and responsibilities.

Search strategy 1

We searched Medline and Embase databases to identify evidence from the general literature on HIV peer work. The search terms were: peer; peer group; greater involvement of people living with HIV; greater involvement of people living with AIDS; GIPA; meaningful involvement of people living with HIV; meaningful involvement of people living with AIDS; MIPA; meaningful engagement of people living with HIV; meaningful engagement of people living with AIDS; MEPA; and HIV. Searches were limited to HIV peer work in Canada and the United States.

All abstracts were reviewed for eligibility by one CATIE staff member. Ineligible abstracts included duplicates, articles in languages other than French or English, and articles that focused on HIV peer work in low- and middle-income countries. All eligible abstracts were retrieved as full articles and reviewed to determine final eligibility in an inventory of articles on HIV peer work. Full articles were divided and reviewed independently by two CATIE staff members. Where eligibility was in doubt, a third CATIE staff member provided input on inclusion. All 11 chapters are based on the evidence from some or all of the articles in the inventory. Full conference presentations were not retrieved; instead, conference abstracts were reviewed. Articles and conference abstracts that did not specifically include information on general HIV peer work were excluded from the inventory of articles.

In addition, a Google search for grey literature in HIV peer work in Canada and the United States was conducted. The search terms were: peer; greater involvement of people living with HIV; GIPA; guide; training; best practices; manual; toolkit; peer researcher; HIV; Canada; and United States. On average the first 28 pages of each search were reviewed. Websites of organizations producing relevant literature that were identified through the search were also further searched for additional grey literature. Eligible documents from the grey literature were retrieved and reviewed by one CATIE staff member. Ineligible documents included duplicates, documents that focused on HIV peer work in low and middle income countries, and documents that did not describe the development or delivery of HIV-related peer work. Two CATIE staff members divided and independently reviewed full documents to determine final eligibility in an inventory of grey literature on HIV peer work. Nine documents from the grey literature were identified by working group members.

The reference lists of both ineligible and eligible articles and the grey literature were reviewed for additional articles.

Results

In total, 1,872 abstracts were reviewed for eligibility for inclusion in a general inventory of articles related to general HIV peer work. After review, 170 abstracts were eligible for full article review. From the reference list of these articles, we identified another 77 to review. After review of the 247 articles, we retained 109 in the final inventory of peer-reviewed literature related to general HIV peer work.

Articles reviewed reported a variety of research designs including literature reviews, randomized controlled trials, quasi-experimental studies, observational studies, case studies and non-peer reviewed articles.

In total, 50 documents in the grey literature were identified and 43 were included in the final inventory of grey literature related to general HIV peer work. The 43 documents eligible for the final inventory of grey literature related to HIV peer work included reports, needs assessments, operations and implementation manuals, guides, toolkits, terms of reference, checklists, program descriptions and magazine articles.

The 109 articles and 43 documents from the grey literature describe general HIV peer work in harm reduction, research, support, prevention, education and navigation.

Search strategy 2

We searched Medline, Embase and CINAHL databases to identify evidence from the general literature on peer health navigation relevant to HIV and hepatitis C. The search terms were: certified peer specialist(s); consumer-provider(s); consumer-survivor(s); health worker(s); health educator(s); navigator(s); navigation; community; lay; patient; peer; promotor(es); promotora(s); cancer; mental health; mental disorders; mental disease; hepatitis C; and HIV.

Searches were limited to cancer and mental health, where the majority of published research on health navigation is found; to HIV, the infection of focus for these guidelines; and to hepatitis C, an infection that impacts populations similar to the populations affected by HIV.

All abstracts were reviewed for eligibility by one CATIE staff member. Ineligible abstracts included duplicates; articles in languages other than French or English; articles that focused on peer health navigation in low- and middle-income countries; articles that

described navigation programs staffed by "professional" navigators (nurses or social workers, usually); articles that described peer health navigation programs for screening and diagnosis; and peer health navigation programs where the focus was on community education only. For this search, only abstracts that described certified peer specialist, consumer-provider or consumer-survivor programs (where disclosure of mental illness was part of the job description), and peer or lay (non-professional) navigation programs were included in the final list of eligible abstracts.

All eligible abstracts were retrieved as full articles and reviewed to determine final eligibility. Full conference presentations were not retrieved; instead, conference abstracts were reviewed. Articles and conference abstracts that did not specifically include information on the roles of peer health navigators after a confirmed diagnosis of illness were excluded. Full articles were divided and reviewed independently by two CATIE staff members. Where article eligibility was in doubt, a third CATIE staff member provided input on inclusion.

The reference lists of both ineligible and eligible articles were reviewed for additional articles.

Results

In total, 4,542 abstracts were reviewed for eligibility. After review, 240 abstracts were eligible for full article review. From the reference lists of these articles, we identified another 44 studies to review. After review of the 284 articles, we retained 72 of them.

Articles reviewed had a variety of research designs including systematic reviews, metaanalyses, randomized controlled trials, quasi-experimental studies, observational studies, case studies and non-peer reviewed articles.

The 72 peer-reviewed articles describe peer roles from 65 different programs, studies, networks and training programs, most of which come from cancer care and the United States. The studies focus primarily on the roles of peer health navigators as they relate to helping clients successfully achieve their health and wellness goals.

APPENDIX 3

Policies for peer health navigation programs

Policy recommendations appear throughout the *Practice guidelines in peer health navigation for people living with HIV*. Below all the recommended areas of policy development are identified.

Policies

- Chapter 2, recommendation 16a: Develop a new or adapt an existing documentation policy.
- Chapter 2, recommendation 18a: Develop a new or adapt an existing communication policy that outlines how and how often peer health navigators are expected to communicate with their program supervisors.
- **Chapter 2, recommendation 18b:** Develop a new or adapt an existing punctuality policy for peer health navigators.
- Chapter 3, recommendation 2a: Develop a new or adapt an existing policy that identifies appropriate boundaries between peer health navigators and clients, staff and volunteers. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of boundaries.
- Chapter 3, recommendation 3a: Develop a new or adapt an existing confidentiality policy to maintain client confidentiality. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of confidentiality.
- Chapter 3, recommendation 3b: Develop a new or adapt an existing confidentiality policy to maintain the confidentiality of peer health navigators, agency staff/volunteers, partner agency staff, and the agency itself. Include a range of specific and clear accountability outcomes related to breach of confidentiality.
- **Chapter 3, recommendation 4a:** Develop a new or adapt an existing disclosure policy that addresses the legal implications around client disclosure and the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure.
- Chapter 3, recommendation 9a: Develop a new or adapt an existing conflict of interest policy. The policy should be fair and flexible and may need to be applied on a case-by-case basis. Policies may vary from agency to agency depending on local contexts and culturally relevant approaches to conflict resolution.

- **Chapter 3, recommendation 11a:** Develop a new or adapt an existing policy to promote a culturally safe environment.
- **Chapter 4, recommendation 20a:** Develop a new or adapt an existing policy related to alcohol and drug use in the work place.
- **Chapter 4, recommendation 23:** Develop a new or adapt an existing HIV-status disclosure policy for staff, including peer health navigators, and volunteers.
- **Chapter 5, recommendation 4:** Develop an expense account policy for peer health navigators that ensures both that peer navigators are rarely expected to incur costs in association with their navigation role and reimbursement is provided in a very timely manner. Reimburse peer health navigators for pre-approved work-related expenses according to the policy.

APPENDIX

Acknowledgements

We are very grateful to the expert working group – Carol Strike, Sudin Sherchan, Mary Petty, Susanne Nicolay, Marvelous Muchenje, Murray Jose-Boerbridge, Shazia Islam, Kira Haug, Scott Harrison, Holly Gauvin, Miranda Compton, Glen Bradford, and Jason Altenberg – for their commitment and contribution to this project. We are also grateful to our external reviewers: Jamie Crossman, Samantha Francois, Nelson Hollinger, Alexandra King, Elgin Lim, Bernie Mathieson, Beth Rachlis, Glyn Townson, Gloria Tremblay, and Danita Wahpoosewyan; our internal reviewer Laurie Edmiston; our copy editor Zak Knowles; our translator Alain Boutilier; and our French language editor, Alexandra Martin-Roche.

References

- 1. Public Health Agency of Canada. Summary: Measuring Canada's progress on the 90-90-90 targets [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2016 Dec 2]. Available from: http://healthycanadians.gc.ca/publications/diseases-conditions-maladies-affections/hiv-90-90-vih/index-eng.php
- Davies M-A, Pinto J. Targeting 90–90–90 don't leave children and adolescents behind. Journal of the International AIDS Society. 2015 Dec 2 [cited 2017 May 30];18(7 (Suppl 6)). Available from: http://www.jiasociety.org/index.php/jias/article/view/20745
- 3. Bradford JB, Coleman S, Cunningham W. HIV System Navigation: An Emerging Model to Improve HIV Care Access. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2007 Jun;21(s1):S-49-S-58.
- Wohl AR, Dierst-Davies R, Victoroff A, James S, Bendetson J, Bailey J, et al. Implementation and Operational Research: The Navigation Program: An Intervention to Reengage Lost Patients at 7 HIV Clinics in Los Angeles County, 2012–2014. Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes. 2016;71(2):e44–e50.
- 5. Farrisi D, Dietz N. Patient navigation is a client-centered approach that helps to engage people in HIV care. HIV Clinician. 2013;25(1):1–3.
- Willis S, Castel AD, Ahmed T, Olejemeh C, Frison L, Kharfen M. Linkage, Engagement, and Viral Suppression Rates Among HIV-Infected Persons Receiving Care at Medical Case Management Programs in Washington D.C. Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes. 2013 Nov;64(Supplement 1):S33–41.
- 7. Irvine M, Chamberlin S, Robbins R, Kulkarni S, Robertson M, Nash D. Come as you are: Improving care engagement and viral load suppression among HIV care coordination clients with lower mental health functioning, unstable housing, and hard drug use. AIDS Behaviour. 2016 Jun;21(6):1572-9.
- 8. Anderson E, Momplaisir F, Corson C, Brady K. Assessing the impact of perinatal HIV case management on outcomes along the HIV care continuum for pregnant and postpartum women living wtih HIV, Philadelphia 2005-2013. AIDS Behaviour. 2017 Sep;21(9):2670-2681.
- 9. Zaller ND, Holmes L, Dyl AC, Mitty JA, Beckwith CG, Flanigan TP, et al. Linkage to Treatment and Supportive Services Among HIV-Positive Ex-Offenders in Project Bridge. Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved. 2008 May;19(2):522–31.
- 10. Brennan-Ing M, Seidel L, Rodgers L, Ernst J, Wirth D, Tietz D, et al. The impact of comprehensive case management on HIV client outcomes. PLOS One. 2016;1–12.
- Mackenzie S, Pearson C, Frye V, Gómez CA, Latka MH, Purcell DW, et al. Agents of Change: Peer Mentorship as HIV Prevention Among HIV-Positive Injection Drug Users. Substance Use & Misuse. 2012 Mar 20;47(5):522–34.
- 12. Convey MR, Dickson-Gomez J, Weeks MR, Li J. Altruism and Peer-Led HIV Prevention Targeting Heroin and Cocaine Users. Qualitative Health Research. 2010 Nov 1;20(11): 1546–57.

- 13. Ott MA, Evans NL, Halpern-Felsher BL, Eyre SL. Differences in Altruistic Roles and HIV Risk Perception Among Staff, Peer Educators, and Students in an Adolescent Peer Education Program. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2003;15(2):159–71.
- 14. Downing M, Knight K, Vernon K, Seigel S, Ajaniku I, Acosta P, et al. This is my story: a descriptive analysis of a peer education HIV/STD risk reduction program for women living in housing developments. AIDS Education and Prevention. 1999;11(3):243–61.
- 15. Luna G, Rotheram-Borus M. Youth living with HIV as peer leaders. American Journal of Community Psychology. 1999;27(1):1–23.
- 16. Latkin C. Outreach in Natural Settings: The Use of Peer Leaders for HIV Prevention among Injecting Drug Users' Networks. Public Health Reports. 1998;113(Supplement 1):151–9.
- 17. Haignere C, Freudenberg N, Silver D, Maslanka H, Kelley J. One Method for Assessing HIV/AIDS Peer-Education Programs. Journal of Adolescent Health. 1997;21(2):76–9.
- 18. McLean D. A Model of HIV Risk Reduction and Prevention Among African American College Students. Journal of American College Health. 1994;42(5):220–3.
- 19. Harris R, Kavanagh K, Hetherington S, Scott D. Strategies for AIDS Prevention: Leadership Training and Peer Counseling for High-risk African-American Women in the Drug User Community. Clinical Nursing Research. 1992;1(1):9–24.
- Slap G, Plotkin S, Khalid N, Michelman D, Forke C. A Human Immunodeficiency Virus Peer Education Program for Adolescent Females. Journal of Adolescent Health. 1991;12(6): 434–42.
- 21. Pustil R. Chatty CATIE: Peer support. Positive Side [Internet]. 2007 Summer [cited 2015 Dec 18]; Available from: http://www.catie.ca/en/positiveside/summer-2007/chatty-catie-peer-support
- 22. Coupland H, Maher L. Clients or colleagues? Reflections on the process of participatory action research with young injecting drug users. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2005 Jun;16(3):191–8.
- 23. Balian R, Cavalieri W. An HIV/AIDS Prevention Outreach Program in Scarborough for People Who Inject Drugs [Internet]. Canadian Harm Reduction Network. 2004 [cited 2016 Jan 12]. Available from: http://canadianharmreduction.com/node/861
- Balian R, White C. Harm Reduction at Work: A Guide for Organizations Employing People Who Use Drugs [Internet]. Open Society Foundations; 2010 [cited 2016 Jan 15]. Available from: https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/ work-harmreduction-20110314.pdf
- 25. De Pauw L. GIYPA Guidebook: Supporting Organisations and Networks to Scale Up the Meaningful Involvement of Young People Living with HIV [Internet]. Global Network of People Living with HIV; 2012 [cited 2016 Jan 15]. Available from: http://www.gnpplus.net/assets/2012_Y_GIYPA_guidebook_organisations.pdf
- 26. Penn R, Mukkath S, Henschell C, Andrews J, Danis C, Thorpe M, et al. Shifting Roles: Peer Harm Reduction Work at Regent Park Community Health Centre [Internet]. Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; 2011 [cited 2015 Dec 22]. Available from: http://www.regentparkchc.org/sites/default/files/files/ RPCHCShiftingRolesPeerWorkFinalReport22.pdf
- 27. Peer Outreach Support Services and Education. A Guide to Growing POSSE [Internet]. Peer Outreach Support Services and Education; 2008 [cited 2015 Nov 20]. Available from: http://www.posseproject.ca/wp-content/uploads/Manual_Working_Final_ February_18_2008(1).pdf
- Nicolas J. Créer des trajectoires gagnantes pour l'implication de paires en prévention des ITSS: Que nous disent les expériences montréalaises? [Internet]. Stella, l'amie de Maimie; 2014 [cited 2016 Feb 1]. Available from: http://pulpandpixel.ca/portfolio/project/creer-destrajectoires-gagnantes/

- 29. Mikhailovich K, Arabena K. Evaluating an Indigenous Sexual Health Peer Education Project. Health Promotion Journal of Australia. 2005;16(3):189–93.
- 30. Backett-Milburn K, Wilson S. Understanding Peer Education: Insights from a Process Evaluation. Health Education Research. 2000 Feb;15(1):85–96.
- 31. Marino P, Simoni JM, Silverstein LB. Peer Support to Promote Medication Adherence Among People Living with HIV/AIDS: The Benefits to Peers. Social Work in Health Care. 2007 Jul 2;45(1):67–80.
- 32. Harper GW, Carver LJ. "Out-of-the-mainstream" youth as partners in collaborative research: exploring the benefits and challenges. Health Education & Behavior. 1999;26(2):250–265.
- 33. Simoni J, Weinberg B, Nero D. Training Community Members to Conduct Survey Interviews: Notes from a Study of Seropositive Women. AIDS Education and Prevention. 1999;11(1):87–8.
- 34. Massachusetts Department of Public Health, Bureau of Infectious Disease, Office of HIV/AIDS, Boston Public Health Commission, Infectious Disease Bureau, HIV AIDS Service Division. Guidelines for Peer Support Services [Internet]. 2010 [cited 2013 Nov 14]. Available from: http://www.mass.gov/eohhs/docs/dph/aids/peer-support-guidelines.pdf
- 35. Haug K. The Road for Wellness with HIV Services: Peer Delivered Services Needs Assessment in the B.C. Interior Health Authority Region [Internet]. B.C. Interior Health Authority; 2014 [cited 2016 Jan 18]. Available from: https://www.interiorhealth.ca/AboutUs/ Leadership/Documents/The%20Road%20for%20Wellness%20with%20HIV%20Services.pdf
- 36. Baker K, Fraser S, Thompson M, Anderson A. Peer mentoring-A Community Response to Supporting Self-Management and Well-being of People Living with HIV. HIV Medicine. 15(18).
- 37. Navarro C. Peer Education: An Appreciation. Body Positive. 1999;12(5):9.
- 38. Guta A, Flicker S, Travers R, St. John A, Worthington C, Wilson C, et al. HIV CBR Ethics Fact Sheet #8: Supporting Peer Research Assistants (PRAs). York University; 2014.
- Collica-Cox K. Counting Down: HIV Prison-based Peer Education Programs and their Connection to Reduced Disciplinary Infractions. International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology. 2014;58(8):931–52.
- 40. Roose R, Cockerham-Colas L, Soloway I, Batchelder A, Litwin A. Reducing Barriers to Hepatitis C Treatment Among Drug Users: An Integrated Hepatitis C Peer Education and Support Program. Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved. 2014;25(2):652–62.
- Kerr T, Small W, Peeace W, Douglas D, Pierre A, Wood E. Harm reduction by a "userrun" organization: A case study of the Vancouver Area Network of Drug Users (VANDU). International Journal of Drug Policy. 2006 Mar;17(2):61–9.
- 42. Weeks MR, Dickson-Gómez J, Mosack KE, Convey M, Martinez M, Clair S. The risk avoidance partnership: Training active drug users as peer health advocates. Journal of Drug Issues. 2006;36(3):541–570.
- 43. Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network. Nothing About Us Without Us: Greater, Meaningful Involvement of People Who Use Illegal Drugs: A Public Heatlh, Ethical and Human Rights Imperative [Internet]. Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network; 2005 [cited 2016 Jan 18]. Available from: http://www.aidslaw.ca/site/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Greater+Involvement+-+Bklt+-+Drug+Policy+-+ENG.pdf
- 44. Circle of Care Program. Peer Support Component Operations Manual. Circle of Care Program; 2013.
- 45. Harris GE, Larsen D. HIV Peer Counseling and the Development of Hope: Perspectives from Peer Counselors and Peer Counseling Recipients. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2007 Nov;21(11):843–60.
- 46. Greene S, Ahluwalia A, Watson J, Tucker R, Rourke SB, Koornstra J, et al. Between skepticism and empowerment: the experiences of peer research assistants in HIV/AIDS, housing and homelessness community-based research. International Journal of Social Research Methodology. 2009 Oct;12(4):361–73.

- 47. Raja S, Teti M, Knauz R, Echenique M, Capistrant B, Rubinstein S, et al. Implementing Peer-Based Interventions in Clinic-Based Settings: Lessons from a Multi-Site HIV Prevention with Positives Initiative. Journal of HIV/AIDS & Social Services. 2008 Apr 24;7(1):7–26.
- 48. Boudin K, Carrero I, Flournoy V, Loftin K, Martindale S, Martinez M, et al. ACE: a peer education and counseling program meets the needs of incarcerated women with HIV/AIDS issues. Journal of the Association of Nurses in AIDS Care. 1999;10(6):90–8.
- Cicatelli Associates Inc. An Assessment of A Pilot Peer Navigation Program Linking HIV Positive Clients of Harm Reduction Services with Ryan White Clinical Service Providers [Internet]. New York, NY: U.S. Health Resources and Services Administration; 2011 Jul [cited 2015 Nov 20] p. 1–45. Available from: https://careacttarget.org/sites/default/files/fileupload/resources/HRSA_MAI_Pilot_Evaluation_CAI_06-2011.pdf
- 50. Mason K. Best Practices in Harm Reduction Peer Projects [Internet]. Street Health; 2006 [cited 2016 Jan 18]. Available from: http://www.streethealth.ca/downloads/best-practices-inharm-reduction-peer-projects-spring-2007.pdf
- 51. Boston University School of Public Health, Health & Disability Working Group, Centre for Health Training, Columbia University and Harlem Hospital, Justice Resource Institute, Kansas City Free Health Clinic, St. Louis Area Chapter of the American Red Cross, et al. Building Blocks to Peer Program Success A toolkit for developing HIV peer programs [Internet]. 2009 [cited 2013 Nov 14]. Available from: http://peer.hdwg.org/sites/default/files/ PeerProgramDevelopmentIntroduction.pdf
- 52. Singh D. The 5 W's and the H's of the Anti-Oppression Framework [Internet]. Shameless. 2013 [cited 2015 Aug 18]. Available from: http://shamelessmag.com/blog/entry/the-5-ws-and-the-h-of-the-anti-oppression-framewo
- 53. National Aboriginal Health Organization (NAHO). Cultural Competency and Safety: A guide for health care administrators, providers and educators. [Internet]. Ottawa, ON: NAHO; 2008. Available from: http://www.nccah-ccnsa.ca/Publications/Lists/Publications/ Attachments/88/CIPHER_report_EN_web_updated2.pdf
- 54. Baba L. Cultural safety in First Nations, Inuit and Métis public health: Environmental scan of cultural competency and safety in education, training and health services. [Internet]. Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health.; 2013. Available from: http://www.nccah-ccnsa.ca/Publications/Lists/Publications/Attachments/88/CIPHER_report_EN_web_updated2.pdf
- 55. First Nations Health Authority. #itstartswithme: FNHA's Policy Statement on Cultural Safefy and Humility [Internet]. British Columbia; Available from: http://www.fnha.ca/Documents/ FNHA-Policy-Statement-Cultural-Safety-and-Humility.pdf
- 56. First Nations Health Authority (FNHA). Cultural humility [Internet]. FNHA. 2017. Available from: http://www.fnha.ca/wellness/cultural-humility
- 57. UNAIDS. The Greater Involvement of People Living with HIV (GIPA): Policy Brief [Internet]. UNAIDS; 2007 [cited 2015 Aug 18]. Available from: http://data.unaids.org/pub/ BriefingNote/2007/JC1299_Policy_Brief_GIPA.pdf
- 58. Harm Reduction Coalition. Principles of Harm Reduction [Internet]. [cited 2015 Aug 18]. Available from: http://harmreduction.org/about-us/principles-of-harm-reduction/
- 59. Fletcher D, Sarkar M. Psychological Resilience: A Review and Critique of Definitions, Concepts, and Theory. European Psychologist. 2013 Jan;18(1):12–23.
- 60. Green DM. The Paradox of Self-Determination for Marginalized Individuals. Social Work and Society. 2010;8(1).
- 61. Simoni JM, Franks JC, Lehavot K, Yard SS. Peer interventions to promote health: Conceptual considerations. American Journal of Orthopsychiatry. 2011;81(3):351–9.
- 62. Roche B, Guta A, Flicker S. Peer Research in Action I: Models of Practice [Internet]. Toronto, ON: Wellesley Institute; 2010 [cited 2016 Jan 12] p. 18. (Community Based Research

Working Paper Series). Available from: http://www.wellesleyinstitute.com/wp-content/ uploads/2011/02/Models_of_Practice_WEB.pdf

- 63. Laszlo AT, Nickles LB, Currigan S, Feingold A, Jue S. Organizations That CARE: A Toolkit for Employing Consumers in Ryan White CARE Act Programs [Internet]. Circles Solutions Inc.; n.d. [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: https://careacttarget.org/sites/default/files/fileupload/resources/OrgsThatCAREtoolkit_2005.pdf
- 64. Ingram M, Sabo S, Rothers J, Wennerstrom A, de Zapien JG. Community Health Workers and Community Advocacy: Addressing Health Disparities. Journal of Community Health. 2008 Dec;33(6):417–24.
- 65. Ryerson Espino SL, Precht A, Gonzalez M, Garcia I, Eastwood EA, Henderson T, et al. Implementing Peer-Based HIV Interventions in Linkage and Retention Programs: Successes and Challenges. Journal of HIV/AIDS & Social Services. 2015 Oct 2;14(4):417–31.
- 66. Harlem Adherence to Treatment Study. Peer Support for HIV Treatment Adherence: A Manual for Program Managers and Supervisors of Peer Workers [Internet]. Harlem Hospital; 2003 [cited 2015 Dec 22]. Available from: http://hdwg.org/sites/default/files/ resources/Peer%20Adherence%20Support%20Manual%20(HIV)1.pdf
- 67. Health Resources and Services Administration. The Utilization and Role of Peers in HIV Interdisciplinary Teams: Consultation Meeting Proceedings [Internet]. 2009 Oct [cited 2013 Oct 24]. Available from: http://hab.hrsa.gov/newspublications/peersmeetingsummary.pdf
- AIDS United. Best Practices for Integrating Peer Navigators into HIV Models of Care: Lessons Learned from Peer Navigation Programs [Internet]. AIDS United; 2015 [cited 2015 Dec 22]. Available from: https://www.aidsunited.org/data/files/Site_18/PeerNav_v8.pdf
- 69. Howard T. Peer Worker Support Project: Developing Industry Support Standards for Peer Workers Living with HIV [Internet]. Positive Living BC, HIV Community-based Research Division; 2015 [cited 2016 Jan 5]. Available from: https://positivelivingbc.org/wp-content/ uploads/2015/02/Peer-Worker-Support-Project-v2.pdf
- 70. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Use of Peer Workers in Special Projects of National Significance Initiatives, 1993-2009 [Internet]. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS); 2010 [cited 2016 Jan 5]. Available from: http://hab.hrsa.gov/ abouthab/files/spns_useofpeersreport.pdf
- 71. Mosaica. Consumer LINC Project: strategies to involve Ryan White consumers in linking other PLWH into primary medical care and other needed services [Internet]. Mosaica: The Center for Nonprofit development and pluralism; 2011 [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: https://careacttarget.org/sites/default/files/file-upload/resources/Project_LINC_Strategies_2011.pdf
- 72. Women's Health in Women's Hands Community Health Centre. Volunteer Program Manual. Women's Health in Women's Hands Community Health Centre; 2014.
- 73. Marshall Z, Dechman M, Minichiello A, Alcock L, Harris G. Peering Into the Literature: A Systematic Review of the Roles of People who Inject Drugs in Harm Reduction Initiatives. Drug and Alcohol Dependence. 2015;151:1–14.
- 74. Hendren S, Griggs JJ, Epstein RM, Humiston S, Rousseau S, Jean-Pierre P, et al. Study protocol: a randomized controlled trial of patient navigation-activation to reduce cancer health disparities. BMC Cancer. 2010;10(1):551.
- 75. Rosenthal EL, Wiggins N, Ingram M, Mayfield-Johnson S, De Zapien JG. Community Health Workers Then and Now: An Overview of National Studies Aimed at Defining the Field. Journal of Ambulatory Care Management. 2011;34(3):247–59.
- Carroll JK, Winters PC, Purnell JQ, Devine K, Fiscella K. Do Navigators' Estimates of Navigation Intensity Predict Navigation Time for Cancer Care? Journal of Cancer Education. 2011 Dec;26(4):761–6.

- 77. Berry J. Guiding Lights: Peer navigators help others after finding their own way. Positively Aware. 2012 Summer;24(4):6-9.
- 78. Esparza A. Patient Navigation and the American Cancer Society. Seminars in Oncology Nursing. 2013;29(2):91–6.
- 79. Fouad M, Wynn T, Martin M, Partridge E. Patient navigation pilot project: results from the Community Health Advisors in Action Program (CHAAP). Ethnicity & Disease. 2010; 20(2):155-61.
- 80. Kenya S, Jones J, Arheart K, Kobetz E, Chida N, Baer S, et al. Using Community Health Workers to Improve Clinical Outcomes Among People Living with HIV: A Randomized Controlled Trial. AIDS and Behavior. 2013 Nov;17(9):2927–34.
- 81. Anderson A. Peer navigators-can patient-led support contribute to clinical and well-being outcomes? 21st Annual Conference of the British HIV Association; 2015; Brighton, UK.
- Rousseau SJ, Humiston SG, Yosha A, Winters PC, Loader S, Luong V, et al. Patient navigation moderates emotion and information demands of cancer treatment: a qualitative analysis. Supportive Care in Cancer. 2014 Dec;22(12):3143–51.
- 83. La Fosse H, Schwartz CE, Caraballo RJ, Goeren W, Selwyn PA. Community outreach to patients with AIDS at the end of life in the inner city: Reflections from the trenches. Palliative & Supportive Care. 2004;2(03):305–314.
- 84. Hodach M. Patient navigators improve care of cancer patients. Healthcare Benchmarks and Quality Improvement. 2008 May;15(5):42-4.
- 85. Rocque G. Guiding lay navigation using the distress thermometer. Palliative Care in Oncology Symposium; 2014; Boston, MA.
- 86. Clark JA, Parker VA, Battaglia TA, Freund KM. Patterns of task and network actions performed by navigators to facilitate cancer care: Health Care Management Review. 2014;39(2):90–101.
- 87. Petereit DG, Molloy K, Reiner ML, Helbig P, Cina K, Miner R, et al. Establishing a patient navigator program to reduce cancer disparities in the American Indian communities of Western South Dakota: initial observations and results. Cancer Control. 2008;15(3):254.
- 88. Domingo JB, Davis EL, Allison AL, Braun KL. Cancer Patient Navigation Case Studies in Hawai 'i: The Complimentary Role of Clinical and Community Navigators. Hawaii Medical Journal. 2011;70(12):257.
- 89. Gabitova G, Burke NJ. Improving healthcare empowerment through breast cancer patient navigation: a mixed methods evaluation in a safety-net setting. BMC Health Services Research. 2014;14(1):407.
- 90. Behforouz HL, Farmer PE, Mukherjee JS. From directly observed therapy to accompagnateurs: enhancing AIDS treatment outcomes in Haiti and in Boston. Clinical Infectious Diseases. 2004;38(Supplement 5):S429–S436.
- 91. Printz C. Organizations and Researchers Strive to Address Disparities in Cancer Care. Oncology Issues in Focus. 2012 Mar 1;1175–7.
- 92. Calhoun EA, Whitley EM, Esparza A, Ness E, Greene A, Garcia R, et al. A National Patient Navigator Training Program. Health Promotion Practice. 2008 Dec 30;11(2):205–15.
- 93. Nguyen T-UN, Tran JH, Kagawa-Singer M, Foo MA. A qualitative assessment of communitybased breast health navigation services for Southeast Asian women in Southern California: recommendations for developing a navigator training curriculum. American journal of public health. 2011;101(1):87.
- 94. Doolan-Noble F, Smith D, Gauld R, Waters DL, Cooke A, Reriti H. Evolution of a health navigator model of care within a primary care setting: a case study. Australian Health Review. 2013;37(4):523.
- 95. Haideri NA, Moormeier JA. Impact of patient navigation from diagnosis to treatment in an urban safety net breast cancer population. Journal of Cancer. 2011;2:467.

- Meade CD, Wells KJ, Arevalo M, Calcano ER, Rivera M, Sarmiento Y, et al. Lay Navigator Model for Impacting Cancer Health Disparities. Journal of Cancer Education. 2014 Sep; 29(3):449–57.
- 97. Whop LJ, Valery PC, Beesley VL, Moore SP, Lokuge K, Jacka C, et al. Navigating the cancer journey: A review of patient navigator programs for Indigenous cancer patients. Asia-Pacific Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2012 Dec;8(4):e89–96.
- 98. Madore S. Overcoming treatment barriers of underserved breast cancer patients: A qualitative approach to define roles of patient navigators and psychosocial counselors. 7th Annual Confernece of the American Psychosocial Oncology Society; 2010; New Orleans, LA.
- 99. Yosha AM, Carroll JK, Hendren S, Salamone CM, Sanders M, Fiscella K, et al. Patient navigation from the paired perspectives of cancer patients and navigators: A qualitative analysis. Patient Education and Counseling. 2011 Mar;82(3):396–401.
- 100. Ferrante JM, Wu J, Dicicco-Bloom B. Strategies Used and Challenges Faced by a Breast Cancer Patient Navigator in an Urban Underserved Community. Journal of the National Medical Association. 2011;103(8):729.
- 101. Braun KL, Kagawa-Singer M, Holden AEC, Burhansstipanov L, Tran JH, Seals BF, et al. Cancer Patient Navigator Tasks across the Cancer Care Continuum. Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved. 2012;23(1):398–413.
- Petereit DG, Rogers D, Burhansstipanov L, Kaur J, Govern F, Howard SP, et al. Walking Forward: The South Dakota Native American Project. Journal of Cancer Education. 2005;20(1):65–70.
- Caicedo L. Coordinating navigation across health care systems: Site specific case from Nueva Vida, Inc. 10th Annual Conference of the American Psychosocial Oncology Society; 2013; Huntingdon Beach, CA.
- 104. Freund KM, Battaglia TA, Calhoun E, Darnell JS, Dudley DJ, Fiscella K, et al. Impact of Patient Navigation on Timely Cancer Care: The Patient Navigation Research Program. JNCI Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2014 Jun 17;106(6):dju115-dju115.
- 105. Steinberg ML, Fremont A, Khan DC, Huang D, Knapp H, Karaman D, et al. Lay patient navigator program implementation for equal access to cancer care and clinical trials: Essential steps and initial challenges. Cancer. 2006 Dec 1;107(11):2669–77.
- 106. Viswanathan M, Kraschnewski J, Nishikawa B, Morgen LC, Thieda P, Honeycutt A, et al. Outcomes of Community Health Worker Interventions [Internet]. Rockvill, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Rockville, MD; 2009 Jun [cited 2015 Sep 11] p. 392. Available from: http://needleguide.net/ptsafety.pdf
- 107. Fiscella K, Whitley E, Hendren S, Raich P, Humiston S, Winters P, et al. Patient Navigation for Breast and Colorectal Cancer Treatment: A Randomized Trial. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention. 2012 Oct 1;21(10):1673–81.
- 108. Nonzee NJ, McKoy JM, Rademaker AW, Byer P, Luu TH, Liu D, et al. Design of a prostate cancer patient navigation intervention for a Veterans Affairs hospital. BMC Health Services Research. 2012;12(1):340.
- Ramirez AG. What do they do? Patient navigator actions and timeline treatment within 30 days of diagnosis in Latinas with breast cancer: The Six Cities Study. AACR Annual Meeting; 2014 Apr 5; San Diego, CA.
- 110. Schlueter DF, Thompson WW, Mason TA, Rayton M, Arriola KJ. A Qualitative Evaluation of the Avon Foundation Community Education and Outreach Initiative Patient Navigation Program. Journal of Cancer Education. 2010 Dec;25(4):571–6.
- 111. Cantril C, Haylock PJ. Patient Navigation in the Oncology Care Setting. Seminars in Oncology Nursing. 2013 May;29(2):76–90.

- 112. Basu M, Linebarger J, Gabram SGA, Patterson SG, Amin M, Ward KC. The effect of nurse navigation on timeliness of breast cancer care at an academic comprehensive cancer center: Nurse Navigation and Timeliness of Care. Cancer. 2013 Jul 15;119(14):2524–31.
- 113. Brooks J. Coordinating navigation within the lesbian, gay, bisexual and trasngender community. Oral presented at: 10th Annual Conference of the American Psychosocial Oncology Society; 2013; Huntingdon Beach, CA.
- 114. Palomino H, Peacher D, Ko E, Woodruff S, Watson M. Barriers and Challenges of Cancer Patients and Their Experience with Patient Navigators in the Rural US/Mexico Border Region. Journal of Cancer Education. 2017 Mar;32(1):112-118.
- Burhansstipanov L, Harjo L, Krebs LU, Marshall A, Lindstrom D. Cultural Roles of Native Patient Navigators for American Indian Cancer Patients. Frontiers in Oncology [Internet]. 2015 Apr 30 [cited 2015 Sep 11];5. Available from: http://journal.frontiersin.org/ article/10.3389/fonc.2015.00079/abstract
- 116. Ramos RL, Ferreira-Pinto JB. A Transcultural Case Management Model for HIV/AIDS Care and Prevention. Journal of HIV/AIDS & Social Services. 2006 Oct 24;5(2):139–57.
- 117. Gunn CM, Clark JA, Battaglia TA, Freund KM, Parker VA. An Assessment of Patient Navigator Activities in Breast Cancer Patient Navigation Programs Using a Nine-Principle Framework. Health Services Research. 2014 Oct;49(5):1555–77.
- 118. Vargas RB, Ryan GW, Jackson CA, Rodriguez R, Freeman HP. Characteristics of the original patient navigation programs to reduce disparities in the diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer. Cancer. 2008 Jul 15;113(2):426–33.
- 119. Wheeler DP. Advancing HIV/AIDS Domestic Agenda: Social Work and Community Health Workers Unite. Health and Social Work. 2011;36(2):157–8.
- 120. Dixon L, Krauss N, Lehman A. Consumers as service providers: The promise and challenge. Community Mental Health Journal. 1994;30(6):615–625.
- 121. Craig T, Doherty I, Jamieson-Craig R, Boocock A, Attafua G. The consumer-employee as a member of a Mental Health Assertive Outreach Team. I. Clinical and social outcomes. Journal of Mental Health. 2004 Jan;13(1):59–69.
- 122. Gillard SG, Edwards C, Gibson SL, Owen K, Wright C. Introducing peer worker roles into UK mental health service teams: a qualitative analysis of the organisational benefits and challenges. BMC Health Services Research. 2013;13(1):188.
- 123. Chinman M, Lucksted A, Gresen R, Davis M, Losonczy M, Sussner B, et al. Early experiences of employing consumer-providers in the VA. Psychiatric Services. 2008;59(11):1315–1321.
- 124. Bluebird G. Redefining consumer roles: changing culture & practice in mental health care settings. Journal of Psychosocial Nursing & Mental Health Services. 2004;42(9):46.
- 125. Saltzer MS, Schwenk E, Brusilovskiy E. Certified Peer Specialist Roles and Activities: Results From a National Survey. Pscyhiatric Services. 2010 May;61(5):520–3.
- Griswold KS, Pastore PA, Homish GG, Henke A. Access to primary care: are mental health peers effective in helping patients after a psychiatric emergency. Primary Psychiatry. 2010;17(6):42–45.
- 127. Jean-Pierre P, Hendren S, Fiscella K, Loader S, Rousseau S, Schwartzbauer B, et al. Understanding the Processes of Patient Navigation to Reduce Disparities in Cancer Care: Perspectives of Trained Navigators from the Field. Journal of Cancer Education. 2010 Apr 21; 26(1):111–20.
- Carroll JK, Humiston SG, Meldrum SC, Salamone CM, Jean-Pierre P, Epstein RM, et al. Patients' experiences with navigation for cancer care. Patient Education and Counseling. 2010 Aug;80(2):241–7.
- 129. Tobias C, Rajabiun S, Franks J, Loscher-Hudson BS, Colson PW, Coleman SM. Peer Knowledge and Roles in Supporting Access to Care and Treatment. Journal of Community Health. 2010;35:609–17.

- 130. Koh C, Nelson JM, Cook PF. Evaluation of a Patient Navigation Program. Clinical Journal of Oncology Nursing. 2010;15(1):41–8.
- 131. Giese-Davis J, Bliss-Isberg C, Carson K, Star P, Donaghy J, Cordova MJ, et al. The effect of peer counseling on quality of life following diagnosis of breast cancer: an observational study. Psycho-Oncology. 2006 Nov;15(11):1014–22.
- 132. Lorhan S, Dennis D, van der Westhuizen M, Hodgson S, Berrang T, Daudt H. The experience of people with lung cancer with a volunteer-based lay navigation intervention at an outpatient cancer center. Patient Education and Counseling. 2014 Aug;96(2):237–48.
- 133. Shelton R. Defining the patient navigator in cancer care. Joint Annual Meeting for AACE, CPEN and EACE; 2009; Houston, TX.
- 134. Dudley DJ, Drake J, Quinlan J, Holden A, Saegert P, Karnad A, et al. Beneficial Effects of a Combined Navigator/Promotora Approach for Hispanic Women Diagnosed with Breast Abnormalities. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention. 2012 Oct 1;21(10):1639–44.
- 135. Mollica M, Nemeth L, Newman S, Mueller M, Sterba K. Peer navigation in African American breast cancer survivors. Patient Related Outcome Measures. 2014 Nov 7;5:131-44.
- 136. Klein AR, Cnaan RA, Whitecraft J. Significance of peer social support with dually diagnosed clients: Findings from a pilot study. Research on Social Work Practice. 1998;8(5):529–551.
- 137. Rivera JJ, Sullivan AM, Valenti SS. Adding consumer-providers to intensive case management: Does it improve outcome? Psychiatric services. 2007;58(6):802–809.
- 138. Fox V. I am a mental health professional; My credential: Life experience. Psychiatric rehabilitation journal. 2002;26(1):99.
- 139. Bledsoe C. Unique Eyes and Different Windows of Opportunity: The Consumer Provider Perspective. Occupational Therapy in Mental Health. 2002 Sep 14;17(3–4):23–42.
- 140. Cabral L, Strother H, Muhr K, Sefton L, Savageau J. Clarifying the role of the mental health peer specialist in Massachusetts, USA: insights from peer specialists, supervisors and clients. Health & Social Care in the Community. 2014 Jan;22(1):104–12.
- Grant EA, Reinhart C, Wituk S, Meissen G. An Examination of the Integration of Certified Peer Specialists into Community Mental Health Centers. Community Mental Health Journal. 2012 Aug;48(4):477–81.
- 142. Wright-Berryman JL, McGuire AB, Salyers MP. A Review of Consumer-Provided Services on Assertive Community Treatment and Intensive Case Management Teams: Implications for Future Research and Practice. Journal of the American Psychiatric Nurses Association. 2011 Jan 1;17(1):37–44.
- van Vugt MD, Kroon H, Delespaul PA, Mulder CL. Consumer-providers in assertive community treatment programs: associations with client outcomes. Psychiatric Services. 2012;63(5):477–481.
- 144. Hamilton AB, Chinman M, Cohen AN, Oberman RS, Young AS. Implementation of Consumer Providers into Mental Health Intensive Case Management Teams. The Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research. 2015 Jan;42(1):100–8.
- 145. Paulson R, Herinckx H, Demmler J, Clarke G, Cutler D, Birecree E. Comparing practice patterns of consumer and non-consumer mental health service providers. Community Mental Health Journal. 1999;35(3):251–269.
- Rajabiun S, Coleman S, Drainoni M-L. Keeping At-Risk Persons Living with HIV/AIDS in Care: A Qualitative Study of Staff Perspectives. Journal of HIV/AIDS & Social Services. 2011 Apr;10(2):120–38.
- 147. Kelly E, Fulginiti A, Pahwa R, Tallen L, Duan L, Brekke JS. A Pilot Test of a Peer Navigator Intervention for Improving the Health of Individuals with Serious Mental Illness. Community Mental Health Journal. 2014 May;50(4):435-46.

- 148. HPTN 061 Investigators. HPTN 061 Peer Health Navigators Operations Manual [Internet]. HPTN 061; 2009 [cited 2016 Jan 21]. Available from: http://www.hptn.org/web%20 documents/HPTN061/App_E_PHNOpsCombov2.0.pdf
- 149. Penn R, Kolla G, Strike C, The CTC Team. Change the Cycle Peer Training Program: Facilitator's Manual and Reflections. University of Toronto; 2012. Personal communication
- 150. Wales J. Costs and benefits of empowerment: The impact on access to support and selfcare when PHAs become service providers. 22nd Annual Canadian Conference on HIV/AIDS Research; 2013; Vancouver.
- 151. Li AT-W, Wales J, Wong JP-H, Owino M, Perreault Y, Miao A, et al. Changing access to mental health care and social support when people living with HIV/AIDS become service providers. AIDS Care. 2015 Feb;27(2):176–81.
- 152. Hallum-Montes R, Morgan S, Rovito HM, Wrisby C, Anastario MP. Linking peers, patients, and providers: A qualitative study of a peer integration program for hard-to-reach patients living with HIV/AIDS. AIDS Care. 2013 Aug;25(8):968–72.
- 153. Perreault Y, Fitton W, Egdorf T, Demetrakopoulos A. Turning Toward One Another: Facilitator Skills, Part B: Self-Awareness and the Emotional Dimension [Internet]. AIDS Bereavement and Resiliency Program of Ontario; 2011 [cited 2016 Jan 26]. Available from: http://abrpo.org/program/turn-to-one-another/
- 154. Greene S. Peer Research Assistantships and the Ethics of Reciprocity in Community-based Research. Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics. 2013;8(2):141–52.
- 155. Hilfinger Messias DK, Moneyham L, Vyavaharkar M, Murdaugh C, Phillips KD. Embodied Work: Insider Perspectives on the Work of HIV/AIDS Peer Counselors. Health Care for Women International. 2009 Jun 22;30(7):570–92.
- 156. Baker D, Belle-Isle L, Crichlow F, de Kiewit A, Lacroix K, Murphy D, et al. Peerology: a guide by and for people who use drugs on how to get involved [Internet]. Canadian AIDS Society; 2015 [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: http://librarypdf.catie.ca/pdf/ATI-20000s/26521E.pdf
- 157. Smith M, DiClimente R. STAND: A Peer Educator Training Curriculum for Sexual Risk Reduction in the Rural South. Preventive Medicine. 2000;30(6):441–9.
- 158. Harris G, Corcoran V, Myles A, Lundrigan P, White R, Greidanus E, et al. Establishing an online HIV peer helping programme: A review of process challenges and lessons learned. Health Education Journal. 2015;75(5):507–17.
- 159. Jose-Boerbridge M. GIPA/MEPA Strategies for Success: Opportunities, Operationalizing & Action. Ontario Organizational Development Program; 2014. Personal communication
- 160. Toronto People With AIDS Foundation. Peer Leaders Program: Terms of Reference. Toronto People With AIDS Foundation; 2009.
- 161. Canadian AIDS Society. One foot forward: a GIPA training toolkit Module 1: Communitybased Groups [Internet]. Canadian AIDS Society; n.d. [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: http://www.cdnaids.ca/files.nsf/pages/62938_CAS_M1_Eng_B-lr/\$file/ 62938_CAS_M1_Eng_B-lr.pdf
- 162. Medjuck M, Barrett B. You are not alone: The power of peer support for women living with HIV. 20th Annual Canadian Conference on HIV/AIDS Research: Honouring our History, Embracing our Diversity; 2011; Toronto, ON.
- 163. Mutchler M, McKay T, McDavitt B, Gordon K. Using Peer Ethnography to Address Health Disparities Among Young Urban Black and Latino Men Who Have Sex With Men. American Journal of Public Health. 2013;103(5):849–52.
- 164. Remple VP, Johnston C, Patrick DM, Tyndall MW, Jolly AM. Conducting HIV/AIDS Research With Indoor Commercial Sex Workers: Reaching a Hidden Population. Progress in Community Health Partnerships: Research, Education, and Action. 2007;1(2):161–8.

- 165. Colon RM, Deren S, Guarino H, Mino M, Kang S-Y. Challenges in Recruiting and Training Drug Treatment Patients as Peer Outreach Workers: A Perspective From the Field. Substance Use & Misuse. 2010 Jul;45(12):1892–908.
- 166. Jose-Boerbridge M. Policy Resource Guide--Peer Engagement. Turning To One Another Network; 2015. Personal communication
- 167. Ontario AIDS Network. Living and Serving 3: GIPA Engagement Guide and Framework for Ontario ASOs [Internet]. Ontario AIDS Network; 2011 [cited 2016 Mar 2]. Available from: http://ontarioaidsnetwork.on.ca/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/living_serving3_oct2011.pdf
- 168. Tips for starting a peer education program for inmates. AIDS Policy Law. 1997;12(7):8–9.
- 169. Enriquez M, Cheng A-L, Banderas J, Farnan R, Chertoff K, Hayes D, et al. A Peer-Led HIV Medication Adherence Intervention Targeting Adults Linked to Medical Care but without a Suppressed Viral Load. Journal of the International Association of Providers of AIDS Care. 2015 Sep 1;14(5):441–8.
- 170. Enriquez M, Farnan R, Neville S. What Experienced HIV-Infected Lay Peer Educators Working in Midwestern U.S. HIV Medical Care Settings Think About Their Role and Contributions to Patient Care. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2013 Aug;27(8):474–80.
- 171. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Health Resources and Services Administration HIV/AIDS Bureau. The Utilization and Role of Peers in HIV Interdisciplinary Teams: Consultation Meeting Proceedings [Internet]. Rockville, MD: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Health Resources and Services Administration HIV/AIDS Bureau; 2009 Oct [cited 2015 Dec 22] p. 26. Available from: http://hab.hrsa.gov/ newspublications/peersmeetingsummary.pdf
- 172. Nine Circles Community Health Centre. HIV/AIDS Community Innnovation Program 2006: Adherence Coordination Services-Pilot Project. Winnipeg, MB: Nine Circles Community Health Centre; 2007 Dec p. 5.
- 173. Peer Education Program Trains HIV Clients for Productive Work. AIDS Alert [Internet]. 2009 Feb 1 [cited 2016 Jan 18]; Available from: http://www.ahcmedia.com/articles/111794-peereducation-program-trains-hiv-clients-for-productive-work
- 174. Wolfe H, Haller DL, Benoit E, Bolger KW, Cancienne JC, Ingersoll KS, et al. Developing PeerLink to engage out-of-care HIV+ substance users: Training peers to deliver a peer-led motivational intervention with fidelity. AIDS Care. 2013 May 8;25(7):888–94.
- 175. Correctional Service Canada. National HIV/AIDS Peer Education and Counselling Program: Resource and Training Manual. Correctional Service Canada; 1998.
- 176. Gurm J. GIPA in Practice: Community Leadership Guides the Development of an Inclusive, Transparent and Accessible PRA Hiring Process. 23rd Annual Canadian Conference on HIV/AIDS Research; 2015 May 1; St. John's, Newfoundland.
- 177. Koester KA, Morewitz M, Pearson C, Weeks J, Packard R, Estes M, et al. Patient Navigation Facilitates Medical and Social Services Engagement Among HIV-Infected Individuals Leaving Jail and Returning to the Community. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2014 Feb;28(2):82–90.
- 178. Simoni JM, Huh D, Frick PA, Pearson CR, Andrasik MP, Dunbar PJ, et al. Peer support and pager messaging to promote antiretroviral modifying therapy in Seattle: a randomized controlled trial. Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes (1999). 2009; 52(4):465–473.
- 179. Simoni JM, Pantalone DW, Plummer MD, Huang B. A randomized controlled trial of a peer support intervention targeting antiretroviral medication adherence and depressive symptomatology in HIV-positive men and women. Health Psychology. 2007;26(4):488–95.
- 180. Cully JA, Mignogna J, Stanley MA, Davila J, Wear J, Amico KR, et al. Development and Pilot Testing of a Standardized Training Program for a Patient-Mentoring Intervention to Increase Adherence to Outpatient HIV Care. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2012 Mar;26(3):165–72.

- 181. Lazarus L, Shaw A, LeBlanc S, Martin A, Marshall Z, Weersink K, et al. Establishing a community-based participatory research partnership among people who use drugs in Ottawa: the PROUD cohort study. Harm Reduction Journal. 2014;11(1):26.
- 182. Latkin CA, Hua W, Davey MA. Factors Associated with Peer HIV Prevention Outreach in Drug-Using Communities. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2004;16(6):499–508.
- 183. O'Hara P, Messick BJ, Fichtner RR, Parris D. A peer-led AIDS prevention program for students in an alternative school. Journal of School Health. 1996;66(5):176–182.
- 184. Guthrie B, Wallace J, Doerr K, Janz N, Schottenfeld D, Selig S. Girl Talk: Development of an Intervention for Prevention of HIV/AIDS and Other Sexually Transmitted Diseases in Adolescent Females. Public Health Nursing. 1996;13(5):318–30.
- 185. Shulkin J, Mayer J, Wessel L, de Moor C, Elder J, Franzini L. Effects of a Peer-Led AIDS Intervention with University Students. Journal of American College Health. 1991;40(2):75–9.
- 186. Mihailovic A, Tobin K, Latkin C. The Influence of a Peer-Based HIV Prevention Intervention on Conversation About HIV Prevention Among People Who Inject Drugs in Baltimore, Maryland. AIDS and Behavior. 2015 Oct;19(10):1792–800.
- 187. Nyamathi A, Flaskerud JH, Leake B, Dixon EL, Lu A. Evaluating the impact of peer, nurse case-managed, and standard HIV risk-reduction programs on psychosocial and health-promoting behavioral outcomes among homeless women. Research in Nursing & Health. 2001;24(5):410–422.
- 188. French R, Power R, Mitchell S. An evaluation of peer-led STD/HIV prevention work in a public sex environment. AIDS Care. 2000 Apr;12(2):225–34.
- 189. Bauman D. Peer Education in the Residential Context. Journal of American College Health. 1993;41(6):271–2.
- 190. Cupples JB, Zukoski AP, Dierwechter T. Reaching Young Men: Lessons Learned in the Recruitment, Training, and Utilization of Male Peer Sexual Health Educators. Health Promotion Practice. 2010 May 1;11(3 Suppl):195–25S.
- 191. Mahat G, Scoloveno MA, De Leon T, Frenkel J. Preliminary Evidence of an Adolescent HIV/AIDS Peer Education Program. Journal of Pediatric Nursing. 2008 Oct;23(5):358–63.
- 192. Borgia P, Marinacci C, Schifano P, Perucci CA. Is peer education the best approach for HIV prevention in schools? Findings from a randomized controlled trial. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2005 Jun;36(6):508–16.
- 193. Kostick KM, Weeks M, Mosher H. Participant and Staff Experiences in a Peer-Delivered HIV Intervention with Injection Drug Users. Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics: An International Journal. 2014 Feb;9(1):6–18.
- 194. Boston University School of Public Health, Health and Disability Working Group. Integrating Peers Into HIV Care and Treatment Teams: Lessons Learned from the Peer Education and Training Sites/Resources and Evaluation Center (PETS/REC) Initiative 2005-2010 [Internet]. Peer Education and Training Sites/Resource and Evaluation Center (PETS/REC) Initiative; 2010 [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: http://peer.hdwg.org/sites/default/files/ lessonslearned.pdf
- 195. De Pauw L. GIYPA Roadmap: Supporting Young People Living with HIV to be Meaningfully Involved in the HIV Response [Internet]. Global Network of People Living with HIV;
 2012 [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: http://www.yplusleadership.org/sites/ www.yplusleadership.org/files/uploads/resources/2012_Y_GIYPA_roadmap_youth.pdf
- 196. Canadian AIDS Society. One foot forward: a GIPA training toolkit Module 2: Assessing Your Agency [Internet]. Canadian AIDS Society; n.d. [cited 2015 Dec 18]. Available from: http://www.cdnaids.ca/files.nsf/pages/62938_CAS_M2_Eng_C-lr/\$file/62938_CAS_M2_Eng_C-lr.pdf
- 197. Rice E, Tulbert E, Cederbaum J, Barman Adhikari A, Milburn NG. Mobilizing homeless youth for HIV prevention: a social network analysis of the acceptability of a face-to-face and online social networking intervention. Health Education Research. 2012 Apr 1;27(2):226–36.

- Ross MW, Harzke AJ, Scott DP, McCann K, Kelley M. Outcomes of Project Wall Talk: An HIV/AIDS Peer Education Program Implemented Within The Texas State Prison System. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2006 Dec;18(6):504-17.
- 199. Dickson-Gomez J, Weeks M, Martinez M, Convey M. Times and Places: Process Evaluation of a Peer-Led HIV Prevention Intervention. Substance Use & Misuse. 2006 Jan;41(5):669–90.
- 200. McKirnan DJ, Tolou-Shams M, Courtenay-Quirk C. The Treatment Advocacy Program: A randomized controlled trial of a peer-led safer sex intervention for HIV-infected men who have sex with men. Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology. 2010;78(6):952–63.
- 201. Medina C. The Speakers' Bureau Manual. Toronto People With AIDS Foundation; 2006. Personal communication
- 202. Jaganath D, Gill HK, Cohen AC, Young SD. Harnessing Online Peer Education (HOPE): Integrating C-POL and social media to train peer leaders in HIV prevention. AIDS Care. 2012 May;24(5):593–600.
- 203. Young SD, Jaganath D. Online Social Networking for HIV Education and Prevention: A Mixed-Methods Analysis. Sexually Transmitted Diseases. 2013 Feb;40(2):162-7.
- 204. Safren SA, O'Cleirigh C, Skeer MR, Driskell J, Goshe BM, Covahey C, et al. Demonstration and Evaluation of a Peer-Delivered, Individually-Tailored, HIV Prevention Intervention for HIV-Infected MSM in their Primary Care Setting. AIDS and Behavior. 2011 Jul;15(5):949–58.
- 205. Hunter G, Ward J, Power R. Research and development focusing on peer intervention for drug users. Drugs: Education, Prevention, and Policy. 1997;4(3):259–270.
- 206. Raja S, McKirnan D, Glick N. The Treatment Advocacy Program-Sinai: A Peer-Based HIV Prevention Intervention for Working with African American HIV-Infected Persons. AIDS and Behavior. 2007 Sep;11(S1):127–37.
- 207. Hayashi K, Wood E, Wiebe L, Qi J, Kerr T. An external evaluation of a peer-run outreachbased syringe exchange in Vancouver, Canada. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2010 Sep;21(5):418–21.
- 208. Weeks MR, Li J, Dickson-Gomez J, Convey M, Martinez M, Radda K, et al. Outcomes of a Peer HIV Prevention Program with Injection Drug and Crack Users: The Risk Avoidance Partnership. Substance Use & Misuse. 2009 Jan;44(2):253–81.
- Deren S, Kang S-Y, Mino M, Guarino H. Conducting Peer Outreach to Migrants: Outcomes for Drug Treatment Patients. Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health. 2012 Apr; 14(2):251–8.
- 210. Pearlman DN, Camberg L, Wallace LJ, Symons P, Finison L. Tapping youth as agents for change: evaluation of a peer leadership HIV/AIDS intervention. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2002;31(1):31–39.
- 211. Small W, Wood E, Tobin D, Rikley J, Lapushinsky D, Kerr T. The Injection Support Team: A Peer-Driven Program to Address Unsafe Injecting in a Canadian Setting. Substance Use & Misuse. 2012 Mar 20;47(5):491–501.
- 212. Deering KN, Shannon K, Sinclair H, Parsad D, Gilbert E, Tyndall MW. Piloting a peer-driven intervention model to increase access and adherence to antiretroviral therapy and HIV care among street-entrenched HIV-positive women in Vancouver. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2009;23(8):603–609.
- 213. Ehrmann T. Community-based organizations and HIV prevention for incarcerated populations: three HIV prevention program models. AIDS Education and Prevention. 2002;14(5 Supplement):75–84.
- 214. Pearlman D, Camberg L, Wallace L, Symons P, Finison L. Tapping Youth as Agents for Change: Evaluation of a Peer Leadership HIV/AIDS Intervention. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2002;31(1):31–9.
- 215. Podschun G. Teen Peer Outreach-Street Work Project: HIV Prevention Education for Runaway and Homeless Youth. Public Health Reports. 1993;108(2):150–5.

- 216. Ebreo A, Feist-Price S, Siewe Y, Zimmerman RS. Effects of peer education on the peer educators in a school-based HIV prevention program: where should peer education research go from here? Health Education & Behavior. 2002;29(4):411–423.
- 217. Pacific AIDS Network. CBR Tips: Compensating Peer Researchers [Internet]. Pacific AIDS Network; 2014 [cited 2016 Jan 18]. Available from: http://pacificaidsnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/CBR-Tips-Compensating-Peer-Researchers-Pacific-AIDS-Network-Final.pdf
- Grinstead O, Zack B, Faigeles B, Grossman N, Blea L. Reducing Postrelease HIV Risk Among Male Prison Inmates: A Peer-led Intervention. Criminal Justice and Behavior. 1999;26(4):453–65.
- 219. Clinical Supervision in the Alcohol and Other Drugs and Community Managed Mental Health Sectors [Internet]. Clinical Supervision Guidelines. 2013 [cited 2017 Jun 29]. Available from: http://www.clinicalsupervisionguidelines.com.au/definition-and-purpose
- 220. Vancouver Coastal Health. Peer Framework for Health-Focused Peer Positions in the Downtown Eastside. Vancouver Coastal Health; 2015.
- 221. Grinstead OA, Zack B, Faigeles B. Collaborative research to prevent HIV among male prison inmates and their female partners. Health Education & Behavior. 1999;26(2):225–238.
- 222. Guarino H, Deren S, Mino M, Kang S-Y, Shedlin MG. Training Drug Treatment Patients to Conduct Peer-Based HIV Outreach: An Ethnographic Perspective on Peers' Experiences. Substance Use & Misuse. 2010 Feb;45(3):414–36.
- 223. Calloway DS, Long-White DN, Corbin DE. Reducing the Risk of HIV/AIDS in African American College Students An Exploratory Investigation of the Efficacy of a Peer Educator Approach. Health Promotion Practice. 2014 Mar;15(2):181-8.
- 224. Wyatt T, Oswalt S. Letting Students Be Innovative! Using Mini-Grants to Fund Student-Designed HIV/AIDS Education. Health Promotion Practice. 2011;12(3):414–24.
- 225. Mackesy-Amiti ME, Finnegan L, Ouellet LJ, Golub ET, Hagan H, Hudson SM, et al. Peer-Education Intervention to Reduce Injection Risk Behaviors Benefits High-Risk Young Injection Drug Users: A Latent Transition Analysis of the CIDUS 3/DUIT Study. AIDS and Behavior. 2013 Jul;17(6):2075–83.
- 226. Mahat G, Scoloveno MA, Ruales N, Scoloveno R. Preparing Peer Educators for Teen HIV/AIDS Prevention. Journal of Pediatric Nursing. 2006 Oct;21(5):378–84.
- 227. Weeks MR, Convey M, Dickson-Gomez J, Li J, Radda K, Martinez M, et al. Changing Drug Users' Risk Environments: Peer Health Advocates as Multi-level Community Change Agents. American Journal of Community Psychology. 2009 Jun;43(3–4):330–44.
- 228. Demetrakopoulos A., Perreault Y, Samuels C, Leaver C. Essential Elements of Successful Adult Learning Techniques Utilized in PHA Facilitator Training: Learning Styles, Leadership and Dialogue in a Safe Environment. 21st Annual Canadian Conference on HIV/AIDS Research; 2012 Apr 19; Montreal, QC.
- 229. Garfein RS, Golub ET, Greenberg AE, Hagan H, Hanson DL, Hudson SM, et al. A peereducation intervention to reduce injection risk behaviors for HIV and hepatitis C virus infection in young injection drug users. AIDS. 2007;21(14):1923–1932.
- 230. Marick J. HIV/AIDS peer education: A rural health project. The Journal of School Nursing. 2002;18(1):41–47.
- 231. Fernando S., Parashar S, McNeil R, McDougall P, Lamoureux R, Ranville F, et al. Practicing GIPA through PRA-Led Survey Administration. 24th Annual Canadian Conference on HIV/AIDS Research; 2015 May 30; Toronto, ON.
- 232. Harris GE, Larsen D. HIV Peer Counseling and the Development of Hope: Perspectives from Peer Counselors and Peer Counseling Recipients. AIDS Patient Care and STDs. 2007 Nov;21(11):843–60.

- Association of Ontario Health Centres. Ontario Indigenous Cultural Safety Training [Internet]. [cited 2015 Mar 7]. Available from: https://www.aohc.org/Ontario-Indigenous-Cultural-Safety-Training
- 234. San'yas Indigenous Cultrual Safety Training. National Indigenous Cultrual Safety Learning Series: Core ICS [Internet]. [cited 2017 Mar 7]. Available from: http://www.sanyas.ca/
- 235. Grossberg P, Tillotson T, Roberts C, Roach K, Brault B. Training Opinion Leaders to Promote Safer Sex. Journal of American College Health. 1993;41(6):273–4.
- 236. Webel AR. Testing a peer-based symptom management intervention for women living with HIV/AIDS. AIDS Care. 2010 Sep;22(9):1029–40.
- 237. Wolitski RJ, Gomez CA, Parsons JT. Effects of a peer-led behavioral intervention to reduce HIV transmission and promote serostatus disclosure among HIV-seropositive gay and bisexual men. AIDS 2005. 19:S99–109.
- 238. Caron F. Evaluation of a theoretically based AIDS/STD peer education program on postponing sexual intercourse and on condom use among adolescents attending high school. Health Education Research. 2004 Apr 1;19(2):185–97.
- 239. Purcell DW, Latka MH, Metsch LR, Latkin CA, Gómez CA, Mizuno Y, et al. Results from a randomized controlled trial of a peer-mentoring intervention to reduce HIV transmission and increase access to care and adherence to HIV medications among HIV-seropositive injection drug users. JAIDS Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes. 2007; 46:S35–S47.
- 240. French PP, Latka M, Gollub EL, Rogers C, Hoover DR, Stein ZA. Use-effectiveness of the female versus male condom in preventing sexually transmitted disease in women. Sexually Transmitted Diseases. 2003;30(5):433–439.
- 241. Coupland H, Maher L. Clients or colleagues? Reflections on the process of participatory action research with young injecting drug users. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2005 Jun;16(3):191–8.